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TO ESTABLISH AN AMERICAN FOLKLIFE FOUNDATION
IN THE LIBRARY OF CONGRESS

THUREDAY, MAY 9, 1974

) House or REPRESENTATIVES,

SUBCOMMITTEE ON LIBRARY AND MEMORIALS

oF TUE CoMMITTEE oN House ApMINIsTRATION,
Washingion, D.(.

_ The suhcommittee met at 2 p.m., pursiant to call, in room 2216,
1

Rayburn House Office Brilding, Hon. Lucien N. Nedzi {chairman)
presiding, ) ]
_ Present: Representatives Nedzi, Thompson, Brademas, Gettvs, and
Frenzel :

Also present: Jack Boos, counsel; Ralph Smith, chief minorily
counsel vo the full committee; Tony Pappas und George Gabriluvavo,
assistants to Representative Thompson.

Orexing STATEMENT oF Cuarnaiax NED2r

Mr, Nepzr. The subcammittee will please come to order.
We are expecting ndditional members, but in order that we may
s¢ hearings at an early hour this afternoon, the Chair is
going to begin. ' N

We are going to begin 2 daxs of hearings on a bill, IL.R. 8770, to
establish an American Folklife Foundation in the Library of Coneress,
The legislation to establish such a center has been spousored by
roximately 200 of our colleagues and more than 56 Mermbers of

1 Senate.

There are some Americans who are so far removed from their ethnic
wombs that talk of ethnie heritage and traditions, of foli wisdorm and
folk eustoms, scems menningless to them. Such talk and memories
create no stir, ne tingle in their bonea

But there are many millions of Americans who feel a tingle—and of
they can’t feel it, can see it—that an cthnie tie is not a handicap, it
15 2 priceless asset. We Amerieans believe that having a sense of two
cultnres—whether your roots are European, Asinn, African, Ameriean
Indian, or variations of these or native straing—is one’s good fortune.

I trust that even thase who don’t feel it can seeil, for there is abroad
mn the Iand an increused consciousness of the importanee of ethuieity
and folklife, ’ ,

This increase.] consciousness, in our view, is not at all 7
ward. Thore 35 no reason to be self-conscious or defensi about it
There is ..« 1easory, in political terms, to rezard this proposed coenter
as amer: peaare No, indeed. We are looking at our Nation and our

step back-

‘world throigl o wide-angle lens.

(1)
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The proposed center, as most of vou know, would be under the
direction of n board of trustees, widely based and including, among
others, four members appointed h the President and eight appointed
by the Librarian of Con

“American lolklife” is defined in the bill as including the traditional
customs, beliefs, dances, ongs, art, eraft. and other expressions
common to a group of pmplv within the United States.

[The bill, H.R. 8770, follows]

[IT. R, 8770, 03d Cong., 15t =ea.]

siiment of an Amerfean Folklife Centor intho Libirary of

A BILL To provide for tho eatabill
o 44, and for ather purposes

Be it enacted by the Senalc and House of Representatfics of the [ mlt’vl Slates of
Americn in Cangress asscmbled, That this Act may be cited as the “American
Folklife Preservation Act’’,

DECLARATION OF FINDINGY AND PURPOSE

BSre. {n) The Congress hereby finds and deelaros—

(I) that the diversity inherent in American folklife has contrilited proatly
to the cultural richness of the Nation and has fostered a sense of individuality
and identity among the Ameriean people;

(2} that the history of the United States effectively demonstrates that
building a strong nation dees not require the saerifice of eultural differences:

(3) that American folklife has a fundamental influence on the deasirves,
beliefs, values, and character of the American people;

[€))] ot it is approprinte and necessary for the Federal Government to
support rescarch and scholarship in Ameriean folklife in order to contribute

0 an understanding of the complex problems of the basic desires, beliefs

and values of the American people in both rural and urbun arens;

(5) that the encouragement and =upport of Amweriean folklife, while pri-
manlv a matter for private and loeal initintive, is ako an iipprn])l‘l-ltl‘ matter

of concern to thu Federal Government; and
(6) that it. i nf the general welfs
support, revitalize, and
(b) 1t is therefore the purpose uf this Aet
an American Folklife Center to develop, ]1rumntc: and implement & program of
support for American folklife.

re of the Nation to pres
life Ir.xdntlm,a u.nd #rt

DEFIRITIONS
8kc, 3. As used in this Act— .

(1) the term “American folklife’” means the traditional eusztoms, belicfs
dances, songs, tales, sayings, art, crafts, and otiier expressions of the spirit
common to a group of people within any area of the United States, and
includes music (voeal and instrumental), dance, drama, lore, beliefs, language,
humor, handieraft, painting, sculpture, architeeture, other forms of oreative
and artistic expression, and skills related to the pl’[‘-a{‘l"ﬂtl”ll presentation,
performance, and exhibition of the eultural heritage of any family, cthuie,
religions, oecupational, racial, regional, or other grovping of Amerienn people;

(2) the torm **Bouard” mesns the Bosrd of Trustees of the Conter:

(3) the term “Center” means the American TFolklife Center established
under this Aet;

(4) the term “group’” Includes any State or puhlic ageney or institution
and any nonprofit =ociety, institution, organization, association, or establizh-
ment inn the United States;

(5) the term “Librarian’’ means the Librarian of Congre

(A) the term “State” includes, in addition to the several Bfates of the

Jnion, the Commonwealth of Puerto Ru:-u, the Distriet of Columbia, Guam,
Ameritan Samoa, and the Vlrgm Islands; ¢

(7) the term ”wmkshnp rmeans an act
i to encourage the development of skills
Ameriean fnlldlfe among amateur, student, or noﬂpruf

or to promote scholarship or t(':lchm“‘ among the participas

7

ary purpose of which
ar onjovmient of
participants,
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ESTADLIBEHIMENT OF CEXNTER

8¢, 4. (n) There is hereby established in the Library of Congress an American
Fuolklife Center. )

{b)} The Center shall he subject to the supervi
The Board shall be gomposed as follows=—

(1) four members appointed by the President from among individunla
who are officials of Federal departments and ngencics concerned with some
aspeet of American folklife teaditions and arts;

(2) eight members appointed by the Librarian of Congress from among
individuals from private life who are widely recognized by virtue of their
scholarship, experience, creativity, or interestin Ameriean folklife traditions
ang arts;

(3) the Librarian of Congress;
(1) the Seeretary of the Smithsonian Institution:
(3) the Chairman of the National Endowment for the Artz;
(6) the man of the Nationnl Endownuwrit for the Humanities; and
(7) the Director of the Center. i
In making appoeintments from private life under elause 2, the Librarian shall
give due eonsideration to the appeintment of individuals who eclleetively will
provide appropriate regional balance on the Board.

(&) The term of office of ench appointed member of the Beard shall be oix
=, except that (1)(A) the membors i 2 (1) of sub-
tion (b) shall serve as designated by the President, one for a term of two years,
twofar o term of four vears, and une for a term of vears, and (13) the membory
first appointed under elause (2) of subscetion (b) <hall =erve as designated by the
Libyarian, two for terms of two vears, four for terms of four and two for
terms of six years; and (2) any meraber appointed to fill o vaeaney oecurring
prior lo the expiration of the term to which his predecessor was appointed shall
be appointed for the remainder of such term.

(d) Members of the Board who are not regular fulltime employve
United Scates shall be entitled, while serving on business of the Center,
compensation at rates fixed by the Librarian, but not exceeding 100 per diem,
inchiding traveltir and while g0 serving away from their honies or regular

iness - may be allowed travel expenses, including per diem i
uthorized by =ection 5703 of titl i

jon and direction of a Board

&

places of business, t
lieu of aybsistenes, as ¢
for persons in

5, Unitad Btates Code,
gervi ~ed intermiftently.,

() (1) The Librarian shall call the first meeting of the Board, at which the
first order of business shall be the election of o Chairman and a Vice Chairman,
whaoshall serve for a term of one year. Thereafter éach Chairinan and Vice Chair-
man shall be eleeted for o term of two yearas. The Viee Chairman shall perform
the duties of the Chairman in his absenee. In ease of o vaeancy oceurring in the
chajrmanship or vice-chairmanship, the Board shall clect 8 member to fill the
vaenney for the remainder of the unexpired term.

(2) A majority of the members of the Board shall constituts a quorum.

(1} After consultation with the Board, the Librarian shall appoint the Direetor
of the Center. The basie pay of the Director shall be at a per year rate equal to
+he rate of pay provided for level V of the Executive Schedule under section 5316
of tille 5, United 3tates Code. The Librarian upon the recommendation of the
Director shall appoint & Deputy Director of the Centar. The basic pay of the
Deputy Dircctor shall he fixed at o mte not to excerd GS-18 of the General
Sechedule under zection 3332 of such title

(2)(1) The Director shall be the chief executive nfficer of the Center. e shall
carry ot tae programs of the Center subject to the supervision and direction
of the Board, and shall carry out such funetions as the Board may delegate to
him consistent with the provizions of thiz Act. ) )

(2) The Deputy Director shall perfarm such funetions as the Director, with the
approval of the Librarian, may prescribe, and shall serve as Acting Director dur-
ing the shsence or disahbility of the Director or in the event of o vacaney in the office
os the Director.

FUNCTIONS OF THE CENTER

Szc. 5. The Center and its director are authorized to—
(1) enter into, withonut regard (o Federal procurement statntes and re-
gulations, contracts wity, make grants and loans to, and award scholarships to
individuals and groups for programs for the— '

8
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(A) initistion, encourggement, support, organization, and promotion
of research, scholarhip, and training in American folklife;
(B} initiation, promotion, squar—t, organization, and production of
}l‘{ﬁ Eferigms.ncegp festivals, exhibits, and workshops related to American
olklife;

(C) purchase, receipt procuction, arrangement for, and support of,

the production of exhibitions. displays, and presentations (including
prese ions by atill ayd motion picture films, and sudio and visual

ie tape recordings) which represent or jllustrate home aspect of
American folklife; and o
(D) purchase, production, Arrangement for, and support of, the pro-
duction of exhibitions, projects, presentations, and materials specially
designed. for classroom yse representing or illustrating some aspect of
American folklife; ) o

(2) establish and maintaiy in conjunetion with any Federal dezgrtménf.
ageney, or institution a natiopa] archive and center for American folklife;

(3) ‘procure, receive, plirchase, and collect for preservation or retention in
an appropriate archive crentive Works, exhibitiong, presentations, objects,
materials, artifacts, and sudijs and visual records (including still and motion
picture film records, audio and visual magnetic tape recordings, written ree-
Qr;:lsi, fﬂﬁd manuscripts) which represent or illustrate some aspeet of American
folklife;

(4) loan, or atherwise make available, through Library of Congress pro-
cedures, any item in the archjve established under this Act to any irdividual
or group; )

(5) present, display, ex

hibj, disserninate, communicate, and broadeast to
ional, State, or Natjonal tudiences any exhibition, display, or pres-
t referred to in clauge (3) of this ion or any item in the archive
established pursuant to clauge (2) of this section, by making appropriate ar-
rangements, including eont . loans, and grants with publie, nonprofit,
and private radio and tel n broadeasters, museums, educational institu-
tions, and such other individuals 8nd organizations, including corporations,
as the Board deemns appropriate; .

(6) loan, lease, or otherwige make gvailable to publie, private, and ron-
profit educational institutiong such exhibitions, programs, presentations, and
material developed pursunnt o clause (1) (IJ) of this subscetion as the Board
decms appropriate; and

(7) develop and implement other appropriate programs to prescrve, sup-
port, revitalize, and dissemipate Ameriean folklifo.

LIMITATIONS ON GRANTS

out any re-
vith the eon-
er such re-
; AT

tion,

Ske. 6. (n) No payment shall b made pursuant to this Ac
search or training aver a poriod ip exetss of two years, exc
currence of at les hers of the Boa

hive vog
nee purg . . ) land acquis
constructi Juilding acquisitions, or atquisition of major equipment.
~ (¢) No individual formerly in the employment of the Federal Government shall
be aligible to reecive any grant gr other o imee pureiant to this Act, or to
gerve ns n trustee of the Center iy the two-year perind following the termination
of zuch employment.

ADMINTaTRATIVE PROVISIONS

ravizions of this
authorized to—

autherity vested in it by othe
in earrying out its funetions

Eilry)

bequeathed, or devised,

See. 7. (a) In addition to at
Act, the Center, and its 1i :
(1) prezeribe such reptilations 88 it deems

(2) receive money and oijer property dor i
without condition or restTictipn other than t be for the purposes of the

nd to use, scll, of otyerwize dispose ¢ 1 property for the purpose
ving out its functions, without reference to Federal property disposal

n tha discreticn of tha Center, receive (and use, sell, or otherwize dis-
pose of, in acecordance with glpuse (2)) money and other praperty denated,
bequeathed, or devised to the Center with a condition or restrietion, in-
cluding a condition that the Center use other funds of the Center for the
purpose of the gift; . ) ,

(4) appoint and fix the compensation of such personnel as may be necessary
to carry out the provisions of the Act in acerrdance with the provisions of title

9
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5, United States Code, governing appointments in the compotitive service
and the provisions of Lll’lpt(_f 51 and subehapter 111 of ehapter 53 of sueh
title relating to classifiention and Genersl Schedule pay rates, exeept that the
C

point and fix the compensation of a reasonable number of
thout regard to the provi:

ns of title 3, United States Cade,
x appointments in the compotitive service, and without regard to
ons of ehapter 51 and subchapter 111 of chapter 53 of such title

1 fmmmm; and General Schedule pay rates, but no individual
=0 appomt' eompensation in oxeess of the rate received by the
Deputy i 0 Center;

(3) Uhtuln the services of L\pt‘rtq and esnsultants in accordance with the

; sm 3109 of tit , United States Code, at rutes for in-
2100 per diemy;
§ 1 of \nluntm‘\ and noneompen=ated per-
sonnel and reimburse them for travel expenses, ineluding per diem, a3 au-
thorized by 2eetinon 3703 of title 5, United States Code;

(7) enter into contracts, grants, or other arru ?cm\‘ntsi or modifies
thereof, to carry out the provizions of the Act, and such contraets or modis
fieatiors theroof m vy, with the eoneurrence of "twonthirds of the membirs of
the Hoard, be entere (l into without performance or other bonds aod without
;ird to seetion 3709 of the Revized Statutes, as amended (41 U.B.C. 3);
ane

{(8) make advances, progress, and other paymoents which the Board deems
noeesary undler t Act without regard to the nrovisions of seetion 3648 of
I < pmended (;l U=, 52y,
cetor shall sulimit to the Librarian for inelusion in the
ary of Congress to the Congress an annnal report of its
o1, which ghall inelude a detailed statement of all privite
d and expended by it, and such recommendations as the

;;cupt, .md utili
} -

AUTHORIZATION

- & There are authorized to be appropriated to the Center suel: sums as
=ary to out. the provizions of this Act,

r. Nenzt, The Center would be authorized to make srants and
, to maintain contaet, to award scholarships in furtherance of
s for the initiation, support, preservations, and promotion of
es in Ameriean folklife,

“" now begin, with the hope that these hearings will be Lelpful to
e C ongress and to our employers, the Ameriean peﬂplc

STATEMENY OF REPRESENTATIVE FRANK THOMPSON, JR., OF
NEW JERSEY

fDI‘ this. Dppn‘tumty to tes tlfy in ht‘hﬂlf of the Ameu(vm I*nll\hfe
Preservation Act.
s legislution would establish an American Folklife Center in
the lemry of Congress to preserve and support Americun folklife
traditions and arts. 'The Folklife Center would have broad authority
to conceive and implement a national policy of support for Amerfean
folklore by encouraging all the art forms which express the customs,
beliefs, and crafts common to ethnic groups of Americans, The term
“folklife” would include customs, beliels, dunces, songs, tules, sayings,
arts, and crafts common to any Lultuml éthmc mlwmu«ﬁ au.upntmnul
racial, or other groupings of American peap]e

The Center would 1n1p]ement a national policy of support for folklore
by (1) the collection and documentation of information about Amer-
ica’s folk cultures through national surveys of folklife on film; record-
‘u:lgs photographs, and Gther means; (2) the preservation and orga-
mzatmn of materials documenting folklife in national and regional
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museums and archives; (3) the research and scholarship which
addresses itself to understanding American folk cultures and com-
municating that understanding through educationa] channels; (4) the
public dissemination of educational information about Ameriean
folklife through films, sound recordings, and other means; (5) ‘the
presentation of programs on folk art and folklife, including exhibita
and festivals; and (6) the eneourngement of academic programs which
offer instruction in American folk arts and folklife. 7

While some support for folklife activities has come from the National
Seience, and Arts and Humanities Foundations, the focus of these
agencies is basically on other areas of American culture. Until recently,
there were no folklorists on the staff of the National Endowments
for the Arts and Humanitiez. An artistic project in a ghetto or in a
rural area does wot automaticully become “loll art”” by virtue of ita

location. Rather, it is marked by social values, regions, arud ethnieity.
Folkloristx generally seek out the traditional eulture within various
groups of people and value it for its intrinsie worth. They do not
secl to improve or elevate folle art to the level of high art. .

The Library of Congress has many features which make it ideal
to house the Folklife Center. The Archive of Folk Sone, which wis
-establizhed in 1928, hus one of the most extensive collections of,
Ameriean folk music in the Nation. In addition, lurge collections of]
other relevant fohilife materials are housed by various divisions of thé
Library in the form of manuseripts, photowraphs, motion picturesd
and other materials, The Library also has an extensive collection off
published works relating to folklife. ) -

There has been a tremendous upsurge of interest in folklife by th
public. The fuct that 200 Members of the Honse and more than hag
of the Members of the Senate are sponsoring proposals identical §
similar to the bill now I'-fore the committee indicates this interey
Amerien has always taken pride in the diversity of its people sl
the cultural contributions which have been made by the ma
ethnic and racial groups which make np our society, However, no8
enough has been done to perpetuate the urts and traditions of our
national family. With the coming of our Nation’s Bicentennial in
1976 it is appropriate for the I'ederal Government to act now in
developing a program of support for preserving and disseminating our
folklife traditions and arts. o

Mr, Nepzr, Thank you. We have as our first witness the Librarian
of Congress. As you know, the Librarian of Congress was called upon
to play the major role should this legislation be enacted into law.
Our first witness is Dr. L. Quincy Mumford, the Librarian of Congress.
Dr. Mumford, you may proceed.

STATEMENT OF L. QUINCY MUMFORD, LIBRARIAN OF CONGRESS;
ACCOMPANIED BY PAUL L. BERRY, DIRECTOR, REFERENCE DE-
PAETMENT; ADOREEN MeCORMICK, LEGISLATIVE LIAISON DF_’]
FICER; AND JOSEPH C. HICKERSON, ACTING HEAD, ARCHIVE OF
FOLK SONG DIVISION
Dr. Muxrorp. Mr. Chairman, members of the subecommittee, I

would like to introduce my colleagues. First, on my left, is Mr. Berry,
Director of the Reference Department, in which the Music Division
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is located and which includes the Archive of Folk Musie; and on my
right, Miss MecCormick, who is the congressional linson oflicer,

I have a fairly brief %mtcmont Mr, (r“hmrmﬂn, which, if it is the
pleasure of the subcommittee, I would like to present,

Mr. Nepzr. Please o, ’

Dr. Musmrorp. T appreciate this opportunity to appear here today
to speak of ILR. 8770 and other similar bills introdiiced in the 93d
Congress to provide for the establishment of an Americun Folklife
CEDtPr in the Library of Congress,

For over 40 vears, the Librar v of Congreas has made an attempt
througlh its Archive of Folk Song to preserve an important aspect of
American alture often noeglee | hy librarians and edueators. Thae
collection maintained by the archive ineludes recorded folk und othnie
musies on eylincers, di magnetic tape, and wires, as well as numer-
ous related manuseripts, )

The urchive includes sound recordings of over 150,000 examples of
songs, chants, dances, tales, and the like from Hmmrr}m‘lt the world,
To n lnrge extent, hudividual gifts and foundation grants have made
this colleetion pmalblv
__Primary atfention has been focused oun the native enlture of the
United States: all regions of the country are well represented. The
collections are (‘ﬂ)(‘(llll\' strong i the musie of North Amerieni
Indian tribes, the American '\Qg_zm, and the descendunts of ecarly
settlers.

In order ta share sonie of these t[msmr‘ﬁ with the general publie,
the Iibr ary of Congress has issued a sevies of recordings nf its holdings,
the latest of which has been the very popular “Hammons Fanmily “of
West Virgiuia.”

The American folklife center bill hefore you would provide for a
greatly enhanced progran to preserve American folklife. As we
envision it, the center will serve the twin purpose of helping the
Nation as a whole to understand and value its many constituent
cultural strains and of helping members of each cultural group to
understand and value their own particular heritage.

An American folklife eenter i the Library of Congress could ad-
vance these purposes in several ways. It would encourage, coordinate,
and in part support—

=—(1) The collection and documeniation of information about
America’s folk cultures through national surveys of folklife on
film, recordings, photographs, and other 1 ans;

—(2) I‘he preaer\rﬂtmn and organization of materials documenting
folklife in national and rewmmﬂ musuems and archives;

—(3) The research and schalnrslup which addresses itself to under-
standing American folk cultures and communicating that under-
standing through educational channels;

—=(4) The pubhr dissemination of edueational and cultural infor-
mation about American folklife through quality films, recordings,
publications, and other means;

~(5) The presentation of progr ams and meetings on lolk arts and
folklife, including exhibits and festivals; and

—{(6) The cm‘;ﬂuraffenwnt of academic pmmums which offer in-
struction in American folk arts and folklife.
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72 There_tre saveral remsins vhy~ this ligishiiomis peurticilarky tim el

Omié abyious one, of coﬂraggisiéﬁcuf’rmt, nferetst j2 fo]plore  and f;:llz_
liffe.."Theto is, as you Hnow, & gty in-uassy gjﬂ&'phﬂsis on ethuiic
‘studieg both in the: academio ap el socciil reswiresh fieslis, P

A8 we move toward the Bicestlopminl «of thils Naliops besginirags
wo axy all prore awire of the <Zuigs eostitmineEs thu hsive con
‘tributid ‘o Ametican thagglt ami cealire An ingreise mgphisis o
Amerigyn folklife and folk mtsheuld  imbauoumitzzms vith 1 deepor

jundexstaxiding of what, theirharige b,

As " we comceive Ehe teptar ats the librwy &f Congres, v would:
* expecct thut 8t would not daplica tsop _rnplae thi yedivighs of ntioml:
‘bodies guch 15 the Smithsonian hyg@ution ox the Nat=imal Indow:'
- moonts for' thee Axts and Huanung s, <rof State il locaml oIz groveps;
1e wonuld, instead, complopnmt, sipplmemt, amd eraourige civi€iss:

-already being carried on irx the 2wy of fol kife wd Holk =,

. Sucl & centor could slso provAls g nati-onal -awyrreness inc purpse:
to the vatious polivities now bejrmg caxeried o )| welld wopen cﬁmﬁé},g;
of cotimanication among all ton e« witsh ouxe Ny g=in's- &ﬂ; alturros:
L With fnerepsed finandal msorites ind withe the  occympitioon of -he”
Labraxy of Congross Jumos Midisso Munoml Bailqjmg-~—vheremod em'
fadliths, imcduding an exrepmdy wpBisticaeg receaded sovsnd
leboratory, will be available—tkao I{ilxmv}? of Cangzross wvould bo im0 a)
position to dovole xow enepies  to thaosfiily osl sl dissimizution. of:

apdorrngtion about Amerioai loj=life =nd Folik s,
. Ishould like o point oyt that- the Eibrgr(iaﬁ Coragressis e =irenaely
rich iz resoutces othor than thossocopahinedin the goresesnt A =zehives of

-Falk Songrelting to Ametionyy, blkih, i hellipsin nuwscripts, -
E?E'mts and photogriphs, motio-n pisctivess s d  thar-ty loal

Estory and genetal books on thes subFuct, jmnrr;n?s, 2id Other writizgs’
aro umiquio in this coun ty. Thesuma. triglswoud o avilubloto the’
stafl of ghe conper for utiliziiop. in garyimg oral the lupediopms [ heave
outilimed above, . v N 7

Filly, M, Cheim an, Thave presmte=(to the gubco-mmiieo staff
some . syggested smendrnen tsfor twnssilerastion by (i Cangre=s. !
My~ colleagues anid X woud Bu glal 4o inclatg 3o 1o msver ady,
questions you might have, o

. Mr. N=®z1 Thank yoy, Dr. NmfFod, Witharngen t-o0thes mend-
ments you have suggested, v  inde=starad that ymost 2w pechniesl,
with one exception which ve mynrel ns stbsstingdve; Uat i with
respecy to thequthoity to ke -gn s lo=ws, aund g-wardk shoeluship

Dro MuvwForp. That is txue, Ml Clinirzun. , .

Mr. N®pzx Could you adiressyommelf to thmy gmienclnen 41 -
. Dr-Mwvrorp. Finst, the Libvamy of Copzgress lns x0t boad exsporiexace.
in grantpuking, hasnever ben 1 grentymking institut3n, At wvould
require o tonsiderabl selup of oxpni=itiom mMsty£7in ooy {0 cax

it out., ] shink, ) .

Second, perhaps more ipnporgsutly, s chit s hve oOmpdntions,
wo endofmants that wre maldg “gznnts, nchdi=y (B g 70, ad
we fee] ghit there would be perhe-aps tamecsssar—y du plica-tin Jnvolwred
for the Labrary of Congriess to uﬂgarqug £, ) T

However, Mr. Chuirman, if istis £he vl o the Cormpresss for - €he;
Libraxy of Congress to undertake thiss imclion,. ye <toulcliry bdo it
" Mr. Nz, %orft you avissin s fuctin theing undotalse
by the Bourd of Trustees ratler ithap the Libromy jr.slf7 ;




Dr. Moneorp. Whil, that woull depend op how the functions of
> Bowrd of Trustos—if it ds under the panoral (irection of the
ard, ‘thiere would probably be o selction committee involved in
Cthoice of projects that are presented, o o
[ imagine maxy @f«gngals snd requesis would B xeceived from
roups, and they would nedd € be ewalunted Thats would probably
‘the furiction of the Board or theo committes of the Board. :
Blr. N#vza, I gather from wour testinony yhnt ~your feelings are
; vexy atrong on this point. ) 7
Dr. Movrorp. We would prefer ot to ypdertesko the function.
s Isay, if i iz the will of the Congress for usto do it, we would
ndertake to iry to do jt. B
Mr. Nevar, You would obey the law, in other wors? ,
:Dr, Momrorp. The will of the Corgress, Iy addition to selection,
f- couxse, theare tre physicil spparatuses meesiry, quite s bit of
ther, organization in addition to the actual wledion of the projects
0o granted awirds, and fllowup on them gg to whether a project
8 secomplished or is accomplEshing whatit wps proposed to do, how
uceessiul, and go on- ,
‘M. NEnex, With respect to your present oper-tions regarding
liclife activities, where tre theso” activities adpainistered, or how do -
o administer then ? , 7 )
Dr. Mowrorp. They are administered ms g part of the Music
ivision gynder the Chief of the Muesic Diwvision, and thexe is & person
A0 charge of the Folk Axchive, Folk Music Auchive, Books, joumnals,
ndso on wowld be in tho genemn] collections ypd drnindstered in the
ane way othugr pmateripls are. 7 )
M. Nepzt. There is noseparate office set up for aclministering this
et of your gperations! - 7 S 7
%)r Myxrary. Notother than a. section in the Muasic Division.
M. Negpul. Are you in any position to segregile the cost of this
rograpn? , . '
Dt Mynrogy, Well, my collengues undertooks lo Prepare a tenta-
£ive budget, which 1 cansider qurite copservytdve, Mr. Chairman.
It depends on whether the gramg suthority is given to the Library.,
Tt affects the otad arnount a great deal. ] ) )
1 can giwe wou figueres that were amived at which X think are very
odiest, and o woull expedt €0 move graduylly amd slowly rather
s dramatieg)); 'Dﬂmiggt n Jarge money. Would you like me to
ve - these figuyos?
M. Nepa, Yes, pluse. 7
\Dx. Mysiroyp, Without the graxt authority we suggest $81,000
or:- one-holf yeyr of the first fiscal year, 1975 with gnnt authority,
62,000, For figenl 1076, withowt grant authoity, it would be
62,000; gnd vith grant suthordity, $710,000. For fiscal 1977, without
ant suthonty, $302,000; axd wm};i%gnt, suthordty, $1,716,000.
This con tinaes £0 rise, In 1078 without grant autharity, $352,000;
th grant anthorty, $2,241,000. In fiscal 197, without grant
puthonty, $362000; and withgrant authority, §3,241,000.
=But it ia very difficlt to estimate with wilidity at the present
mxent closely the cost of this pxogram if it wwre carried out in
oxdanice wit) the provisionof thebijl. -
Mz, Nepzt. Dr,-Mumford, on_August 10, 1973, you sent a letter to
nator Abourezle in which y-ou indiated sums gomsidenbly less than
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those you are proposing today. Can you tell us why there is a difference
in your recommendations? S

!bﬂl r. MunForp. 1 think there may be additionsl provisions in the -
} Mr. BerrY, Theletter to Senator Abourezk had figures not too far .
gpart from what we are talking about. The letter spoke of—and I
think——- '

Mr. Nepzi. What do you call too far? - L
! Mr. Berry. I think if you read the letter carefully—we talked in-
that letter about the cost of administering the work proposed for the -
center. We were talking in the range of $150,000 to $200,000. .

Then the paragraph that has unfortunately been overlooked in that
letter was the final one, in vhich it says it 1s much more difficult for -
us to estimate the suthorizations for projects serving the needs of the
State and local groups, private and pubiic-., as well as the individuals
for whom the support in the bill is intended. - .

That budget and letter spolke only of the cost of the staff to operate .
the program, not including the costs of the grants, of contracts, of any
of the work necesssry to caxry out many of the provisions. o

Mr. Nepzi. I don't want to quibble but there is s 50-percent
difference even with respect to that aspect according to the testimony -
of Dr. Mumford. o B S G

" Mr. BErry. We have looked at it a little more carefully in terms of -
the salary cost today. There hes been some increase. That does not in -
itsolf explain the difference. The difference is explained by talking the -
difference between the cost merely of the budget for the operating
staff and the addition of grants a:ug contracts that would be necessary
to calTy out—— o o :
} Mr. Nepz. Dr. Mumford gave us two fizures, The first figure, I
gssume, was the administrative cost figure; the second was a minis-
trative costs and grants. ) i ) B g

Mr. Berry. No; even the first figure, Mr. Chairman——

Mr. NEpzt. Does not correspond to the figures given in the letter to -
Senator Abourezk. ) ) ) E

Mr. Berry. Because even without the grant authority, it was felt.
the Library would have to have additional funds to carry out some
work in connection with exhibits, educational training programs and
so forth. These would not be grants to the State but they would be
working toward the objectives of the bill. , o

There is this difference ; we recognize there was this difference in the.
figures sent to Senator Abourezk and those in our present proposal.

Mr. NEpzt. Dr. Mumford, can you tell us how much of your budget

is directed toward the efforts which you described in your testimony.
today and the number of people involved? '

Mr. Berry. The estimate, current estimate, for example, salaries
and benefits, on an annual basis, would be in the range of $165,000.
Added to that, of course, there would have to be costs to support the

meetings of the board of frustees. 7 v
Mr. Nepzi. You misunderstood my question, Dr. Mumford testi-
fied at the present time in the Library of Congress there is a program.
Mr. Berry. The cost of sularies ot the present time is $54,000 on an
annual basis, salaries and benefits. Then we spend porhaps an addi-
tional $10,000 for transerip tions, copies of tapes that come to us from
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#other sources and general additions to the archives. It is roughtly in
:the Tange of $60,000 to $65,000 at the present time.
£+ Mr. Nsepzi. Exclusively for folklife-type projects or programs?
Mr. Berry. Yes, That wonld not: im::lufe the value of books that
me in to us through the copyright deposits and through gifts and
jer Emgrams which would go into the eollection. We weuld not buy
ose but they would have an additional value,
Mr. Nepzr. Mr, Frenzel, any questions? 7 , ,
Mr. Frenzen. Iwould like to defer to the other members who heard
izthe full testimony and then have a chanco luter,
s+ Mr. Nepzi. Mr. Thompeon. 7
Mr. THomeson.: Doctor, I am gratified by your support. I can un-
“derstand the reluctance that you expressin terms of the grant-making.
don’t think, however, on looking to the history of the Nationa! En-
“.dowments for the Arts and the Humanities and their very modest
beginnings, that you should be presented witl: any extremely difficult
insuperable problems. )
-Even though thereis s difference hetween the sums mentioned in the
etter to Senator Abourezk and those brought forth today because of
dditional study on your part, even the last projected figure you have
or 1977, I believe it was, 15, in my estimation, an extremely modest
amount of money for such an extremely valuable endeavor.
- Recoguizing budgetary difficulties today as I do, I can say, as
chairmen of the Subcommittes on Accounts, which handles the
% moneys for the respective committees of the House except for the
#:Committee on Appropriations, many of them, just in the pursuit of
Lieir investigatory efforts, expend in excess of $1 million a year quite
iecessarily for their work and, although they have far-reaching effects,
they wouldn't have anything like the impact on the American people
zthat this would have. 7 7 o
5. Finally, I tuink that the proposed membership of the board, care-
ully selected, will find themselves able to handle this entire matter,
rhops by appointing subcommittees from among themselves or
alling on specialists, many of whom would donate their time and
talent to assist them. ,
'S0 I won't take any further time except to say that it is my hope
that the Congress will see fit to adopt the legislation with perhaps
technical amendments as we go along to improve it. We welcome such
Lsuggestions.
g5 Kurther, I see no difficulty in coordinating the efforts through the
Zcenter at the Library with the National Endowments or the Smith-
onian Institution or the Departments of the Interior or anyone clse.
In other words, I comsider it to be a well-conceived piece of legisla-
n. I have never seen a piece of legislation that I considered to be
bsolutely perfect, because all sorts of questions arise.
So, with my thanks to you for your support of this and my com-
1ents to you for the work that you are deing in the exercise of all
ur responsibilities, I shall yield back the balance of my time.
Dr. Mumrorp. Thank you, Mr. Thompson.
Mr. Nepzi. Dr. Mumford, I won't say I will give you equal time
ut you may respond if you desire.
Mg Mumrorp. I don’t know that I can add to what I have said,
Mr. Clairman. If, in the wisdom of the Congress, you wish the
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Library of Congress to assimae this. fuanction, wve wousll certainly
undextp¥o to doit md cany it oyt to the besy of our ability. v

Mz Troarson. [hope you will hewy that intereging chatlenge,

Mx Nepzi, Mr. Brademas. ) o

Mx. Brapryis. Thanks you, Mr. Chaiman. Dr. Mg ford, T want
to thank you for {our though tful statements. I have two or three
questions, s T would prefer fo resetve most of my questions for sorme
of thase more aitinl of the pToposal thin you dn youx staternenits
ha&ve been. , ,

Could youreiterate how muchmoney you are cuawently spending at
t,ljfik];jbfﬂ' - of Congress on your present program for the Archive of
Folk Song ) .. '

Dr. Muyrord, The fignre Mr. Bery gave a few minutes agp
before you camein was$54,000.

Mr, Branemss. [owstsay 1 find that extraordimanly podest in
vaew of the impuct of youur progrem. . :

Dr. Muvrorp, 1t 3 a rather small staff; only three people axe
atowed. We depennd on the good will of many people, scholirs who
w8y visit places umd have recordings made for . We would provide
the tape- We certainly are not covering tho whole fild ndﬂqmtelf by
Ay mmeans, anythiig compurable to what this bill contemplites
apparently. ) ) o

Mr.Bmapewas, Il you hawe 2 $54000 mmual budget and 2 staff of
thxte, the sumcess of (he program must, to sorme extent, depind on tixe
good will of your .xmployees, o »
~ Dr-MunForo. I would most heartily agree, sir,

Mr.Bripeyas. Thaticredlly o shodgdngly low figure 3f ome Bookes -
1t the emormos impact, not only in this countty but wbmad, of
Amerigm folk soug. 7

Mr. Gerrys, [ehink yoy would agree we don't wanth to buaild up &

rent, puxentrcracy. If o like quulity and not number in the yeople
Egndljng this program, betause of 1ts great importazice, we (E;: notb
want to build upa burewsaacy. T o

Mr-Bribxnas. Xt would bo difficilt to disaygres with theat cbserya-
tion on the purt: of my friend. 7 _

I have one further question: Ig it Mot rensonnbly 0 msume that
were sopxo relagivel y modest program to e established tlong the lines
of that contemphted in this bill at the Librury of Congres, siuch &
program would be followed by programs at o stateyide Revel noioas
the country, even 3 wo fre seeing friends of the Kennedy Center
developing programsin the arts and edueation or rather the Kennedy
ggnte:r developing progmamms for the arts and educationin ench of the
States? :

Tean well see friends of the folkklife conterat the Library of Congregs
establishing prograrms in ewch of the States of the councey, thereby
greatly pnultiplying the dividends on relatively modest Federal
Inwestmert. . . ) ,

Dr. Movrorp. There would certainly be a gloser reluti onship, and
we would hope the tenter would offer much encowragimnt within
the States ap d lotal tormm upi tes.

I gather, from looking at the list of spcieties and gssocintions md
even muscumms, that there wre quite o fow throughout the coumtry at
the present time. But o center would provide 2 center of fows fox
such a cliwity-
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‘Mr. Brapemas. I would, Mr. Chairman, have-just two other
~“observations: One, I was most interested to see Dr. Mumford’s state-
t~pent that, in his view, the proposed center would not duplicate or
« replace the activities of the Smithsonian Institution or the National
Endowments for the Arts and the Humanities or of State and locul
olklife groups. i
; That seems to me to be o very important observation, becanse T
have not had time to read the stalements of other witnesses. I would
be surprised if that is not their line of argument against the bill.
=+ The other point finally 1 would like to make, Mr, Chairman, is to
“ commend the chairman for having called these hearings on this pro-
“ posal, and I think it would be moest unfortunste if some credit were
-.pot given to the original sponsor of this proposal, my friend from
“New Jersey, Mr. Thompson, who has been a great champion of the
" arts in a wide variety of fields and obviously, in initiating this legis—
- lation, continues to indicate his strong interest in support of the arts
“and related activities in this country.
». I yield back the balance of my time.
“ Mr. Neozr, Thank you, MT. Brademas.
< Mr. Gettys.
7 Mr. Gerrys, Thank yon, Mr. Chairman.
© I would like to associate myself with the remarks of Mr. Brademas
frorn Indiana in complimenting the chairman for holding these hear-
- ings on this imporwant subject, and with his remarks relating to the
: 'Epgigsarship of Mr. Thompson who got so many of us interested in this
gubject, i 7 o
I do hope that the purpose of the bill can be enacted into the law
:.and carried out. 7 7
I might say my own region of the country, the great southland,
is probably the primary source of the folklore of this great country.
“Even though Mr. Thompson might be from New Jersey, he was
"educated in the South and came to appreciate those things.
Mr. BrapEmas, If the gentleman will yield, I did spend my fresh-
man year at Old Mississippi. ) o
- Mr. Gerrys. 1 was getting to that. I do hope we can carry this
forward into law and implement it in such & manner it would be a
‘eredit to the United Siates and preserve these great traditions and
folklore of the country. o o
" Mr. Tanomeson. On the subject of edueation, it is true I was
_edueated beyond the secondary level in the South, North Carolina,
‘and had the pleasure of realizing your very catholic attitudu the
. other day when I met your beautiful daughter who attends Mount
Holyoke.
- Mr. Gerrys. I would have to say she does have a Yankee accent.
... Mr. Nepzi. Thank you, Mr. Geltys.
‘o Mr. Frenzel. o
. Mr. Faenzer. Thank yvoua, Mir. Chairman. .
+. I don’t know if shgufd ssk any questions. It seems like you guys
got the bill pessed before I got here. h '
<. D, Mum?card, you indicated you think the grant bestowing chores
:-.are beyond your normal competence and yet the authors ki'ucﬁy want
- you to take on that job, C , ,
- Do you have any ides how you would discharge it if it were given
- to you by law?
: 85-904—T4—-2
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Dr. Muumrorp. Certainly no clear-cut plan at this moment, as I
suggested earlier, and as one of the members of the committee sug-
gested, it might be done by the Board or a subcommittee of the Board -
in the selection. ) ] ]
~ The actual mechanies, the physical side of it, the followup might
have to be done by people at the Library as to how they are getting
along, although the evaluation of the success or failure of the projarct,
whether it was really accomplishing the purpose for which the grant
was mide, that might be up to tho same group that made the grantin
the first place, or recommended the grant in tge first place.

_ButIdon’t have any very clear-cut picture of how 1t would operate,
sir,

Mr.Frenzer, For fiscal 1976 you suggested $710,000 less $262,000,
which is something less than $500,000 in grant authority in the first
full year of its operation. , ) )

How many people do you suppose would come to you wanting those
rrants?
¢ Dr. Muyrorn. I have no idea. I would guess that there would be
a great many applications for grants. = S

Mr. FrenzeL. I would guess there would be a substantial adminis-
trative cost in trying to figure out which ones of these you wanted to
honor, wouldn’t there? 7

Dr. Muurorp. That was what I was trying to refer to earlier as to .
what might be involved in the process. )

Mr. FrENZEL. As a matter of fact there has been a good deal of crit-
icism in Congress about this kind of a program becsuse we have them
scattered all over the place and they are frequently administered by

eople who don’t have the machinery or the administrative staff to
Eandle the weight of the applications. ) 7 o

I am reminded of a bill which the gentleman from Indiana hag
passed, sponsored, and pushed through, to his great credit, that is in
environmental education and the number of grants vis-a-vis the num-
ber of dollars available as a joke. ) )

They are inundated by these things. So, I guess I am a little con=
cerned about that, particularly since you are not doing any of this
thing now and are not soliciting the authority. o )

May T ask you further if the $54,000 you are spending now would
be included in the $262,000 that you would anticipate as part of your
administrative expense? S )

Dr. Mymronp. No, sir; that would be in addition.

Mr. FrevzEL We can assume that extra figure with whatever cost
of living goes along with it as part of this presentation through each
one of ﬁm figures that you have given us?

Dr. Mymrorp. Yes. ) )

Mr. Frenzen. When you have your little music shows and so on
at the Library now, does that corne out of your regular budget?
_Dr. Myvrorn. No, they are not supported by appropriated funds,
They are supported by endowments, trust funds, )

Mrs. Gertrude Clark Whitehall gave to the Library, it was ac-
cepted by our Trust I'und Board, o considerable amount of money to
promote musical concerts and so did Mis. Elizabeth Sprague Coolidge.

We have two fairly large—by our reckoning, they are not large in
general terms—but the income, they are held in trust by the Trust
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und Board of the Library of Congress end the income is used for
he concerts. ] , o
_Mr. FrenzeL. If you had your druthers and you were not Librarian
f Congress and simply a citizen that knows something about folklore,
nd somebody said to you, “Where should we put an Institute, a
grant giving mechanism, a Center,” would you suggest the Library
~'of Congress as being the best place for it? ) )
“ Dr. Moxrorp. That is a hard question. It is hard for me to say. In
“'some ways it would seem to me Smithsonian might be a more logical
“place to put it in view of what they have been doing with their folk
“{estivals and their exhibits and other things, programs.
- But I hesitate to say, sir, where else it might go.
Mr. FrexzEL. I thank you.

I yield back my time, Mr. Chairman,
MJ: Nepz1. Thank you, Mr, Frenzel. o o )
- Do you maintain any kind of lisison on folklie problems at the
-present time with the other agencies that are involved in these types
. of programs? , )

rjImeQBD. 1 aedfit have to ask our expert here. Mr. Hickerson
is in charge of our “ulis tnusic archive,
" I would ask him if le could respond to that.

Mr. Hickerson. In terms of the acquisitions and inerensing of the
archives collections at the Library, we, in the last 25 or 30 years have
maintained very close touch with other people doing similar work

- individually and institutionally around the country.

Mr. Nepzr. Could you give us exanzples? o
- Mr. HickersoN. Yes; since 1948 we have maintained a relationship
with the University of Arkansas Library which maintains the State
~Folklore Archives and periodically they send us their newly acquired
~ tapes frcm that State of the folklore. ) o
" 'We copy them for our collections and send back the originals, and

- also the notes and lists that go with it. , o

“ We deo this in many cases with State archives and regional archives

- ‘and with a lot of individual collectors. )

Our acquisitions have been primarily in the last 30 years.

. Also, we are active in the American Folklore Society as members
of the committees. @~ o ]
~ I am chairman of the Archives of the American Folklore Society.
We muintain close contact with people in other archives, people warl):r-
ing with the problem and begin to try to have a kind of coordination
__among the varjous archives,

Mr. NEpz1. What about the Smithsonian?

- Dr. Mumrorp, We have maintained a close relationship with the

. Division of Performing Arts there since they began their folklife festi-

= vals by providing information each year, particularly on the States,

: tt_:g&tei;ilal already avapilable in the States that they select for their

. festival. )

“ Also the recordings that they make, we are negotiating with them
‘to obtain them or copies thereof for the Nationul Folklore Archive.

Mr. Nepzr. Are there any obstacles?

Dr. Musrorp. There doesn’t seem to be, not that I am aware of.

Mr. Nenzi. How about the endowments?

Dr. Muwmrorp. I have not had any relations with the endowments.
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* Miss McCormick. Prior to the endowments obtaining experts i ..
folk music, we have evaluated propose!s for folk grants for the Endows<
ments for the Arts, just on a gratis basis and sent them evaluations of .
requests for grants. ) , ,

.Mr. Npzr. Do they submit these proposals as a matter of course to-

ou? ~
y Miss McCormick. They have a folk specialist now whom they re-
cruited from the Library of Congress.

Mr. Nebzt. Mr. Gettys.

Mr. Tuoupson. That was very recent, wasn't it?

Miss McCormick. Yes; it was. B

Mr. Gerrys. The gentleman from Minnesota, Mr. Frenzel, has as
usual pointed up some pertinent facts. As desirable as this program
might be, is it our purpos. here to establish somewhere an agency to
coordinate the efforts of all the States, the universities and other areas.
and I wonder about whether or not the Library of Congress is the prop-
er agency to accomplish this. ) 7 I

_ Dr. Mumrorp. To serve as a clearing house for information, yes, I
think it is. ) ) B :

Mr. Gerrys. But to develop the programs and to coordinate all the.
ramifications of the proposal intended by Mr. Thompson, the sponsor,
it seems to me maybe the Smithsonian would be a better place.

Dr. Mumrorp. The question has been raised what wm?l’d be done -
about artifacts, objects themselves. ) ;

The Library of Congress is not a museum, it never has been, and .
there has been some expression that there should be a place, a center -
where artifacts would be displayed. ) S

Of course we would have no space for hardly any of this, no staff and
certainly not for exhibitions until the Madison Memorial Building is
completed. It is a question of whether the Congress to become some-
thing of & museum as well as a library also involved there., o

I, in casual, preliminary thinking about it, would think that if the .
Center came to the Library of Congress, we would have to work out .-
arrangements with Smithsonian and other museums about the deposit. "
of objects and artifacts for display and exhibit. )

Mr. Gerrys. So your conclusion, Dr. Mumford, is probably that the -
Library of Congress is the agency to carry out the intent of the Con-
gress if this bill is enacted into law?

Dr, Mumrorp. Yes; I would say so. , )

Mr. Gerrys. Does that agree with your thinking, Mr. Frenzel?

Mr. FrenzeL. I would like to hear some other testimony.

Mr. Gerrys. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Nepz1, Thank you, Mr. Gettys. o 7

Do you see any problems in having one agency handle most of the
operation and giving to another agency the responsibility of main-
taining the so-called artifacts? ) ) o

_ Dr. Mumrorp. Not an insuperable obstacle, Mr. Chairman. I
think it could be quite possible, o '

Mr. Nepz1, I am inclined to agree with you.

Any further questions? i . )

If not, we want to thank you very much, Dr. Mumford. )

Dr. Mumrorp. Thank you; Mr. Chairman and members of the.
committee. ) ,

Mr. Nepzt. Our next witness this afternoon is Dr. Robert A.. -
Brooks who is Undersecretary, Smithsonian Institution.
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ATEMENT OF ROBERT A. BROOKS, UNDER SECRETARY, SMITH-
SONIAN INSTITUTION, ACCOMPANIED BY RALPH RINZLEE, DI-
RECTOR, FOLKLIFE PROGRAM, DIVISION OF PERFORMING ARTS

‘Mr. Brooks. Mr. Chairman, I have with me Mr. Ralph Rinzler
n: my left who is the Director of the Festival of American Folklife
or the Smithsonian Institution. 7
"-We have submitted a statement to the committee.
- Mr. Chairman and members, with your permission I would ask
hat the statement be entered in the record and I can talk informally
-on the basisof the statement and of the testimony so far.
Mr. Nepzr. Very well. )
[The stotement referred to will be found on p. 18]
" Mr. Brooxs. The Smithsonian Institution warmly endorses the
oncept of increasing and improving the coordination and research
u%'rvmrt in the whole area of American folklife. o
¢ realize that this is an enormously diverse area, it touches many

#groups, touches many disciplines, many regions. ,
.. We feel perhaps that this is one of the ressons why it has so far
een something of an orphan so far as support is concerncd. It has
-been muich harder to focus this broad, enorinous field than certain
ther disciplines which are casier te comprehend.
“The Smithsonian has had some expevience in this area. We have
or a long time been involved in certain aspects of research in folk
ultures through our Department of Anthropology and the Museum
f Natural History, through our center for the study of man, through
ur department for the study of cultural history, and through such
rograms as our American jazz program which is going very success-
ully and flourishing right now,
“We a)so would like to endorse warmly the equal need for supporting
he interpretation and presentation of American folklife. ,
- We have come to this field more recently. Our Festival of American
olklife was started in 1967 and has drawn increasing attention ever
1nce.
7~ We are now involved in huilding that up with the cosponsorship

f the National Park Service toward a major presentation for the
“Bicentenmnial. - )
“We feel here, 100, that we have seen the need for increased support
f this kind of presentation. Almost every day we see requests {
al and State groups, communities, for help from us in organizing
nd planning the presentation of folklife materials in their own
ommunities. ) )
We have been doing what we can. We have received help from the
merican Revolution Bicentennial Administration, from the National
ndowiments of the Arts. We have to recognize that our primary
esponsibilities for the coming years and specifically for 1976 is the
'a}f':ar task that we have set ourselves to do here in Washington.
“These experiences have shown us, though, that folklife studies and
Ipresentation cannot be removed from sources in the field and from
Hnteraction with these sources. We can do n certain amount ourselves;
{the universities, the proposed center could do it, but this ean stagnate
if - we don't have constant interaction with people, with communities,

x

ith the originators of the folk culture.
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With respect to the specifics of the legislation that is before this
subcommittee, we would deler to the Congress and to the administra-
tion with respect to the best mgthod of providing this kind of support.

There is one point I would like to make with the subcommittee, that
is that we note that the Secretary of the Smithsonian Institution is -
listed as a member, a full member of the Board of Trustees of the- .
proposed Center, , o N o

e understand that this is definitely a policymaking and direction

position for the Secretary, and our Board of Regents has in the past -
taken the position that it mygy be inappropriate for Smithsonian -
officials to participate in such policy or direction functions for govern~ .
mental entities. , ) 7

I would request then, respectfully of the committee, that the
Secretary not be included as o full member of the Board of Trustees
of the Center. This does not mean at gl that we would not be happy
to assist and to serve the Center in an advisory capacity. '

We enjoy, as the witnesses from the Library of Congress have

pointed out, very good relationg with their activities now and we would -

like to cooperate with the Center in encouraging increased recognition

of the enduring values of American folklife, , .

We believe that its study cgqn preserve the rich, cultural diversity
of our country and assure the sepse of individual identity of our people
that is the heart of this Nation ) .

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman,
I am prepared to answer questions.
[The statement referred to follows:]

STATEMENT ofF RonErT A. BROOKS, UxDER SECIETARY, SMITHSONIAN InsTiTUTION

Mpr. Chairman, I appreciate this apportunity to testiflv on behalf of the Smith~
sonian Institution in support of the purpose and concepts embadied in H.R. 8770.

We helieve there is a need to coopdinate the highly diverse cffortg in the study
of American folk cultures, because this field crosses 50 many disciplines—anthro-
pology, saciology, cultyral history, musicology, to name but o few—that within
the American academic world it hgg hecome something of a homeless orphan,
receiving great sympathy from all, but renl care from fow, with the notable
exception of universities. Ther an quéstion that American folk studies could
benefit from a survey and assesSmept of our present state of knowledge and of
areas requiring further investigation

In addition to ¢onardination and support of research, there iz an almost equal
need for support of interpretation ang presentation of Ameriean folklife. Although
the Smithsonian has lang been engaged in research on folk cultures, through its
Departments of Anthropalogy and Gyltural History, and through its Center for
the Study of Man, it is only sines 19g7 that 1ave attempted a living display——
a living museum, really—dif Americay folkways, o )

The Smitheonian’s Festival of Aperican Folklife has drawn ever increasing
sudiences, and public attantion thymighout the nation has multiplied several
times. Now we are preparing for a three-month-long Festival as a major activity
in the celebration of the Bicentennjal in 1976, and the Smithsonian has been
joined by the National Park Servico gs a to-sponsor of the event. .

As tha Bicentennial drawa noaT, we are receiving daily requests from st ind
loeal organizations for assistance in the planning and presentation of MNivals
hased on the Smithsoninn model. With the help of the American Revolution

Bicentennial Administration and the National Endowment fo the Arts we are
providing what assistance we can, while recognizing that the Smithsonian’s prie
mary respongibility for 1976 is in ‘Vaghingtﬁn.

Our expericnces have taught u3 thet folklife studies eannot be removed from
sources in the field. They eannot_be gonducted by federal programs alone, They.
must have grass roots atiention. Resegrch, such as the Smithsonian and 2 number
of American universities pursue, is ighly. valuable, but it ean stagnate without
constant interaction with our diverse peoples and communities.
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cannot comment in detail on the specifics of the legislation before the sub-
committes, and defer to the Congress and to the Adminisiration with respect to
the best method of providing support for American folklife.

However, I must point out that Board of Regents of the Smithsonian Institu-

tion has taken the position in the past that it may be inappropriate for Smith-
sonian officials {o participate in policy or management functions of governmental
entities. Therefore, I would request that the Sceretary of the Smithsonian In-
stitiitiﬂn not be irccluded on ﬁm Board of Trustees of the American Folklife
nLer,
The Smithsonian would, nonetheless, be happy te assist aud to serve in an
\dvisory capacity, and to cooperate with the Center in encouraging increased
recognition of the enduring values of American folklife. We believe that its study
ean preserve the rich cultural diversity of Ameriea and assure the sense of individ-
al identity that is at the heart of our nationhood.

Mr. Nepzt. Thank you. )
~With respect to your last point on the Secretary’s service on the
Board, why do you consider it inappropriate for the Secretary to
articipate in policy or management functions of 2 governmental
agency? o ) )

Mr, Brooks., Well, it is a major, national function that is being
onceived here, Mr. Chairman. It would have ramifications and
involvernent across the country, The Smithsonian has been—-

Mr. Nepz1, Doesn’t your own program have similar ramifications?
Mr. Brookgs. I't has ramifications, Mr. Chairman, in terms of what
e do rather than what we grant money to others to do. We have
-operated—Mr. Rinzler can, of course, elaborate on this—as an
corganization that does research, that promotes performance, exhibi-
“tion, demonstrations in the folklife area.

.~ We have pulled these together on the Mall, we have publizhed, of
“course, and provided archival materials to the Library of Congress.

" We are sort of in the position of an organization that is active for
~ourselves in the folklife area.
= 'Mr. Nepzt. Have there been no grants connected with these?

* Mr. Brooks. We have sought grants and obtained many.
More than half the funding we spend on the folklife area 1s obtained
rom other than Federal appropriations. Quite frankly, Mr. Chairman,

e feel there might be some conflict of interest here because, if the
enter is to be set up and we have a program that is suitable for the
‘purposes of the Center, we would go and seck a grant to accomplish
+that program. ) ) ) )
-If the Secretary is on the Board, we feel there might be a conflict.
‘Mr. Nepzi. That leads me to the question of why might not this
Center be in toto under the Smithsonian Institution? )
-Mr. Brooks. This question, Mr, Chairman, was addressed at
arings in 1970. The Board of Regents at that time had essentially
wo responses. One was that the Center as it was then proposed to
be within the Smithsonian would be essentially an independent
organization. It would not be subject to the policy control of the
oard of Regents and they felt that this would be inappropriate
r them to accept at that time. )
The second reason was essentially what I have been attempting
discuss here, that is that the national granting responsibilities,
which are quite properly envisioned for the Center, would be some-
thing that would extend and might be somewhat at variance with the
tivity research and demonstration efforts of the Smithsonian
itself. That was the position then and I think the same considerations
ould apply now to the location of the Center within the Smithsonian.
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Mr. Nebpzr. How much have your received fl om the enduments,,
for the %urpﬁses we are discussing this afternoon?
Mr. Brooks. I know that we have received a grant this year’ '
Mr. Rinzler can answer that.
The amount was $50,000, Mr. Chairman. This is the total that we
have received from the national endowments and this was in suppor
of the effort to make available to this country and to local communiti

Folklife Festival.

Mr. Nepz1. Does this have anything to do with Bicentennial, or
that a separate program? ;

Mr. RinzLer. This is o Bicentennial program, that is being done in"
conjunction with the Bicentennial Administration, the Depnrtment of
State, the National Park Service and the Smlth%mlmn The major.
focus is to bring to this country this year performing groups which
have been selected by Smithsonian field research staff overseasin three
cﬁuntues which have agreed to cooperate with the Naticnal Museum

15 year

The Government of Tunisia, the Government of Greece, and three:
Scandinavian Governments, Norway, Sweden, nnd hnlmul in addi-.
tion, Nigeria and Trinidad are planning to pnrtlu ate this year.

The endowment funds in addition to a grant Py the Bicentennial *
organization will be used to take out of ‘Vashuwton the material -
bemﬁ' brought to the National Mall for plEsentntmn the concept to
be bunﬂ'lun- the visiting group together with descendants of the people
déﬁl:(‘l’l(ll!lff from that origin in this country to perform together on the
Nutionnl Mall and then to tour from Washington to the local comn-:
munities where descendants of that origin can be found and the funding
will be used to tour those people, pay for their transportation, accoms=
modations and meals, and spending money during the tour.

Mr. Nepzr. Has there been other endowment fuudmﬂ'Tl

AMr. RiNzLER, ,Na, gir. ‘

Mr. Nepzl So in previous years you have had no money from
endowments?

Mr. Rixzuer, No, sir.

Mr. Brooks, Not for Folklife Festival, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. ”L\ EpzI. What would you estimate your own investment to be
annually?

Mr. Brooxs, For the Folklife Festival?

Mr. Nepzt. Yes. :

Myr. Brooxs. This is increasing each year as we begin to build it up ,
This vear I believe it will be 2 weeks two 5-day units. .

We cstimate the cost this year between a million and $2 million..
We CEIm provide an exact figure at the current time to you for the.
recor ~

Mr. Nepzi. This is from your regular budget, it isn’t from any:
special grants or contributions?

Mr. Brooks. Less than one-half, Mr. Chairman, is from our bi-
centennial and regular Federal nppropnatmns, the rest is from
grants, assistance from other Federal agencies, contracts and fmm

1fts.

g Mr. Tuompson. Will the gentleman yield?

Mr. Nepzi. Yes.

25




21

Mr. TromesoN. I have been to each of those that you have had and
st say that those Folklife Festivals are enormously successful and
If this year is going to cost over & million dollars, let’s compare it
th: the impact of $2 million for the establishment of a National
lklife Center on a 52 week a year basis.
In my view that demonstrates the modesty of the proposal that we
are sotting forth here. I don’t suggest in the slightest to spend $2
illion for the type of efforts done in your Folklife Festival isn’t well
tworth it. Because indeed itis.
& The original discussion of this legislation, as a matter of fact, was
eld on an informal basis by former Senator Harris of Oklahoma and
,yr;seli in the midst of one of those festivals.
hank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Nepzi. Are you expanding any other moneys with regard to any
related activities? - )
.-Mr. Broogs. In the folklife area, Mr. Chairman?
Mr. Nepzr. Yes. 7 -
_Mr. Brooxs. Yes, we are. As I mentioned, the Center for the Study
f Man, for example, is involved in research in this area, We nare
Elblishjx;:g a major work, again in time for the Bicentennial, “The
andbook of the North American Indian,” which will be the first
rk of this kind, I believe, in over 50 years and we will deal in detail
.-with the native inhabitants of North America. ) )
“*. It will be a scholarly as well as a work interpreting the folklife there.
1 am happy to say that we have numerous Indian Native American
ollaborators in that work. o
. The same Center for the Stud%r of Man has a very small but helpful
. program called Urgent Anthropology.
-+ We make small moneys available for the saving of partim
“physical sites on occasion, or for the saving of particular manifesta-

"tions of folklife, whether it is oral history, whether it is recollections

~on the part of an individual who might soon pass away. It is something
“done in response to stated needs in this area. It is a very small pro-
rgram, it doesn’t amount to more than $10,000 a year,

s Mr. Nepzt. Do you feel that any of this duplicates or overlaps
;programs which are funded by the endowments?

;. Mr. Brooxks. No, sir, after reading the—oh, funds by the endow-
‘ments, excuse me. N N ) )

2" We do not have an overall pieture, Mr. Chairman, of the total span
f kind of folklife programs that ave funded by the endowments. The
‘only ones we know about in detuil are the ones where thev have
assisted us so that we do not think that there is overlap or duplication
<but couldn’t say for sure,

' Mr. Nepzt. The reason I ask the question is because the subject
-matter you referred to calls to mind some projects funded by the
§ ndﬁlwments which appear similar and I suspect that there is some
verlap. - ,

Is L%lera any linison between you and the endowments in this
gard?

1%\/1?. Broogs. Yes, there is.

Mr. Nepzi, To assure there isn’t overlap?
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. Mr. Broors. We have exrellent relationships with them and we gan.
find that out. I do not believe there is an overlap. ) S

Mr. Nepzi. But you say you are not aware of their grants and
projecta? o :

Mzr. Brooxs. Their total scope, no, sir. :

Mr. Nepzi. Mr. Thompson, do you have any questions? *

Mr. TromesoN. Just a brief comment. 7

In developing the legislation which resulted in the National Founda=
tion on the Arts and Humanities, as you know, for housekeeping -
purposes we associated it with the Smithsonian and Dr. Ripley is a
trustee of the center. ) L

I am curious—although I by no means would argue with it—over
Yyour request that the Secretary not be included in the Board. I can’t
see a possible confliet. ) 7

Mr. Brooxgs. May I explain, Mr. Thompson, a little bit?

Mr. Tuomeson. Certainly. :
_ Mr. Brooks. The Secretary docs serve on many boards that have
Federal interests, Generally speaking he is an ex-officio member of
those boards, which means he is a nonvoting member and the regents
%m{e ‘agreed to his accepting these responsibilities on an ex-officio-
hasis, :
This holds, for example, for the Pennsylvania Development Corp.,-
for the Federal Council on the Arts and Humanities and other boards’
-of that kind. )

I think we would be quite happy to have the Secretary serve on the -
same ex-officio basis. ' ,

Mr. TromrsoN. 1 see. ) v

Mr. Brooxks. But the legislation designates him not as an ex-officio
member but as a full voting member. o -

Mr, TuompsoN. I would think his contributions would be very -
considerable and I am glad to hear that. .

Mr. Brooks. If he should serve that way, Mr. Thompson, we .
would suggest that the term be added “or his designee’ so the Secretary -
can have Mr. Rinzler come to matters of particular importance if.

anything in that line comes up.

Mr. TrompsoN. No further questions.

Mr. Nepzi. Mr. Frenzel. 7

Mr. Frenzer. Thank you for your testimony, sir.

It costs $2 million to run that felklife thing?

Mr. Brooxs. This year.

Mr. FreEnzEL. What did the one cost last year?

Mr. Brooxs. Other—— o S

Mr. RinzLer. Less than $2 million. We had & mueh more diminished
program of foreign participation, only one nation came.
- This vear we will probably have six or seven.

Mr. FrenzeL. Is that that business along the Mall?

Mr, RinzrEr. Yes, , ,

Mr. FreEnzEL. I attended that buf I didn’t see the gentleman from
New Jersey and the Senator from Oklahoma.

Mr. TnomrsoNn. I was at the rug weaving counter. o

Mr. Brooks. We had cver a million visitors, it would be possible -
to miss somebody,
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7. Mr. Frenzer. How do you pick who is going to be in that opera-
~tion? As I read the definition of folklife and as I understund it, I
-guess it is everything all of us have ever done.

<. How do you decide what will be part of folklife?

- Mr. Brooks. That is exactly the problem and I know Mr. Rinzler
- can address it in detail, . o )

T would like to say we have very ecarefully planned these folklife
“"presentations so that it would be organized. There are several principal
- themes. We have people nll year doing the research that is needed in
~-order to arrive at an appropriate representation of a given area.

Mr. FrENzEL. Are those costs less than a million figure?

- Mr. Brooks. Yes, sir. Mr. Rinzler can talk to the specifics,
~ Mr. Frenzer, Does the cost include paying some of these groups
:‘to come down?
Mr. Rixzrer. Yes, sir.
Mr. Frenzer. Do you have a lot more applications than you have

funds or stalls or whatever? o

©" Mr, Rinzuer. Well, sir, it is generally done on the basis of invita-
‘tion, on the basis of a number of theme areas. 1f you would like some
-details on that, I would be glad to provide them niow or for the record.
. Mr. FrenzeEL. No, I think that is adequate. ] )

. If you were administering o grant program in folklife, could you do
-it in the Smithsoniun?

-~ Mr. Brooks. Mr. Frenzel, it wouid involve, as it would for the
»Library of Congress, a substantial setiing up of the machinery to
Teview, process and provide the grants. I would hate to say the
‘Smithsonian couldn’t do it. I think our problem would be, as I men-
tioned to the chairman in response to his question, that such a programn
.is something a little apart from and somewhat at variance with the
~basic thrust of the Smithsonian, which is toward tiie exhibition and
_museums, ‘toward research, toward performance, toward display of
- these public manifestations that we now have, among which is E’)Ik]if&

~ But we are not in the business of providing a national grant program
-for support of this all across the country. '

~ Mr. FreNzEL. Maybe I didn’t understand this grant program. It
i&ems to me 1t is involved with what you do when you invite people

own.

. Mr. Brooks. As Mr. Rinzler pointed out, we are not looking at
grant applications, for example, to perform locally. We do receive
these requests, as I said, and we are hard put to respond in any
‘constructive way. ) ) '

 We are not in that area of assisting people to put on, or develop
_their own research, put on their own manifestations in- their own
~communities. ) )

. Our concentration must necessarily be toward the things that we
‘are now doing, including the Folklife Festival Liere. We invite people
‘to come here. We don’t, in a sense, throw open the Board and invite
Aapplications to come here. 7 ,
.1t is done on the basis of rather careful research which we perform.
- Mr. FrenzeL If we would be so gracious as to pass a bill and make
the Secretary an ex-officio member, the Secretory or his designate,
:would the Secretary or his designate be willing to forego the hundred
‘bucks a day?
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Mr. Broogs. Yes, sir.
Mr. FreEnzeL. I yield, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Nepzi. Mr. Brademas,

Mr. Tuospson. Probably with a little reluctance.

Mr. BrapEmas. Thank you very much, Dr. Brooks and Mr. Rinzler.

I have two or three comments. I must say, in all candor, my impres-
sion after having heard your testimony is not that you would not be
qualified, mmpetent or capable of administering such a program if
it were located in the Smithsonian. Nor am I pel‘sund{*d very much
that it is not appropriate to the kind of activities you do undertake,
beeause I believe you administer the Museum Account.

Mr. Broogs. Yes, we do.

Mr. Brapesas. And I believe you have housed in your oper ation
the Woodrow Wilson Center of International Scholars, so it isn’t that
YOU aTe A8 NATTOW in your vision as your testimony snggests, but basi-
Lallv my impression is that you just don’t want to do it.

You may have good and sufficient reason for not wanting to,
namely, it would bc' one more headache, one more child in the Smith-
sonian family and I commend you on your lack of imperialism but
I must say I am not persuaded very much by the substance of your
response,

You certainly seem to me to be fully eapable of earrying out a
program of this magnitude if "you are used to spending the kind of
money you are spending, which I strongly support for the Folklife
Festival,

If you want to respond, feel free to do so because T have a couple of
other questions.

Mr. Brooks. If T may.

Mr. Braneuas. Please. o

Mr. Brooxs. Speaking to the National Mus
properly mentioned as a granting program, i
restlted, of course, from the ennetment of legi
tried {0 carry on. It is a limited program, 1t is one \\hl h
very close Smithsoninn interests in the terms of the
development of muscums und one where we felt it was ve
into the Smithsonian funetion. Tt haa not been withot t its pmnlvms
for example.

But I think we have managed to get the program started and to pro-
vide some assistance, professtonal assistance to museums in that
regard.

The Woodrow Wilson Center, certainly they do have fellowships.
It is a program of fellowships w here it is paralleled, of course, by other
fellowships that the Smithsonian awards.

I think that is a lttle different from the granting programs where
vou are dealing with loeal activities, you are trying to process the
operations and “the needs in a given regiol

I would come back to ﬂmt—pmlmp% it isnot convincing to you-—that
these programs are very lin the Smith=onian and we are concerned
ahout growing into that lxnnl of a nativnal fmnetion which parallels
that of the National I u.m\nu‘nt for the Arts, National Endowment
for the Humanities, all of whose purposes we support hut where we
don’t feel that this is quite an appropriate Smith=onian function.

im Act, whieh T quite
is e.nmml;infr whu'h
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Mr. Brapemas. What, Mr. Rinzler, is your annual budget?

Mr. Rinzier. As Dr. Brooks has just indicated, Bicentennial sup-
‘port has increased from what it was last year, about $500,000 this
.year. . , S ,

As increased foreign involvement is developing in the next 2 years

‘leading to the Bicentennial, we have invited 63 foreign nations to

participate given the availability of funds, which we hope will be forth-
coming from communities as well as other sponsors.

We will aim towards a larger festival in 1976 which will reach several
million dollars. ) ,

I don’t have the exact figure for 1976. This year will be about 1.2
million, )

Mr. Brapemas. T want to get clear in my own mind, the festival
program as part of your annual budget amounts to what?

Mr. Rinzier. The festival program is a part of the Division of
Performing Arts. The support staff for that program is approximately
$160,000 or $170,000. That is for office staff which we keep throughout
the year. )

Mr. Brapeyss, That is for the folklife program?

Mr. RivzLer. Yes, which does concerts during the winter and field

* research as well.

My. BrapEyas. How many staff members?

Mr. Rinzuer. About 14,

Mr. Brapemas. My final question and again T would put this I
suf ‘pose, to Mr. Rinzler, as this is his field of expertise. Based on your
professional judgnient, what degree of interest 15 there in the kind of
programs that would be supported by the proposed center,

Mr. Rinzuer. 1 think, as was pointed out by the environmental
studies bill, you will find a very similar reaction. The festival of Ameri-
¢an Folklife has reached out, as has the Smithsonian Magazine, to all
the States of the Union with field research bringing participants from
all 50 States over the past 7 years and bringing 3.5 million people to
the Mall in the past 7 years for those festivals. 7 .

We have received an overwheliming amount of correspondence,
requests for involvement in the festival, not only for participation
but advice on how to set up similar festivals in ethnic communities
and among folk groups throughout the Nution, stre sing the grass-
roots culture people, not the interpretation and top cultural presenta-
tion as you might find with professional musicians of folk music, but
grassroots people in their own communities.

I think given the institution of a bill like H.R. 8770; vou find
overwhelming response at the grassroots level. o

Mr. Brapeuas. [ appreciate that response, I share your judgment

“and would simply add, Mr. Chairman, that I think, were this bill to

“become law, many of us here, many of the members of the committee
who may have expressed reservation about it may find themselves

.surprised by the warmth of the response to it.

might say also to Dr. Brooks in respect to what he had to sy

“about museums, I hope to feel the same way about museums in this
-country; namely, that I think there is infinitely more interest in
‘museums on the part of people in the United States than my rol-

leagues may feel, and why in a few days we are going to resume
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hearings in another committee, sn my own museum services proposals
to provide significant Federal support to museums in this country.
Thaunk you, Mr. Chairman,

Mr. Nepzi. Thank you, Mr. Brademas.

Mr. Gettys?

Mr, GETTYS, Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Following the line of dlacuﬁmn of Mr. Brademas, yvou zuid that the
budget for t}.v Smithsonian is $1,200,000 for next year,

Mr. Rryzeen. This vear,

Mr, Gerrys, And that the festival itsell would be between $1
and $2 million. Where does that money come from?

Mr, Brooks. That is the budget for the festival, the Festival of
American Folklife.

Mr. Gerrys. Wilere does that money come {rom?

Mr. Broogs. In puri. Mr. Getlys—

Mr. Gerrys. Grants from fmlml*;tmn ?

Mr. Brooxs. Grauts {rom foundations, from the National Endow-
mients, for example; the Bicentenninl Adininistration; and other
REencies. 7

Mr. GeTrys. Is that the bulk of the monex?

Mr. Brooxs. I would zay it is somewhut le=s than 50 pereent cf that
total.

Mr. GerTys, So actually that could be included in the budget,
couldn't 11?7 Why is it separate; isn’t that a function of tlu}
Smithsonian?

Alr, Rinzienr. 1 believe we were separating the stafl cost, as Mr.
Brademas requested, the base cost for full-time staff for the oppnmon
throughout the vear as opposed to the festival events,

Mr. Troxesox. Would the gentleman yield?

I think I can help clarify this.

Mr. Gerrys. I yield.
Mr, Trompsox. I would ask what the total budget of the Smith-

soninn Institution is including the income from the endowments and
other sources?

Mr. Buoogs. Exactly, yes, Mr. Thompson. The total budget for
this year will be approximately 382 million for the %mlthsnnmn Insti-
tution; that is, all of its activities,

Mr. GETTYS I thank the gentleman,

Mr. Brooks. That umludc both Federal appropriations and these
other sources of funds.

Mr. Gerrys. Now, in connection with the wonderful work you
hﬂve done i in the fnstwu] if this ln]l ]}f‘t omes In\\' w mlldn t t] » Smith--

E\pamsmn nf thv work yml nrt" dmnﬁ’ now? -2
I have no objection to the le"nw of Congress, but it seems %o me
like you have already begun the work to a dEffli‘f‘ of the purpose of

this bill.

Mr. Brooxks. I think, Mr. Gettys, our position is more like one of
those who are trying now to produce and do research into American
folklife,

We are sort of on the working level in that area. What is being pro-

posed in this bill is a ceater that will assist that effort across the

country.
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Mr. Gerrys. Are you in accord with the purpose of this bill?

Mr. Brooks. Absolutely.

Mr. Gerrys. But you don’t want it in the Smithsonian.

Where would you suggest that it be?

Mr. Brooks. We would have to defer to the wisdom of Congress

and the administration on that.

Mr. GerTys. As long as they don’t put it in the Smithsonian?

Mr. Brooks. We would have the same position, as far as the Smith-
gonian is concerned, as in 1970. o
. Mr. GeTrys, I can’t get this straight in my mind. You have already
begun splendid work in thiz field and have done an excellent job. T
have been amazed at the work of the festival. This would be an elabora-
tion of that, wouldn’t it? ]

Isn’t it right in the direction of the purposes gnd intent of this bill
to develop the folklore all threaglh the country, cooperate with these

_agencies that now you are cooperating with?

~Why shouldn’t. this thing that you have already started be expanded
through placing this purpoese in this law? Who could do it better?
Mr. Brooxs. It certainly is a related function, Mr. Gettys. I think
our feeling is that perhaps there are two ends to the stick and two
ends to the pipeline. Right now we are on the working end. o
What the bill proposes, and it seems to me correctly, is to establish
a way of providing Federal support to these activities. )
This would mean that we would have to rethink and perhaps divert
some of the actual work that we are doing in this area into the nssess-
ment of the total needs of this country so far as support of folklife
is concerned.
Mr. Brapeymas, Would the gentleman yield?
Mr. Gerrys. I yield, N )
Mr. Bravemas. I don’t know whether you would have to divert
resources if more moneys were made available for this kind of enter-
rise.
P Mr, Brooxs. I think Mr, Rinzler ean spenk feclinely to this,
Mr. Brademas. It is not easy to find people who are qualified in :he
complete sense in this area. o )
‘ould you enforee that, Mr. Rinzler?
Mr, RinzLeR. It has certainly been a problem, ,
Mr. GeTrrys, It seems to be an orphan that everybody is for but
nobody wunts, ,
Mr. Braneymas. If you will vicld further, vou raise an interesting
point in that response, the whole question of the supply of traired
personnel. ) o
~ Idon’t know if the gentleman will allow me to put that guestion.
‘Mr. GETTYS. Please do. )
Mr. Brapemas. I would ask for any particular comments from
you, Mr. Rinzler, on that aspect of this problem.

Mr. Rivzier. I think in order to get » folklorist for the National

‘Endowments—one was removed from the Library of Congress,

There are many folklorists, Mr. Brademas, and members of the
committee, who are deeply involved in specilie urcas of research.

-1 think they would be willing to eontribute as a body to a Board,

but in terms of finding administrative personnel who have dealt

with folklore and who have dealt with administration of large pro-

32




O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

8

grams in folklore and certainly in the interpretation of how to present
folklore, that has been our problem in terms of getting personnel,
staff, trained folklorists for tgg Smithsonian program., , ]

Mr. BrapEmas. If the gentleman will yield further, and finally,
though this is not the purpose of this bill, is anything being done to
siimulute the flow of such trained persons? o

Mr. Gerrys. I would think, sir, with the establishuient of the pro=
grain in folklore at the National Endowments for the A=ts that this
would be one area of concern, it would be one of th~ benefits derived
from this program. o

Mz, Brapemas. I thank the gentleman,

Mr. Gerrys. Thank you, Mr. Brademas.

Mr. Rinzler, if you could respond to this question, what have the
several States done in the area that we are discussing today; are
there any State programs that correspond to what the purpose of
this bill would be on a Federal (evel? -

Mr. RivzLER. Aspects of this bill are earried in State programs.
I don’t know of any State that has a comprehensive program which
continues to function, for instance the State of Pennsylvania for a
number of years as a part of the muscum and a part of the Commission
had a professional folklorist doing a lif: survey and doing the Mid-
Atlantic region folklife studies in that samne Stute without any support
froni the State government, a very large and excellent festival at
Cookstown has been held annually for 18 or 20 years. )

That organization of the Pennsylvania Folklife Society has pub-
lished an excellent journal and within that State you have one of the
outstanding programs of folklore at the University of Pennsylvania.

I wouldn’t say that the State government is doing all of these
things, but within the boundaries of that one State you have that
situation, ] , ) o

In the State of Texas you have & similar situation with the Univer-
sity of Texas at Austin which has an outstanding program in folklore.

Mr. Gerrys. Each of which is doing a great job. ,

Mr. RinziEr. Yes; they are diversiied programs but I don’t think
all State government programs are. o ,

Mr. Gerrys. If the purpose of this bill were enacted into law and
put in a Federal agency, Smithsonian, or wherever it may be, wouldn’t
that be one of the functions of the agency to participute?

Mr. RinzLER, Yes, sir,

Mr.-Gerrys. And maybe through that area do the greatest amount

of zood in this folklore field? ) o

Mr, Rinzuer. I think that is precisely what the bill addresses
itself to.

Mr. Ger1vs. You share the opinion of Dr. Brooks the Smithsonian
is not the place forit? ) ]

Mr, Rivziex. I feel confident the Library of Congress could well
absorb the bill administratively, that the endowments might be able
to participate, or the Library could administer an endowment which
would take care of these functions and that group folklorists could

“sit on the Board of that organization, that Institution within the

Library and earry out this program quite effectively as outlined in
the bill, ] i

Mr. Gerrys. Do you think it would be better if we altered the bill
to grant assishance and grants to States to set up agenecies within the
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 separate States to perform thiz function rather than on a Federal
basis? , ,

Mr. Rivzier. ‘t'he one problem I would see with that, Mr. Gettys,
is that I don't think all States have groups of folklorists within their
boundaries qualificd to administer such a program.

- Mr. Gerrys, It worries me, everybody seems to be for the pr-
poses of this bill, but nobody wants to get down to the nitty-sritty of
administration of the bill andd to really make it effective.  ~ ~

If it is a good thing, why iy it that nobody wants to assume the re-
sponsibility for it Should we create a new agency entirely?

Mr. Rinzieg. | believe that was one consideration which Senator
Yarborough entertained when he originally wrote up a similar bill in
1968, that wuas to set up a separate agency., )

Mr. Gerrys. Would that ageney get the cooperation, do you think,
of the Smithsonian, Library of Congress, and other arts and
‘humanities?

Mr. Rivzuer. Undoubtedly that would be the case.

Mr. Gerrys. I am very strong for the purpose of this bill, but T
am wondering where are we going to put it to get it effectively ud-
ministered and to achieve the results that we would like to have done,
which everybody is for. )

What is your recommendation, Dr. Brooks?

Mr. Brooxs. T don't think we have uny particular wisdom on that,
Mr. Gettys. [ think we are exactly in the position you describe, sup-
porting the purpose of the bill, being ready to cooperate with any
activities under the bill and I think I would have to leave it at that.

Mr. Gerrys. Thank vou, Mr. Chaitman.

Mr. Nepz1. Thank you, Mr. Gettys.

. One final question. Dr. Brooks, we discussed with Dr. Mumford
the obvious probleins the Library of Congress would have in acting
as custodian of artifacts connected with this type of program. Do vou

see any problem in the Smithsonian Institution assuming that re-
sponsibility? - o

Mr. Brooks. None whatsoever, Mr, Chairman, I do think that if
such a Center were sei up it would be the focus for the collection and
provision of such artifacts. We would be very Lappy at the Smith-
sonian, as we have in other institutions, to make loan arrangements or
indefinite deposit arrangements with the Center in order to receive
and care for the nrtifacts which were developed,

Mr. NEnzi. I want to thank you very much, Dr, Brooks and Mr.
Rinzler. 7 , , )

Our next witness is Mr. Lawrence L. Reger, Acting Chairman for
the National Endowments for the Arts.
STATEMENT OF LAWRENCE L. REGER, DIRECTOR 0F PLANNING AND
. MANAGEMENT, AND ACTING CHAIRMAN, NATIONAL ENDOWMENT
- FOR THE ARTS; ACCOMPANIED BY ALAN A. JARBOUR, DIRECTOR
. FOR FOLKLIFE PROGRAM; AND JOHN CLARK, EXECUTIVE ASSIST-
{QAB'I‘ T0 THE OFFICE OF THE CHAIRMAN )
¢ Mr. Nepzt. Mr. Reger, we have your statement, if you would care
10 capsule the statement for us in your own words, that is satisfactory
n order to save some time. The hour is getting Iate.

£

. [The statement referred to wili be found on p. 42.)
S . T,
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P

fr. Recer. T would like to introduce on my right Mr. John Clark,
cutive Assistant to the Office of the Chairman, responsible for as-
sisting the Office of the Chairman in developing policy and for coor-
dinating congressional relations, and, on my left is Mr. Alan Jabbour,
Director of FFolk Arts for the National Endowment for the Arts.

Mr. Jabbour joined our staff just 3 weeks ago. Before that he wag
Head of the Archive of Folk Song at the Library of Congress. [ should
point out he has been a member of the Juzz Folk Fthnie Advisory]
Panel for the National Endowment for the Arts,

I want to suy how sorry Miss Hanks is that she couldn’t be here,
She has been hospitalized for 6 weeks with pleurisy. Lam huppy to say|
she is out and recuperating. She will be goue for another few weeks,
Michael Straight, Deputy Chairman, tried to cancel a business trip to
be here and found it impossible to do so, so [ wm representing the Nad
tional Endowment for the Arts. ﬂ

1 had the opportunity before Alan joined our staff of doing the broa
program planning in folk arts, It has been one of my most interesting
assignments at the endowment. o

I want to express the strong interest of the National Council on the
Arts. It is unfortunate we couldn’t have Charles Eames, O'Neil Ford
Billy Taylor and Eudora Welty here sitting at this table, because
think you would find a lively and interesting discussion. We had
meeting in San Antonio, Tex., last weekend and one of those discus
sions on erafts did occur. They are very interested in the art endow
ments, activities in folk arts and crafis.

1 want to say that when I got up this morning the inclrment weathe
was a good omen as far ns I was concerned. [have been with the endow
ment for 4 years, and to the best of my recollection every appropria
tions hearing und reauthorization hearing that we have attended ha
occurred on o day when there has been inclement weather, and that ha
always resulted in increased congressional interest in support of th
arts. I trust today will bear us out.

First, I would like— 7 )
Mr. Nepzt. Maybe it is u good omen for the comumittec.

~ Mr. Reaer. First I would like to real some general comments tha
Miss Hanks has made in the past on the importance of dealing with th
arts in the broad sense as the word is in our enabling legislation rathe
than in the more narrow wuy that the arts is sometimes construed.

For example:

~ On the general subjeet of art in community lfe, how many of you b
that the word “ert’’ has an almost totally different meaning in this countr
today than it did sav 8 years agn.

Too often we thought of art as refe
arts, opera in an opera house, syinphony
on the walls of & muscum, Tod o woul
anyone knowing anything abou {
shops on college campuses, sumimer festivals in the parks, performances of a
sorts in factories, churches, neighborhood fire houses, prisuns, converted Iajlroa
stations and flat bed trucks.

Concerning art and culture diversity, she has said:

“If we do not encourage our multinational ethnic enltural groups, we will not
able to bring inte interaction an esthetie contribution of all cultures that cs

se of self-respect on the part of cach as well as to the appreciation
ena of all groups to produce a strong, eohesive force 1o unite

ring to the establishment or cstablishe
1% on a stage, or paintings hu
eept siteh a limited definition? N
, store-front galleries, worl

w2,
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With respect to the crafts, she stated:
And yet for s long time and still, there ig xn opinion that the handierafts are
necegsarily a lower order of value than the ro-called pure art. It is not a very good
* distinetion. Trying to distinguish between the crafts and fine arts is like trying to
. answer the question, “Is a poor work by a professional artist better than a gocd
one by an amateur artist?’’ It js, I think, a pointless question. The issue is the
o -work itself,
 Concerning the initiation of a program that we call Expansion Arts,
which surely interprets the word “art” broadly, she said:

 There is aleo another change in the arts in Amcerican life that is z0 new that

there iz no commonly accepted name. SBome refer to art at the grass roots, or

art as a beginning, or popular art. The Endowment’s name is “Expansion Arts",

. ‘Badically we are talking about art groups from the community and art brought
to & community by that community.

This i2 art at the grass roots level runging from the rich folk heritag

palachia or the diverse Indian legacy to the vital arts of the inner Thea
richness of the American cultural legaey is due in great part to the d ty of
ita origins. Our art is of all nations, all peoples, vet only now are the outstanding

on that thoy deserve,

contributions of some of the groups getling the recog
Acroszs the country in store fronts, walk ups, churehes, open ficlds, converted

garages, community centers, schools, wherever spaces can ba found, outstanding
rufessionals in all the arts are preserving sid expanding the vibrant legaey of
Iack Americans, Spanish speaking people, Orientals, Indians and the rich Ameri-
can folk heritage.

I know that Miss Hanks feels very strongly about the importance,
the cooperation, and planning in all of the arts.

In her prepared testimony on the Museum Services Act, she said:

In my view among the most significant developments in the country during the
past four or five years has been the strong development of the spirit of cooperation
within the ealtural cornmunities, o )

Too often in the past a spirit of unhealthy competition has prevailed to the

. detriment of the culturnl development of the nation and to the increased levels of
. funding required. )

If T might, I would like to address myself for a minute to the ques-
tion that has been raised rather pointedly with the other two witnesses
concerning what I think has generally been referred to as granting
versus operating authority.

I would like to refer to 1t in a different context. I would like to refer
to it in the context of helping others and earrying out a specific pro-
gram. I think those are the two distinctions for the consideration of
this committee. ,

I would point out that in providing someone with the responsibility

" to help others, to help schools who are teaching folklore, to help folk
-artists, to provide scholarships for folklorists and to give them the
. responsibility of carrying out specific programs, such as presenting
festivals, perhaps having their own training programs, it seems to me
“you inevitably rupn into a question of allocating funds between these
‘two kinds of activities. When cuts in budgets come, and they seem
-to be inevitable, it is very hard to decide, should we cut out granting
function, or helping others function, or should we cut an exhibition
‘which we want to do.
I think also it would be helpful to put the funding history of the
‘National Endownment for the Ertrs in some kind of perspective for the
‘committee., I know most members are aware of it, but perhaps a
-review of it would be helpful. ,
. The endowments has received funding for 9 years, 1966 through
1974, In 1966 the appropriations were approximately $2.5 million.
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For the next 4 years, from 1966 through 1977, the appropriations
ranged between 37 and $8 million in approximate figures, 1971, the
appropriation wuas approximately $15 million; 1972, $29.7 million;
1973, $38.2 million and the year which we are about to conclude, $6.8
million. . ,

In the Inst 4 years when the appropriations have been rising signifi-
cantly, the National Endowments for the Arts has been able to launch
or signifiecantly expand an expunsion arts program, which I have
referred to, an ¢ chestra program, opera program, public media pro-
gram for film, television and radio, & museum program and in the
education program our very successful artists in schools program.

I think that 1 should point out to the committee what we consider
careful planning when we establish a program.

We basically have three levels which we go through. First is getting
an outstanding program person on our staff. He is sitting to my left,
that was ne mean task. As a matter of fact, I don’t mean to blame
Alan for Naney’s illness, but 1 took a vacation when we were trying
to get Alan cleared through civil service, and she spent one heck of a
lot of time personally getting it ironed out. .

We finally got him. We think he is the best we could have gotten.
In our opinion we looked long and hard and I think he will do an
excellent job. I suspect within less than a year the programs which
he will recommend to our panels and to the National Council on the
Arts will be considered outstanding in their field.

Second, the arts endowment relies heavily on advisory panels.
An example of the caliber of people that we use in our panels is con-
tained in exhibit A, attached to the prepared statement. (Page 45.)
There again, I would point out that the participants in the meeting
we had included Alan and representatives of the Smithsenian and the
Nutional Endowment for the Humanities.

Last and most important is the National Council on the Arts. Our
enabling legislation says:

The Council shall advise the Chairinan with respect to the policics, programs,
and procedures for earrying out his functions, duties or responsibilities under
this Act and shall review applieations for financial assistance and make recom-
mendations to the Chairman,

This group of 26 citizens appointed by the President is, in my
opiuion, the foundution of the National Endowment for the Arts and
one of the major reasons for its success today, ,

I would end by pointing to what is the next to the lnst sentence in
our written statement where we state:

It will require great =ensitivity and refleetion to evolve the methads and in-
strumentalities for effcetive support, for folk groups are not always visibly
organized.

Alan is going to have to go out throughout the country. Last
weckend he was in Tennessee, talking witl: people there. §

State art agencies are very important. Congressman Gettys raised
the question of at the State level. Therc are State arts agencies in all
50 States and five special jurisdictions, They are helpful not only in
what they support but in the program input that they provide to the
Nutional Enf{(;wmnnt for the Arts. They cin provide us with grass-
roots input of what is needed in their particular areas. I believe that
now that o program is launched ot the National Endowment for the
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Arts, their activities are in folk areas in turn going to increase very
substantially. I would point out that their planning is the responsi-

_bility of their councils, not the Nutional Endowment for the Arts,
. I am confident funding for folklife projects by State art agencies will

increase substantially. ,

_In conclusion, I believe that the short listory of the Nutional
Endowment for the Arts has shown an ability to develop effective
"programs of support, and that once a program js developed and
aunched, the National Endownient for the Arts will commit sub-
stantial funds in support of thuse programs. I helieve that the pro-
ﬁ'mms we have had in the last 9 years are n modest beginning. Alan
Jabbour represents our first major step toward very expanded activi-
ties in this area. ] ’

If 1t weuld be helpful, Alan could give the committee some more
specific ideas of things that he is exploring. I would point out that he
has been with us only 3 weekx. We will want 1o consult our advisory
panels, and certainly we will want the advice of the Nationz! Couneil
on the Arts.

Mr. Nepz1. Thank you, Mr. Reger.

I heard everything you said but [ want to be sure I understand
everything you said. o

In other words, you oppose the legislation?
~ Mr. RegeEr. We are going to have a strong program in support of
folklife at the National Endowment for the Arts. Our official position
1s opposition to the duplieative functions in the granting area ux stated
in our letter to this committee,

Mr. Nevzr. How much money have you devoted to this partieular

segment of your operations?
"~ Mr. ReGER. We have supplied the chairman with a review of grants
from fiscal 1966 through fiscal 1973 of which we believe some compo-
~nents fall within the very broad definition of folklife,

. I want to point out, as I stated in my letter to the chairman, that
this does not represent a program that we would offer if we had a pro-
fessional on the staff. Further it is our estimate that in fiscal 1975 with
a professional on the staff we will have a program of approximately $2
million of grants in support of folklife projects that that proiessionnl
~will be satisfied in defending to the field or to the Congress. I should
point out that is given full funding for the agency. Our estimate is $2
million for fiscal 1975. i 7

Mr. Neozr. Why shouldn’t a folk heritage center administer the
grants as ppposed to the Endowment for the Arts?
~ Mr. ReGER. I think that, one, there is a duplicating function. )

Mr. NEpzt. Suppose we take it away from the Endowment for the
Arts?
- Mr. Roger. There would be no duplicating function.

Mr. THompson. You can look forward to that.

- Mr. REGER. No. 2, a5 I pointed out, I think there is an inherent con-
flict between the allocation of funds to granting programs and opera-
tional programs.

.. Mr. RIED?I Doesn’t that conflict also exist in your grants?

Mr. Reger. The National Endowment for the Arts is basieally a
granting organization. For example, we do not operate a museum and
we do not prepare exhibitions and display them. We do not produce
performances.
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Mr. Nepzt. Who would be better able to determine the best bang
for the buck, so to speak, than a center set up with a prime purpose of
encouraging the exploration of folllife? )
~ Mr. RegEr. I think obviously my position is that it would be the
National Endowment for the Arts, just as I believe Congress feels that
we are best qualified for distributing support to help others in the field
of music, dance, visual arts, museums, in other arens of the arts.
~ Mr. Nepzr. Isn’t there a conflict between the distribution of funds
for what are traditionally considered the arts and folk art, so to
speak? ) ] S ‘

~ Mr. Recer. I don’t believe so. I think that folk arts are part of
the arts. I think that the criticism that we have not paid enough
attention to them is well tuken. I do believe that our efforts, which are
positive for the future, will show this committee and other Members
of Congress that, in fact, we are taking very forceful steps to provide
that necessary support. ) 7

Mr. NEpzi. How much money are you spending in that area as
OPE/?SEd to what is traditionally regarded as the arts?

Mr. ReGER. In our estimate, in our prepared statement for fiscal
1975, it states $2 million. o

Mr. NEpzi. Out of the budget of how much?

Mr. Reger. Out of s budget of $82 million.

Mr. Crark. I think our feeling, as reflected in the quotations from
the statement our chairman made at different times over the past
several years around the country, is that we are not dealing with folk
arts on the one hand and so-called fine arts on the other hand, Thereis
a whole spectrum of arts activities in which the——

Mr. Nepz1. One end of the spectrum gets far less than the other,

Mr. Crark. For example, t,lllje whole expansion arts area is one of
our major programs now. In ull our different program categories, it is
not just a matter of hanging famous paintings on the wall, it is pro-
grams like artists-in-schools, not dealing just with the stereotype, if
you will, of fine arts in that kind of isolated elite sense, o

‘What has been happening is that as you go back from today, the same
criticism could have been made in a larger number of fields. At that
point, we would not yet have entered what we have now entered. We
are now at the point of entering the specifically defined folk field.

Mr. Nepzi. Would you give us some examples?

Mr. Crark. I think Mr. Reger was referring to them. In 1970 there
was no assistance program for orchestras, museums, or opera compa-
nies. If somebody asked at that point if we had an interest or commit-
ment in museums or opera companies, they could have argued, “We
don’t see it.” Now they are major items. In 1970, we were preparing
to do that, Our expansion arts program didn’t exist at that time.

Mr. Nepzr. How large a budget does that have?

Mr. Crark. That was at the point we were beginning to have a
program with a possibility of national scope of operation in an in-
creasing range of programs. 7

Mr. RecERr. In fiscal 1970 the Arts Endowment budget was $8
million, fiscal 1971 when the opera program was initiated was $50
million. ‘

Mr. Crark. The whole direction of that has been in the area of
involvement of people in communities in the expression of their
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cultural traditions whether or not it fulls strictly within the definition
of folk arts. Now we are moving into the more closely defined aroa of
folk arts for which we need the additional kind of expertise that Mr.
Jabbour represents, additional panel people and the increase in funds
we hope will make it possible for us to continue expanding the scope
of our activities,

#“Mr. NEpzr. I hear what you say but the record has to speak for

“'Mr, Crark. All T am pointing out— 7

~Mr. NEpz1. 1970, with an $8 million budget, is not analogous to
your record of 1974, $2 million out of an $82 million budget. It is not
fan analogous situation.
| Mr. Thompron, do you have any questions?
 Mr. Trompson. I have several questions but a statement first.
- I have been very pleused, delighted by the work from the beginning
[by Mr. Roger Stevens, the first Chairman of the National Endowment
for the Arts, and delighted and pleased by the work of Miss Hanks.
It is o refreshing opportunity :o say something good about the admin-
istration but I think it only fair to say that this administration has
heen surprisingly supportive of both of the endowments and that is
one of its real achievements. I don’t think there have been many
more but that is one of the real ones, )

- This statement is essentially what in political parlance one would
call o puff. It is something like I hope is being prepared for me in my
gﬁn iry election, saying what a great fg!lﬂw% am, how much I have
one and all of a sudden I am getting off and moving. -
I ‘certainly will concede that your success in getting Dr. Jabbour
is & matter of pleasure. ) ,

;- Your essential objection relates to the grants, does it not?
© Mr. REGer. Yes, , )
= Mr. Taompsox. In other words, you have a piece of turf and you
n’t want it given up. )
Do you have any criticism, philosophical, practical, or otherwise to
‘fegeneml proposition that the legislative branch through the Library
M.

ongress should recognize and foster American folklife for the same
ns that agencies of the executive branch are doing now?
#Mr. Reeer. No, sir, i
“Mr, Taomeson. Can you suggest a better way in which all the
federal activities related to the preservation and ap preciation of
\fnerican folklife could be informally and yet effective y coordinated
han through the medium of the Board of an American Folklife Center?
“Mr. Reaer. I think that the committee should give consideration
o'a program of using the Library of Congress, the Smithsonian, the
Igtioxjaﬁr Endowments for the Arts and Humanities, all of which are -
1embers of the coordinating Federal Council on the Arts and Human-
i "'5,‘}];13 the way of the Federal Government providing broad support
8 area.
-Mr. Tuoupson. Would representation on this Board present any
ecial problem to the endowment? ,
«Mr. Rugeg. If Congress passed the legislation, I think the endow-
nt would support anything that was passed, and it is not simply
beying the law but doing it with enthusiasm. As far us representation
the Board, official representation, is concerned, I am sorry I don’t
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" Humanities, I wouldn’t think so.

in the Library of Congress and a board appointed that there would by
- difficulty in liaison and cooperation between the interested parties o1

- more grotesque building in town really. I was critical of this buildi

“have an:opinion’ on that and, if I might, I would like to Eubrmt
statement for the record, ‘
~ ~'Mr. Troumreson. Certainly.

Eecguge there have been no meetings on the National Council on the Arts,

have been unable to seek their advice on the question of representation on
Arts Endowment on the board of a folklife center. It might be advisable for th

various: Federal agencies having an interest in folklife activities to have some 1
of offering input to such a center. One way would be by represzent:. :ion on & boa
especially ex-officio. Another would be to use the Federal Council on the Arts
the Humanities. -

Mr. Tuoxmpsox. Would the Board of the American Folklife Ceri
duplicate any existing coordinating mgchams,,, that you now have o
a similar nature?

Mr. REGER. Other than the Federal Council on the Arts and th

Mr. TromrsoN. Would it be your opinion that were this establish

endowments?

Mr. ReGer. No, sir, we have very good cooperation with the Library
of Congress at the present time and would expect it to continue. .

Mr. TroMpsoN. Would you welcome passage of this bill reposing,
superimposing, if you please, a special folklife board in the Nationa
Foundation on the Arts?

Mr. REGER. Again I think as long as the responsibility of that board
were principally to provide assistance to other people, that would b
a congressional decision to make.

Mr. TaompsoN. What do you mean by ‘‘other people?”

Mr. Reger. To provide assistance to others rather than the Foun
dation beginning and operating programs. ;

Mr, THOMPsON. If a bill, which I introduced with my collengt ;
Representative Gray, of Illmms. passes, and I hope that it will, t!
rococo, old Romanesque Post Office building on Pennsylvania Ave
would, I hope, become the home for the Nutional Endowments. Tl
isa mngmﬁcent structure.

There would be room in it, I might suggest, Mr. Chairman, for
display of artifacts because there is lots of space and you would have
or the Nation would have a valuable bmﬁhng, which some peo
don’t like the looks of, others do. I introduced legislation that sa
the old Executive Office Building. This building we are in is the o

l%"

and when I moved in Walter Cronkite noted my criticism of it as it:
came out, as it was being built and he sent a television crew over and
asked why I moved in since I was so critical. I said, “So I don’t hnvﬁ
to look at the outside of the darn thing.”
One of the grants the Endowment made last year, I believe, was 51.
million to the Metropolitan Opera?
Mr. Reaer. We provided $400,000 in fiscal 1974, $600,000 in ﬁsmlf
1975 to the Metropolitan Opera, yes. '
Mr. TrHompsox. I am not critical of that grant, but, Lord, I Would
like to be able to get a seat there once in a while.
Mr. RecEr. I should point out, Congressman, I think you Imf-fhb
be interested to know that by announcing the grant, by Miss Himks
announcing the grant with Mr. Chapin, general manager, they lmve
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reeded in.raising $1 . million of funds from new sources for the
politan Opera which is in dire financial straits. o
+Mr. Troypson. I am aware of that and sympathetic to it and rather
horoughly aware of the economic conditions in the performing arts.
i aware.of the.fact there are 1,500 symphony orchestras in the
ted States and only one major one operates in the L -ck, that is
‘Boston Symphony Orchestra. All the others operate in the red,
o the ballets. I was toastmaster in Pennsylvania for the Pennsyl-
ia Ballet, which is probably second best in the United States.
think I will conclude with respect to you because I don’t mean to
be unpleasant and certainly not critical of you and your very fine work
but I can’t help but express my disappointment in this statement.
#1ts vagueness, it is vague to a point of being nearly evasive relative to
the bill before us. It appears to me that in your shop a look was taken -
#at this bill and it seemed that there might be a bit of a trespass and
y%ur efforts were devoted to getting the prorpective trespasser else-
%rwhere.
It might well be that the Smithsonian not wanting it, Dr, Mumford
st exactly sure that it should be crented. I think it should be ereated,
absolutely, and put under the National Endowment as a separate and
independent, to an extent, part of it. Then you ¢an help them make
grints, review the whole thing. ) )
Mr. Nepzt. Will the gentleman yiekl?
Mr. THoxPsON. Yes.
Mr. Nepzt. What would your reaction be to that? )
Mr. Reger. My reaction insofar as granting authority is concerned,
the helping of other peaple, is that we have that authority, that in
fact we are moving ahead, the Humanities and Arts Endowments I
hink have submitted a list of grants to you, but the National Endow-
ent for the Arts is moving ahead in a very specific way of recognizing
k arts. My point is I have always been told the proof is in the
1dding, which is money, and I think you will find that the amount
funds going to folk arts in the coming years will go up substantially
n.other major program areas that we have initiated. Again I could
view those I am not prepared to testify on 76 or 77 projections. I
jitst don’t know, I am sorry. '
The history of the Endowment is that when we launch a program,
 try to launch it at what we consider an effective level and support
those programs has continued to rise. I would expect the same
attern to be true in folklife.
“Mr. CLark. That is the pattern of development we have had his-
’E‘nilly. ]In programs now Jarge, they started small, frequently at the
t.level.. .
Mr. Nepzt. Maybe that is a good time to start them.
‘TroyPson. That was in part caused by your early fiscal prob-
Vo one has worked harder in support of the Endowments than
rademas or myself, Mr. Hansen and others, and in recent years
administration 1n terms of requests and appropriations. One need
onger feel that he is being derided for being for the arts in the
ngre3s. I haven’t in some years suffered the embarrassment of
tening to some troglodyte peers of mine talk about belly dancers
d.toe dancers. , 7
They suddenly realized that they had artists and scholars in their
nstituency who had a voice and would express them. As a matter of
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fact, Mr. Brademas and I personally expended $1,500 of our own’
money to write to the total membership of the Modern Language As-
sociation to generate support. We even went so far—this was my -
responsibility—to pick up a vote for passage by including fashion :
design so that the couturier for a wealthy Senator, the Senator’s wife, -
could have a place on the board. There is no longer a couturier o g
there. RS
. The National Endowment for the Humanities in a letter to our dis- -
tinguished chairman supports this legislation. I think he realizes, al-:
though they have some very fine projects, as do you, you know taking .
Chicano children to the symphony, which is an admirable thing, it is™
not quite the same thing as preserving the contributions the Mexicans:
and Mexican Americans have made to our society. We might even:
have a Polish festival sometime, Mr. Chairman. .
Well, I regret that I feel the way I do, but I felt constrained to
express myself, ) o
Thank you. Please wish Miss Hanks well for me. :
Mr. Gerrys. I want to apologize for Mr. Thompson’s expressions
in some areas because I am a country boy from way back in the
woods of South Carolina. T think the National Endowment for the
Arts has been tremendously good, and so has the Smithsonian arts
program. .
. I'think that American folklife is just as much art as the Mona Lisa."
My people don’t know about the Mona Lisa. They think of fine art’
as something you have to wear a tuxedo to look af. They don’t have
tuxedos; they don’t even have manicures, ) '
My point 1s that we have to bring art to the people where they are
culturally, and also recognize as art the works that the people create, -
We have to get down to the people of this country and to preserve.
the traditions, the music, the clog dancers back in the hills of South-
Carolina. The Indians in South Carolina, the clay, ceramies, things
of that nature.
I am afraid with all the wonderful work you are doing, Mr. Reger,.
in your agency, the Smithsonian, we are nct getting to the people with’

the real folk art and folklore, developing and preserving and teaching
it like we ought to. We are trying to get the great ones like Andrew
Wyeth, but my people don’t know who he is. Go down in the hills
of South Carolina and ask who he is, they won’t know. But if you'
ask about the Catawba Indians and the art they developed, then you
have a different thing. )

I am wondering if there isn’t some kind of program we could
establish that will ready the people, and that is why T am suppcnrtin%
this bill. If you put it in the proper ageney to get the average run of
people in the United States interested in culture, our culture and
culture of all countries in the art field, there iz no telling what we could
produce in the future. - ) e

You don’t have many people from South Carolina or, if you please,
New Jersey, that will visit that Library except on specinl assignment
who have a grant from the National Endowments to come down here
and study. So I am worried about reaching the average person. We,
have over 200 million people. There is not a million thut know wha
the Mona Lisa smile is about. We need to develop these other things.
Would you comment on that? . ,

Mr. CLark. You have just said most eloquently exactly what T
think Nancy Hanks would be saying if she were here. You ean say it
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bsst.ter than we can sitting at this table. It is the kind of thing she has
en _trying to foster in the development of our programs to involve
people In their own expressions in their own communities, their own
eighborhoods, streets, rural areas, schools, and now she is trying
move specifically into o defined folk area. But that general area is
t new to us.
-Mr. Gerrys. Tuke this eentor and do what it is intended to do;
hy wouldn’t you want.it?
Mr. Recer. Would you repeat the question?
- Mr. Gerrys. Why wouldn’t your agency want to take this legisla-
n and implement it in the sense that we are talking about?
Mr. Recer. We intend to implement that part of the legislation
hich will provide Federal assistance to people who want to par-
icipate and learn about their folk heritage. e
-Mr, Gerrys. To find, to assist, to cooperate, and fund to States,
‘individuals, colleges, school sy stems?
‘Mr. REGER. Yes,
Mr, Crark. Not to bring people to Washington to sce what we are
oing but to help in their communities.
Mr. Gerrys. Do you think the National Endewment [or the Arts
would want to do that? Would you take that responsibility?
Mr. Cuark. We intend to. We are going to have $2 million in my
opinion in support of this kind of project in fiscal 1975, and 1 predict
it will go up substantially in future years.
¢ Mr. Gerrys. Mr. Chairman, and Mr, Thompson, as chief sponsor
="of this legislation, is that about what you had in mind?
. Mr. Tuourson. Yes; 1 am not particularly concerned with the
" loeation of it. I am concerned that its objectives be realized and
earried out.
Mr. Gerrys. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The hour is getting late.
I will yield my time.
Mr. Nepzi. Mr. Reger, could you define for me the word “folklife”
as you understand it and as you believe it is used in this legislation?
‘Mr. ReceR. I prefer to have Mr. Jabbour, who is knowledgeable in
the field, define it. I think the broad definition contained in the statute
for purpose of the statute is wise, just as the broad definitions con-
tained 1n our enabling legislation for arts and humanities was wise,
but-we rely at the Endowment on people knowledgeable about a field
to put together a program.
BI/)II' NEepzi. What 1s the field?
Mr. JasBoUR. The field, as I understand it, is that whole gamut of
the expressive life that arises from the folk r‘ulturea the special com-
unities with traditions of their own throughout the country, which
bric, taken together, makes up the country as a whole.
Mr. NEepz1. ]go you feel that the programs that you have started
satisfy the definition just given? B
Mr. Reger. No, sir, no. In the statement we specifically say, I
believe, that these are modest beginnings and that as of 3 weeks ago
when Alan joined our staff, we will have a much expanded program.
I might comment as a very personal matter on what folk means to
me. It means my general German heritage in Nebraska, means stories
that I heard from my grandmother, it means songs that my grand-
Iather sang.
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- Mr. Nepzi. How many grants has the Endowment made to support .
programs to bring that back to tle attention of the country? -~
Mr. Recer. The National Endowment for the Humanities has:
supported several grants to a gentleman by the name of Roger Welch -
at the University of Nebraska for this kind of study of heritage. We
have not done enough. N :
Mr. Nebz1. I don’t know, but as I look through 79 pages of grants—
and I admittedly read themn very hurriedly—I find only one that re-
motely reflects what you have just described as a part of the folklife
definition: An $11,000 grant' to John Cohen for the funding of the 1--
hour film about groups of American musical holdouts, including a
sampling of ethnic groups isolated geographically or economically,
and including one Appalachian Mountain culture, two blue grass, and -
others. That is the only one in the whole big, fat wad of documents.
Mr. Jaspour. The one below it, I think, is a fine project if we are
looking at the same list. Funding to do a movie about the black"

French-speaking community of southwest Louisiana. The movie has.
been completed and I have seen it. It is a sensitive and lovely study not =
just of two musicians from that area but of the life out of which the
music arose. It is a fine thing.

Mr. Nepzt. Are there others? ) .

Mr. Jassour. There are many good projects that have been done. -

Mr. Nepzt. I am not suggesting these are bad projects. I am saying
it seems to me that a broad folklife aspect of this country has been -
completely ignored with one or two exceptions. o

Mpr. Crark. I would say only that it 1s more than one or two. We
are clearly on record that it Lias been inadequate. '

Mr. Nepzr. Could you show me in this volume where there are
others?

Mr. Crark. Clearly not enough. I don’t want to be represented as
saying we feel what we have done is adequate. That is why we are
muking the move to expand and get & comprehensive approach to that
field. We are not in any sense—— :

My, NEbzi. Can you give me others?

Mr. JasBoug. I don’t have checks made according to this list, so I .
have a hard time thumbing it. Last year before I came to the endow- -
ment I participated in the advisory panel for the Jazz/Folk/Ethnic .
Music Program: It initiated last year n program to try to give granting -
support to projects having to do with folk musie and ethniec musie,
and a number of nice proposals were considered. One has to do with
this question of cooperation between agencies, because one of the proj--
ects was to fund the Library of Congress to do a special Bicentennial
project of 15 records which would be an anthology of American folk.
music including the whole gamut of American cultural groups, both
English and non-English-speaking.

Mr. Nepz1. I raise the point not to criticize you for what you have
done, it is to criticize you for what you have not done and my optimism
about these things being done is minimal. That is the only purpose.
~ Now, what specific plan do you have to bronden these programs
in the next year or two? How much money are you going to spend
and how many people will you hire? ' ) '

Mr. Jasrovur. I could start by saying, since I am a newcomer, I am
allowed to get away with saying iny own pipedreams.

Mr. Nepz1. I have heard that before.
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2"Mr. JasBouR. I envision these sort of programs. First of all, as
You look around the country, there are or can be community celebra-
tions that allow communities of the country to express themselves
88 a group, to enjoy and participate in their particular arts.
©: . Mr. NEpz1. I might adE, you are probably aware, that in the city of
¢ Detroit every weekend throughout the year various nationalities liave
festivals. I assume that is the kind of ‘thing you are referring to.
‘Mr. JABBOUR. Absolutely. All those community celebrations, I
think, are a matter of profound interest and profound value to the
country. We are interested in them and we want to help them.
Mr. NEepzr. In what way? ) )
‘Mr. JasBour. Where money is useful, I think money will be used
to Lelp them. Where coordination and cooperation and assistance are
useful, we will figure out ways to do that,.
. Mr. NEpzi._Aren’t you then conflicting with the purpose as out-
lined by Mr. Reger? )
Mr. Jaseour. No, because—
" Mr. Nepzr. Didn’t you say there was a conflict between grants
<:and being operative in the area?
" Mr. JApBOUR. As I understand the Endowment's position, what
:'we mean is we want to help people put on a festival but we don’t
“want to put on the festival. The Endowment for the Arts would not
S announce——
~Mr. NEpzi. You said you would help? :
Mr. Crarx. We will help the people of the communities, as in
ther fields. That is the nature of the grants, the backup assistance.
Mr. JasBour. For another area, I think access to the various
media is something we can help on. All those communities, their
arts and ways of expressing themselves, get left out where media are
controlled by forces that exclude them. We are looking at T'V, both
;national and cable, radio, film, records—records are a particularly
rice medium to help people express themselves because they can take
t I'l%lt back in to their home with them and play it—photos, books,
all those media that enable a person to feel that what he is doing is

egarded as worthwhile by the country.
-~ Mr, Nepzi. Mr. Reger, what prompted this turn toward this kind
“of activity? i o -
Mr. RecER. It started, the initial planning discussion started back,
suppose, actually when the endowment was started but, of my
pecific knowledge, in 1972 the endowment got inquiries from all
‘over the country. We responded—- B
M.?ri Nepzi1. It wasn’t the introduction of Mr. Thompson’s legisla-
on ! :
‘Mr. ReGER. No, sir.
Mr. THompson, No?
-Mr. REGER. May I make a statement? I would not be embarrassed
to say yes, if it were. I think interest on the part of the Congress repre-
isents very legitimate interest of the people who elect the Congressmen,
and we have no problem in responding to congressional interests if it
“within our mandate. )
Mr. Nepz1. That is a fine statement and I sincerely appreciate it.
‘Do you have any further questions? o
Mr. Reger and gentlemen, thank you very much, We value yonr
contribution.
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STATEMENT oF Lawnkxck L. Regei, Director, NaTioniu ENDOWMENT FOR
THE ARTS

The National Endowment for the Arts welcomes this opportunity to comment on
the importance of the folk arts in American life, on existing and potential Fed~ral
efforts to preserve and enhanee our rich folk hcntage in cooperation with other

yublic and private organizations, and on the possibilities for strengthening the
}'edcml EE(’H“Z in this field

As the propo:
folklife has ¢
fostered a sense of indivi
hearings on the prupnseci A
8770, 93rd Congress, 13t 8

most eloguently, “‘the diversity inherent in American
ibuted reatl} to the cultural richness of the Nation and has
g uality and identity among the American people.”” These
can Folklife servation Act (8. 1844 and H.R,
n) are one manifes station of an important contempo-
rary development in Amer of hersclf, After two centuries of
effort to mold a cohesive nationhood with a sense of shared culture and common-
ality of purpose, a se of the strength inherent in cultural diversity seems to be
asserting itself more forcefully in our national consciousness. Americans in=
creasingly value those varied cultural strands that connect each individual to the
nation as a whole, enriching his experience and offering him unique ¢ hannels for
self-expression. We also seem to be perceiving more and more the larger meaning
of “the artz” which begins with the thousands of expressive acts in our daily lives,
Thusz it is that our folk cultures have come to seem more important, and their
fn'iterlng more essential, to the general well-being of the nation. The folk aris,
1 from this vantage pmnt are not only a priceless heritage but an active fnrce
in the present and a%xvmg resource for the national future.

“Folk arts' are among the areas of concern which the Congress has set out in
the Arts Endowment's enabling legislation. As with many other important areas
of responsib initinl activity folk arts developed cautious] ith llmlted
funding within manv program dwxsmnq A pilot program in z, initis
vears ago, has developed into a major effort of national SIgmﬁczmce and has
recentlv bee bmndr;ﬁed into a more comprehensive program of assistance to

Jazz/f(ﬂk/et nic music,”’ h a Fiseal 1974 budget of $436,000. The Expansion
Arta ngram, i ted in Fiscal 1971, has grown rapidly into one of the Endow-
ment’s most exciting efforts, helping community groups to foster artistic expres-
=ion arising out of the diverse cultures and traditions of the many ethnic groups
in our cities and rural arens, In Fiscal 1973 the Visual Arts Program added a
special eomponent to provide support for crafts, a field which involves folk art
to a considerable degree. Manyv state arts agencies have also used Endowment
grants to support a variety of folk arts projects

1eze and other Endowment involveme the general area of American folk
arts have proven to be an mportant beginning. With the intercst attracted by
these limited efforts, the National Council on the Arts recommended the devel-
opment of 4 more cnmpreh( nsive Endowment response to the needs of folk arts,
Thiz pattern and stvle of cantinug growth from small beginnings has been typieal
of other program develnpm;nt aver the past several yen

Bevond some immediate program actions siich as expansion of the Jazz Program
ta include folk-cthnic Iﬂtl%lc the I&nduwment rd:spunded to this recornmendation
with a program plann s efforts in folklife, The
phmmng, effort consisted of: (a) a review of ;mst Arts ment grants in support
of projects related to folklife; () extensive staff assessments of both substantive
and rmm 4 . eri

ful ex n of efforts in thia ficld;
t AT tl others in the field.

Thr: re 0 st Arts Endowment grant: support of folklife projects was
broad and ine i er to survey tlll" full sjpcctmm of mlatefl Endowment
activities ile i h
Luge point and id ied ©
ng folk artists, folklorists d other ]u*nﬁ
Counci nn thLdArts and t

y : m;ltud in order
nal l"ndrm ment for the
1 seting was held

on Decumhr‘r 8, 1973, wnt.h of those who

attended. The mcetmg identified several are:
(a) folk festivals, drawing upon loeal reso
Festival of Am('r.lcn.n Folklife and some state festivala we
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(bg ethnographic films on all areas and cultural groups in the United States;
field recordings and the making available of these Fecordings to the par-
ticipants and others of similar heritage;
d) programs in schools, museums, and other cultural institutions to raise the
vel of appreciation of folle cultures; ) 7
€} the nurturing and support of "the “carriers of folk traditions” themselves
(performers, craftamen, et cetera);
() a general effort to give folk traditions greater acctess t0 modern media at
local, re ional, and national levels.
ndowment’s planning culminated in a report to the Natio
he Arta recommending that a full-time professional be retained
develop and administer a program of assistance for folklife activities
provide egl:ertlse to relevant existing programs witkin the Endowment,
On Aprx 15, 1974, Alan Jabbour, former head of the Archive of Folk Song at
i-.the Library of Congr es8, joined the staff of the Arta Endowment as Director of
' Folklife ngmms Igvir Jabbour plans to have at least an initial report, including
- apecific pilot projects for funding, to present to the National Council on the Arts
- -at its September 1974 meeting. However, it is already apparent that with the
“added focus and coordination made pgssnble v Mr, Jabbour joining the staff
and by the additional funding projected in Fiscal 1975, there are exciting oppor-
: tu{gtxes for accelerated growth of folklife projects in many of our existing program
- categories.
In Architecture + Environmental Arts, National Theme (City Options is the
- most recent theme for which applications were invited) offers unigue opportunities
. to communities to study, among other things, their folk architecture and how it
can be used as an integral part of future plzmnmg: .
The Dance Advisory Panel has expressed intérest in eooperating with efforts’
- to encourage quality presentations of folk danee. Since folk dancers are for the
.. most part avoeational participants, it is felt that the methods of support should
. probably be coordinated by the Folklife Program through support of festivals
‘and other events. Another area of possible cooperation is support of documenta-
“tion of folk dance styles.
At its February 1974 meeting, the National Council on the Arts recommended
that staff investigate the possibility of introducing intn Artists-in-Schools a com-
ponent to place folk artists and folklorists in the sthocls. A report to the Couneil
will be made in September. A special erafts component to Artists-in-Schools was
1ced earlier this year, and the $400,000 available was quickly oversub-
y state arts ageneies on a fully mgtchmg basis
: ip i for the Expansion Arts Progra
~of community arts organizations in the cultural expresgion : wditi
nenghbnrhﬁﬂd? communi and regions. This underlying phtluquphy will muke
it le & cloge working relationship with the Folklife Program.
.~ Many of the Muscum Program categorics ean be of assistance in the presenta-
tion and preservation of folk artz
R:levant program categories inelude Aid to Special Exhibitions; Museum
Purchase Plan, to purchase ving Ar ean artists; Utilization of Museum
ng, for innovative stallations of permanent m;llcutmnq Catalngue, to
catalogue underworked collections and publish catalogues on p(rmanent collec-
- tions; Conservation, to assist in training in mer\ixt)mn, provide support to
regional cnnsr‘r\ntmn eenters, and assist museums in conservation wark on
tion: isiting Specialists, to provide temporary consultation services;
hip: s for Museum Professionals, to engage in projascts to improve l)ruf!;b-
fications; and Wider Av i f Museums, to help m umsx serve
s-zection of the public than mav have previourly he
programs. As an example, support has been provided to thc, Lovwie
. n, BerL-IEv California, to transeribe eylinders, tapes, and disks in the
l\Iiﬁeum s nudio archne of nnguml Ethmrgmphlc mat : onto magnetic tape.
In Music, the Jazz/Folk/Ethnic Program is geared specifically to respond to
folk projeets. In recommending guid fur Fiseal 1975, the National Council
on the Arts at its May 1974 meeting reaflifmed it3 strong sllpp(lrt for this effort.

1l Couneil on
the staff to
ez and to
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Among other things funds are provided for jazz/folk/ethnic presentations, coni-
munity celebrations, regional and national tours, and travel/safoty fellow to.
cnable musicians and qualified students to study andjor tour with individual
artists or ensembles, o o B ) )
.. Revisions in the Jazz/Folk/Ethnic Program Gui elines recommended by the”
National Council on the Arts at its May 1974 mecting illustrate the changes which
the Arts Endowment is making in its programs to provide more offective B
to folk arts. The Couneil reeommended support for community celet
serve o large regional ares and present folk-cthnic music and
requirement that Arts Endowment support be used only for “specialists fees and
their travel.” In regard to broadening the guidelines to include Endowment
support for costs other than fees and travel, it was pointed oyt that folk-et
musical presentations often have little or no costs for these jtems but are in need
of finaneial assistance for other expenses. Also a pilot program in documentation
and archives which has concentrated on senior jazz artists will investigate how to.
expand the program to include folk-cthnic traditions. Finally, the Musie Program
in cooperation with Folklife and Public Media Programs will seareh for ways to -
encourage expanded media presentation of jazz/folk/ethnic musies. o
In Public Media, Programming in the Arts provides matching grants to support

production, research, and development designed to improve the quality of natjon- .
wide arts programming on film, television, and rad . '
_ In Visual Arts there are four program categories which speeifieally offer support
for craft activities. They are: )

_ (@) Craftsmen’s Fellowshij

, Lo enable eraftsmen to set aside time and/or pur-

chase materials, and generally to advance their carcers as the fit;
* (b) Artists, Critics, Photographers and Craftsmen in Res ce, to make it

possible for art schools, university art departinents, and other institutions to
invite among others eraftsmen of national reputation for short-term residene es;
. (e) Crufls Workshops, to encourage artists to test ideas and media, and to
devi odes of working together (new pilot effort reeommended by the National
n the Arts at its May 1974 meeting): o
Master Craftworkers Apprenticeship Program, to enable master crafts
workers to impart their skills to an apprentice (new pilot effort recommended by
the National &uuncil on the Arts at its May 1974 mneeting), ,
There are now state arts agencies in all 50 states and five special § dic’itinns,
; ngly im-
I

and their role in the support of folk arts and eraft Come iner
portant. With Endowment assistance, many already are devotin :
funds to folk projeets. Alaska, Arizona, Mauine, Mussachusetts, Now
New York, Tennessee, and West_Virginia have particulary active progranis,
Others are inerensing their efforts. For example, the Maryland Arts Couneil, with
assistance of an Arts Endowment Special State Grant, has recently hired Dr.
George Carey, a ional fol on o full-time basix, The growth of Arts
Endowmen 1 ¢ in the folk aren will encourage other
state agenc
While the

to increase their activities, , o
xact shape and scope of the eommitment of the Natjional Endow-
ment for the Arts of folk arts will depend upon the total fund 1vailable and the
number of applieations of quality reeeiving panel and National Council on the
Arts recommendation, it iz our best est/mafe that given full funding in Fiseal 1975
($82,000,000) the Endowment will fund folklife projects totalling at least $2,000,-
000. It is important to note that this estimate does not inelude folklife projects
which will be supported by state arts agencies from their basi ate agency
grants. It is estimated that these grants will total $11,000,000 in Fiszeal 1973,

In conclusion, the National Endowment for the Arts iz pleased to be able to
undertake a major programming offort for the fostering of American folk arts
and folklife. It will require great sensitivity and refleetion to evolve the me liods
and instrumentalities for effective support, for folk groups are not always visibly
organized. But the chall , coming appropriately at the tine of our bicentennial
reappraisal of our nation’s traditions and future directions, is well worth our
profound and lasting commitment.
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Dg&r Abmhams Dxrectm African
d: Afro-American Research Insti-
ute, University of Texas at Austin.
68 - ‘Backas, Executive Director,
arylnnd Arts Council.
Richard Bauman, Director, Center
r Intercultural Studies in Folklore
d . Oral History, University of
“Texas, .
Maurice D. Conts, Executive Director,
exas Commission on the Arts and
Humanities.
mes Cﬁmsmck Editor, West Vlrgmm

)F. Henrs Glngale, Aqscmmte Prnf

v Fﬂiklgreinstitutgjln ana University.
“Dr. Archie Green, American Folklore
Bociety. )
“Dr. Alan Lomax, Director, Canto-
metrics and Choreometrics Project,
- Columbina University.

jf;ﬁt 10 a.m., Friday, May 10, 1974.
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EXHIBIT “A”
Parricieants, Forx Courure Discussion
(December 8, 1973)

Dr. Bessie Moore, Ozark Folk Center.

Marilyn Moosnick, Expansion Arts
Panel and Presndent Living Arts and
Science Center, Lexmgtbn, K

James Morris, Dircctor, Division of
Performing Arts Smithsonian Insti-
tution.

Bernice Reagon, Research Fellow,
Howard Unn’ersltv

David Voight, Legislative Director,
Office of Sen. James Abourezk.

William Strickland, Director, Allegheny
Center, and Member ,Expansmn Arts
Panel,

Dr. Alan Jabhour, Head, Archive of
Folk Song, Library of Cﬂngl‘(?'ﬁ

Phyllis 8heridan, Office of Planning and
Analysis, National Endowment for
the Humanities.

“Mr. [Ngpz1. Thank you, Mr. Reger. The subcommittee will stand
in recess until tomorrow morning at 10 o'clock.
Whereupon, at 4:50 p.m., the subcommittee recessed, to reconvene
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STABLISH AN AMERICAN FOLKLIFE FOUNDATION
IN THE LIBRARY OF CONGRESS

- FRIDAY, MAY 10, 1974
House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SuBcoMMITTEE ON LiBRARY aND MEMORIALS
ofF THE CoMMiTTEE ON HOUSE ADMINISTRATION, _
e ' Washington, D.C.
The subcommittee met at 10:15 a.m., pursuant to recess, in room
16, Rgﬁ?bum House Office Building, Hon, Lucien N. Nedzi (chair-
§ an of the subcommittee) presiding. B
>~ Present: Representatives Nedzi, Thompson, and Brademas.

Also- present: Jack Boos, counsel; Ralph Smith, chief minority
counsel to the full committee; Tony Pappas and George Gabrilavage,
assistants to Representative Thompson. _, i
Mr, Nepzt. The subcommittee will come to order. o
This morning we are continuing our hearings on H.R. 8770, a bill
0 establish an American Folklife Foundation 1n the Library of Con-
%ress and our first witness is Dr. Wayland Hand, Director of the Center

or Folklore and Mythology, UCLA,

STATEMENT OF WAYLAND HAND, DIRECTOR, CENTER FOR
FOLKLORE AND MYTHOLOGY, UCLA

" 'Mr. Hano. It is a pleasure for me to testify on behalf of H.R. 8770.
I have a prepared statement, it is filed with the documents before you
and I ask that it be made part of these records, the records of these

arings. L , ,
Mr. Nepzi. Without objection it will be made a part of the record.
(The statement referred to will be found on p. 52.) ,

Mr. Hanp. Since there are a nuraber of speakers today I don’t want
to take up too much time. I shall read a certain number of passages,
sertinent parts of the statement but I want to talk mainly from my
experience from almost a 40-year career of folklore studies in the
nited States. - o ) ,
I would like to sey I was trained under the late ArchiesTaylor, the
orld’s greatest folklorist. He died just last year on September 30. My
aining has been largely in European folklore but all of my teaching
d most of my research has been in American folklore and I am closing
t a 38-year career this year, 7 N
From my statement, America is strong and resourceful, not only
cause of its rich and productive land, its science and industry. its
siness and commercial life. its political and social institutions and
the educational and cultural opportunities which it holds out to its
citizens, but it is strong and it is invincible primarily because of the
quality of the mind and heart of its people.

(47)
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Within the constellation of social forces and vital human energies
~ composing American culture is a unique component that has only very
_recently been isolated and properly named: American Folklife. The
term “‘folklife,” first employed by the title of a journal, Ons Volksleven,
“Qur Folklife,” had gained general cuirenc throughout Europe by th
1920’s and 1930’s. It not only encompasse ethnology and the folklore
of material culture, but soon came to embrace many, if not mos
domains of folklore itself. ' o
The very dynamism of folklore and the universal appeal of folklife.
are such as to make them tools for the promotion of good intercultural =
relations and human brotherhood. Instruments as powerful as folklore .
and folklife, of course, could also be abused, and even harnessed for
chauvinistic ends. . B , =
As a specialist in German and Germanic folklore, I am appalled by
the unworthy uses to which the study of folklore was put in Nazi: :
Germany am{ by the doctrinaire approach to the subject in Russia and -
other countries. Because of the nature of American life, however, I -~
have no fear that folklife and folklore studies can ever be seized for -
propagandistic or coercive purposes in this country. o
. On the contrary, the supremely human values that are exemplified
in America’s folklore and folklife féad to such a deep and enduring love -
of country that a perversion of our national life and purpose through . .
any misag})licntion of these historical studies and gchqlari* pursuitg is -
unthinkable. Folklore and folklife embody patriotism in its truest and *
most meaningful sense and inculcate every urge to assert the dignity
of man, even at the humblest level. ] o
Now I would like to speak from my own experience as a practitioner
in this field for many, many years. For 30 years I have been compiling -
a dictionary of popular beliefs and superstitions. I am now editing the
rreatest stories of beliefs and superstitions ever collected in the world.
This is in the great State of Ohio, the collection of N ubby, Niles
Pugkitt which was brought together over the years 1926-67, a 41-year -
period. 7 7 5
In contrast to the many other collections available to me in the
United States, which are preeminently Anglo-Saxon and rural, the
Ohio collection is predominantly urban and ethnic. There you find’
madterial from all the countries, Italian, Jewish, Polish] American, you .~
name it. It is all put together, patiently collected in the olyglot cities =
of that great State and also rural Ohio where Professor Puckett made
1t a point to collect in every State personally. o , o
From the founding of the American Fo{klore Society in 1888 and
the numerous State and regional societies since that time, a great deal *
has been accomplished. Folklore installations have been set up at..:
universities; archives, likewise great libraries assembled in many parts
of the country, collecting programs brought about and all of these. .
things that we take so much pride in. However, very much remains -
to be done and I have a feeling, as I look back over my own career,
that we only now have begun to scratch the surface. o
As I look at my own materials which have built up to the point of -
about a million ifems, I wonder whether we have one item in 10, one .-
in 20, or whether it is one in 50. I might even take it beyond those
dimensions.
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We have a growing force of trained young folklorists in the United
tates to do the work, These are the fourth-generation people. Many
e sitting behind me here and they are fine young folklorists because
o of the third generation trained them. I think they have the wisdom,
ey have the determination and the courage to get out and get this
aterial. What they need from the Congress of the United States is
e wherewithal to do it. o )
We must also make provision, in addition to sustaining these people
_the field, to gather this material, we must also support them ns
scholars at the desk. This is extremely important and 1t seems to me
that provisions should be written into the bill to take care of the
scholarly background and the comparative study that must go into
e producing of great works in this field. '
It has been my pleasure since 1959 to visit Europe many times,
atin America and the Orient, and I have personal knowledge of most
of the great folklore installations, the archives, the institutes in all

_farts of the world. I know the directors, I have talked with the people,
‘L' have handled the material and I think I know in a general way what
¢3 on there. ) 7 , 7
- I would just like to give you some figures, skipping around, to show
you how really far behind the times we are in the support of this
w-extremely important work. At the Institute of Ethnology and Folklore
#in Romania they have u staff of 90 people. They have collectors in the
field, they have people working in the archives, they have a whole
'lePﬂrtment, for audiovisual and fine libraries and all the rest.

The folklore section of the Nordic Museum in Stockholm, when I
wvisited them in 1959, had 21 postdoctoral people, not teaching assist-
ants. And other people picked up eatch as catch ean, but 21 trained
. folklorists of all the Baltic countries of Europe speaking most of those
~languages. . o
+i* You can sce the work they can get done with that kind of force.
The same is relatively true in the museum in Budapest with a staff
f workers in all parts of the country, )

Then we come to Finland, which has the finest installation anywhere
qn the world, a large four-story building with department heads,
~archives, and all the rest and a whole network of collectors in all
.parta of Finland, , )
+. The same story is true at Amsterdam, Oslo, Vienna, Paris, Freiburg,
" and Athens and it is becoming that way in the Philippines where some
-of my own students are setting up an archieves there.
~" I 'will return now to pages 5 and 6 of my statement and then yield
+to other speakers, @~
‘Housed in the Library of Congress, the nerve center of American
tellectual and cultural life, the American Folklife Center will be
ble to coordinate and supplement folklife studies in all parts of the
country. If properly funded, it will be in a position to help direct and
' subsidize studies in folklife and folklore to be carried out at academic
‘institutions all over the country. o
- In the important work of gathering American’s folklore, the smallest
-and most impoverished college can play as vital a role as our most
~distinguished and powerful universities. Folklore and folklife are to
“be found wherever the people are—in the cities, in the towns, on the
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farm and cattle trails, in the lumber camps and mines, in the mills
and ships, on the wharves, in the trading pits and auction rooms, in;
fashionable clubrooms and gambling casinos, in the music halls and:
on the stage, in the sports arenas, in the bureaus and offices of business’
and industry, and in every home in the land. :
~ Folklore 1s on the lips of people of all colors, races, and creeds. It is
in their minds and in their hearts, In its rich folklifs, America has given -
expression to its creative urge through its songs and its dances, its:
arts and its crafts, and through the handiwork of all that man himself
has fashioned. , - oo
From these representations it can readily be seen that folklore and °
folklife reveal a dimension of life not easily seen or measured in other
terms. In the stories, the songs, the beliefs and customs, the proverbs:
and sayings, and all the rest are mirrored human hopes and aspirations,.

“fears and elations, and the myriad thoughts and impulses that give

quality and zest to life. 7

~ These values of folklore and folklife have long been recognized in
Eurcpeen countrics, where they are treasured as a prime national
resource and generously subsidized at national and local levels of
government. )

The oppertunity is now before the Congress to achieve the purposes
zo simply, end yet so elogquently, =~t down in the rezolution of Rep-
reseniative Lucien Nedz on behalf of several colleagues in the House
of Representatives, and concurred in by almost 200 Members of
Ccrgress in collateral bills, and by joint Senate resolutions involving
more than half the Members of the upper Chamber. ,

The bill is clear and unequivocating. It provides an instrumentality
whose central concern—in fact, whose whole concern—is the further=
ance of studies in Amencan folklife and folk culture. ]

I hope, and millions hope with me, that this opportunity will be
gruspe({ and that the American Folklife Preservation Act will be
enthusiastically adopted,

Thank you very much. )

Mr. Nepzt, Thank you very much. I have a couple of questions,

We certainly appreciate your eloquent support of this legislation
and apparently you do support it in 1ts entirety.

I noted in your comments you mude one reference to huving a
provision written into the bill for scholars at the desk. Could you
elaborate on that? Do you [ee] there i3 no such provision in the bill?

Mr. Hanb, I have not studied the bill with that care. I hope that
it is written into the bill. It seems to me, if I may elaborate just a bit,
that bringing the material in is extremely important but it has to be
analyzed with materinl collected elsewliere, not only in this country
but abroad. If these provisions are in the bill, T hope they are, I will

be very happy.

Mr. Nepzr. Have you had any experience with endowments from
the Endowments for the Aris and for the Humanities?

Mr. Haxp. Yes, I have been the beneficiary of rather substantial
help from the National Endowment for the Humanities and National
Institutes of Health, I have run up against a stone wall trying to get
help from the National Science Foundation. 1 have no complaints on
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hat score. I have had wonderful help for my work and I hope it will
tinye. )
Mr. Nepu. Do you feel it has been adcquate? )
Mr. Hawno. I don’t think for work of this magnitude one can ever
peak of complete adequacy. As I grow older now, all this material
erowding in on me, I need a lot more people if I am going to finish
his great dictionary.
227 Mr. Nepzr. Are you concerned about overlapping of what the
ndowments’ efforts? ,
Mr. Haxp. No, it scems people working on this ai different levels
and collateral projects, the more the merrier from my point of view.
[his thing is bigger than any of us and I think if we get together and
reel out certain kinds of work to different agencies, this will be fine.
“think the provision of the bill for a central reservoir of information
“and an office and husbanding of facilities, collecting and .custodial
i facilities and things of that sort is very important. ,
- I think the most important thing is that there be budgetary initia-
ive. You can’t do a thing unless you have some control of the budget.
All of your strategy for research or anything else depends on your
bility to count on certain fixed sums of which you can proceed to
evelop that, or the other projects. ) )
*Mr. Nepzr. Why couldn’t that be done by appropriating more
1oney for the Endowment of the Arts and Humanities?
~Mr. Hanp. I don’t think it could be done because they do not have
he machinery for bringing the material together and to house it.
~The housing and custodial function, it seems to me, secems to be
~primarily at issue here, where the material shall be collected, how it
~shall be husbanded, and so on.
Mr. Nepzi. Mr. Thompson.
Mr. TaompsoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
“Thank you, Doctor, for a splendid statement. Is it so that the vast
mount ol materials would Iif,:ely be in writing or in tapes or films?
Mr. Hanp, Well, one gets into a very detailed consideration, the
‘difference between verbal folklore per se, which is issued then in
imanuscripts, tapes and things of t}mt sort, snd folklife which has
nore to do with ethnology and material culture. These two things,
, seems to me, éﬂllatemlﬁgbelnﬂg together. You cannot ndequatef )
.to my mind, analyze the products of material culture without knowing
‘gsomething about the unc{erlying folklore, So from that point of view,
‘sormehow there has to be a unified approach to it. I do not think you
an divorce the two.

iscussion of this legislation that everything points to housing the
anter in the Library of Congress, because in the first place they have
-8 vast. collection already in existence which can be added o and
‘Jmproved upon and implicit in the legislation is cooperation by the
National Endowment on the Arts and the National Endowment on
e Humanities, and also implicit in the grant-making process would
st & suggestion of scholarship at the desk. o

T 'don't think that the legislation need be amended specifically to
rovide that. I think that the report sccompanying the legislation
(plaining the intent and the legislative history would show that

o
o}
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every facet, including sc‘llalnrahlpq would be included, and that,
therefore, the sdmhuahlp which is absolutely necessary, and the
gathering of materials would inevitably lead to grants for spocialists
n certain fields.

Mr. Haxp. I think vou are quite right on that point.

Mr. Trovpsox. With that, I thank you very much.

Mr. Nepzi. Thank you very much, Doctor.

SrateMmenT oF Waviayp 12, Haxp, Dirueton, CESTiR For Ttk STUDY OF
CoMPARATIVE Iummm AND \Isfr;mi ay, UCLA

THE AMERICAN FOLKLIFE PREBERVATION ACT

rici j= strong and resoureeful, not only beeause of its rich and productive
s seienee and industrey, its busmﬁ-«. and evmmerdal life, its politieal and
snu.ll inatitutions, ai uentional and cultural oppoertunities which it holds
out to ity citizens, but it is strong and it is invineible primarily beenuse of the
and heartofits people,

rl can history the ideal of eultural )lurulmu cruerged. But the
dream of th( fnundmg fathers for s toleranee nnd L opportunity ia finally
cemmning into foll pealization only now, after a costly ¢ivil war that divided the
nation, and after long striving for ceonomnic and soeial justice in other spheres.

Alrmg with the importance of the ethnie identity of its people for the s\trmgth :
and fibre of the growing nation was the realization of the need for diversi ty -
ncuup’tmm and pursuits of its workers, What =tarted out on the ﬁpmdmg .
an frontier as a variegated pattern of ceonomie life—farmers, shopkeepers,

5, and a small professional class to minister W the needs of the people—
ratallized by the titne of the First World War into the sharply contrasting
ra urban puatterns that we have come te know in twentiet centiury Amerien.
Within the eg w system of Ameriean life and the baie frecdom of its
p('uplc- there has developed a common eulture that is literally woven from the
C uands of the country™s economie, political, soeial, intellectual, and
5] I life, The very strength and beauty of this cultire—this Amerienn cul-
ture—and its great resilience, lic in the faet that it is compounded from a voriety
of elements whieh sre us full and kaleidoseopie us American lif elf.

Within the constellation of seeial forces and vitnl human e s composing
American culture is u unicue ecomponent thit has only very m:cntly heen isolate
and properly named: American Folklifo. The term “folklife,’” fizst emmployed in-
the Low Countries in the 1300's and epitonized by the title of a journal, Ons-
Volksleven (**Our Folklife"), had gained general curreney throughout r'umpe
by the 1920's and 1930°s, It nest only encompassed (fhnnlng\r and the folklore of -
umfi}‘n al eulture, but soon eame to embrace may, if nos mo=t, dozains of folklore -
itzclf.

Iti= the purpose of Hous=e Resolution 8770 and collnteral measures in the House
and Senate not only to provide o mesns o sindy American Folklife on u national .
seale, but to hushand and sonserve, insofar as is pd)\slhlE American [olklife itself -
through a gathering of artifacts and documents of Ameriesn folk culture, and
through their effective display. Likewise, under the atspiees of the American
Fulklife Center itself, effortx will be made to promaote the follk arts und erafts in
all parts of the country—=o that venerable folk traditions can survive in modern’
industrial society, not only in u few quaint and : sstered spots around the.
cnunti;ly.dbut whDrE\ er the produets of mind nnd spirit and heart and hand dre
cherizhe -
Of vital_concern to the specinlists who will carry out the provisions of the
American Folklife Preservation Act is the notion thut medern urban snd ethnio
foliclore and folklife should be adequately represented in the concerns of the’
American Folklife Center, as well as traditional materials deriving from Eat‘lmr"r
periods of American hlitﬂl‘_} St

It iz only with the proper appreciation and balance of rural and urban life andt
of all ethnie occupational components of the Ameriean pnpulﬂce that the vxsmn'{-
of the national motto can be reslized, B pluribus tnum, “from many, one.” ;
Unity within diversity, hy common consent, is the basis of America’s national’”
life, ;md it is the guarantor of our country’s greatnes<, Folklife and folklore studies
are, and slways have been, inspired by these cgalitarian principles, Few other:

56

D-

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

“the adm

a7
)

\L”m

. aeademic disciplines and no group of scholars are more devoted to the basie
* tenets of

of pluralism and the doctrine of 3 common culture than are those workers
Studies,

htened views, The very
sipeh a2 to make them

who are enlisted in the ranks of Fulklife and Folklo

It iz good that ther thiz broad buse and these enl
dynamism of folklore an the universal append of fulklife are
tools for the promotion of good intercultural rela s and human bretherhood,
Instruments a3 powerful as folklore and fulklife, of , eould nlso e abused,
and even harnessed for chanvinistic encs, A= a speeis liss in German and Germanic
fﬂlklnre I am appalled by the unworthy uses to which the study of folklore was

put in Nazi Germany and by the deetringire appronch to the subjeet in Russia
and other countriez. Decause of the natitre of Ameriean life, howew

2. Be ealse nf th(‘ n;\lurv nf z\rm rican life, however, T have no
fear that Folklife ¢ : ed for pru]ng.lndhll( il
COBrcive purposzes e supremels human valnes
that are exeniplific w's folklore and falklife lead to sach o de op and
enduringlove of country thata perversion of our national life and purpose hrongh
any misapplication of these hi=torieal studies and scholarly pursuits is unthinkable.
Folklore and folklife embody patriotism in it= truest and mest meaningful =sense
and inculeate every urge to aszert the dignity of man, even at the humblest level,

Folklife studies ean be built on the salid ;Lchu'\(m('nis of work in falklore in
this country that goes back to the last century, with the formation of the Amz-ru'an
Folklore Society in 18848 and a strong network of state and re gional folklor
socicties that have sprung up in all parts of the country sinee that time, dMoreover,
strators of the American Folklife Preservation Act and the Direetor of
the Ameriean Falklife Center can count «m a haey of professienal folklorists and
a growing number of speeialist2 in folklife resenreh to ea out the stromg and
imaginative program envisioned by the proponents of the Act itself,

Housed in the Library of Congress, the nerve conter of American intellectial
and eultural life, the erican Folklife Center will be able to coordinate and
Supplvment folklife studics in all parts of the country. If properly funded, it will
be in a position to help direct and subwidize studies in folklife and folklore to be
carricd out at academie institutions all over the count ln the important work
of gathering Ameriea’s folklore, the smnllvﬁt zmr] I‘ﬂl‘s - cpe ean
play as vital a role as our mnat: disting
and folklife are to be found wherever the peog
the farm and entile t in the lnmber eamips and 5, in the mnill= and shnps
on the wharves, in the tmdmg pits and anetion rooms, in fashionable elubrooms
and gambling casinos, in the music halls and on the stage, | iFts frenns,
in the bureausand offices of h\ ness nnd industry, and in vwr\ home | llu uul
Folklore is on the lips of peop : It isin i 3
and in their hearts. In its rick fﬂlkllfp, "Amerien has given v\prr‘sﬁmn ter
urge through it= songs and its dances, ity arts and itz erafts, and t.hrnugh th(-
handiwork of all that man himsclf has fas) Dnid

From these representations it ean re: cen that folklors and fol
revenl a dimension of life not easily seen or measured in other terms. [nthe stories
the songs, the beliefs and customs, the proverbs and =ayings, and all the res
mirrored humsan hﬂf)l"s and nsmmtmn* foars and elations, and the myriad thnughts
and imipulzes that give quality and zest to life. These v -alues of folklore and folk-
hfe hﬂ.\’E‘ lnng hven recog ed in Furopean eountries, where they are treasured

uree and generously subs dized at national and local

Jctﬂli‘nr(‘—'n the mu-s inth towns, on

13_\{&13 of g@vem nt.

The opportunity ia now before the Congress to achicve the purpases 5o hnnplv
and yet so eloquently, set down in the Resolution of Representative Lucien Nedzi
on behalf of several Enlle;xgut's in the Uonse of Reprezentatives, and concurr d
in by almost two hundred members of Congre eollateral bills, and by joint
Sensate resolutions involving half the members of upper chamber.

The bill is clenr and uncquivoeating. It provides an instrumentality whoze
central concern fact, whose whole eomcern—iy the furtherance of studics in
American folklife and folk culture.

1 hope—and millions hope with me—that this opports
that the American Folklife Preservation Aet will be entht

Mr. Nepzi. Our next witness this morning is Dr. Richard Bauman,
secretary-trensurer, American Folklore Society, Austin, Tex.

ity will be grasped and
stienlly ndopted.
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STATEMENT OF RICHARD BAUMAN, SECRETARY-TREASURER,
AMERICAN FQTZKLDRE SO0CIETY, AUSTIN, TEX.

- Mr. Bavsa~, Mr. Chairman, Congressmen, I am honored to be
here today to testify on behalf of H.R. 8770 and related bills to ex-
tablish an American Folklore Center in the Library of Congress,

I umn here today as executive secretary of the American Folklore
Society, the national learned society devoted to the scholarly study
of folklore and folklife, the traditions and expressive culture of the
American people. The society was founded in 1888, and thus repre-
sents a tradition of more than 85 years of orgunized scholarly activity
m the study of American folk culture, The first membership lisy of the
society reflects what has continued to be its basic composition, in-
cluding besides folklorists, anthropologists, such as Boas and Powell,
and literary figures of the stature of Mark T'wain and Oliver Wendell
Holmes. .

_ In the opening statement of the society’s concens, published in the
first is=ue of the Journal of American Folklore, William Wells Newell
identified an interest in the basic British legacy of American folk
traditions, as well as the folklore of Afro-Americans, native Americans,

Spanish-Americans und other ethnic groups in North America, Though
the interests of our members have expanded to include the folklore
of all peoples, including modern industrial societies, and the scholarly
concepts end methods of folklorists have developed and changed with
the advance of scholarship in or own and related fields, the original
commitment expressed by the founders of the society has been main-
tained. Folklore is being more widely taught today in the colleges,
universities, and high schools of the United States than ever before,
In response to the ever-growing interest of young people who are
finding themselves caught up by the rising sense of richness in di-
versity, and integrity in tradition, that Americans are experiencing ns
we approach the bicentenninl of our country’s birth. )

I might add more and more folklorists are looking into the field,
such as the American Society of Applied Folklore, of which T had the
honor to be the first chairman, and on which 1 first served. There are
now and will be folklorists who are ready and willing to undertake and
carry out the work set out in the present bill, ) )

As a spokesman for American folklorists, and a practicing scholar
and teacher myself, T am, of course, greatly encouraged by the prospect

that a nutioun ! center will be established to foster the scholarly study
and preservation of all the rieh and diverse folk eultures that make of
the United States the distinctive and vital Nution it is. There is much
work to be done in this area, und we operate under great pressures of
time in a period in which the folk cultures of this country and the world
are themselves being subjected to the mussive pressures of moderniza-
tion. A national Center for American Folklife which can serve s a
stimulus, clearinghouse, repository und general foeul point for research
will do much to foster and enhance our knowledge of the folk cultural
element in our national heritnge. ,

As important as [ consider the effort for the study and preservation
of American folk cultures, however, T would stress lere today another
argument for the establishment of 2 national Centor for American
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Folklife, namely, that such a center will provide the mechanism by

which the work and espertise of folklorists can most effectively be
made available to Congress ard the bureaus and agencies of Govern-
ment in such a way as to enhance the life of the American people.

Because the folk culture of the American people is so fundamental
and pervasive an element in the life of American communities, there
is hardly an area of life to which it is unrelated. The individual efforts
of many folklorists have shown many times vver how an understanding
of such things as folk housing, folk medical practice, folk traditions
in the raising of children, or folk agriculture can enhance and humanize
public programs and pelicy. A Center for American Folklife would
constitute a resource of information and expertise to be drawn upon
by Congress and agencies such as the Departments of Agriculture,
Health, Education, and Welfare, Interior, Housing and Urban Devel-
opment and the National Endowments for the Arts and Humanities
in the development and implementation of programs in their various
spheres. - 7 , ,

In recent months, for example, professoinal folklorists have begun
to enter into what we hope will become a most fruitful relationship
with the National Endowment of the Arts, as that endowment turns
its attention increasingly to the folk and vernacular arts as well as the
fine arts which have heretofore constituted its principal concern. The
NEA has taken the meaningful step of adding to its staff a talented
and sensitive professional folklorist who has distingushed himself for
the past severul years as head of the Folksong Division of the Library
of Congress. Not being in the position where it can itsell undertake
folklife research or conduct programs directed toward the preserva-
tion of American folk and vernacular are, the endowment can benefit
greatly from the resources and facilities of the proposed center as it
develops its prograns of increased attention to the folk and vernacular
arts.

The National Endowment for the Humanitics, I am pleased to
note, must also recognize the need to demonstrate its commitment
to folk culture, if one is to judge by the fizures it has circulated which
purport to show that something on the order of 9.5 percent of its
budget from 196673 has gone for research in this area, If one ox-
amines these figures, however, it soon becomes clear that the NEH
is operating under a substantial misconception of what folklore and
folklife scholarships are about. Included in the Endowment’s reports
are many projects which simiply have little or nothing to do with
folklife, projects in archeology, linguisties, ethnography, history and
fine art. '

It is laudable that the Endowment has supported research on Afro-
American and  Mexican-American  writers, sculptors,  dramatists
and composers, for example, for the work of such artists has not
received the study that it deserves, but to laubel these fine art produe-
tions folklore simply because they are produced by members of
ethnic or minority groups is not only at odds with the scholarly
standards of folklore, but distorts the cultural life of the very indi-
viduals and communities being studied. o
It is not at all my intention to call into question the validity and
importance of research in the various areas citedd in the Endowinent’s

L 3
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report. Indeed, T am personally familinr with a number of projects
supported by the Endowment and hold them in the highest regard,
Whatever their intrinsic worth, however, the cssential point is that
they have little or nothing to do with folklore and folllife.

To a professional folklorist, the real cemmitment of the NEH to
folk culture emerges ns a small fraction of what is claimed, and a
very much smaller fraction of what it should be in a country with
a folk cultural heritage ns rich as ours. The NEH report statuls as
unmistakable evidence of a lnck of any comprehension of what con-
~titintes the field and study of folklore and folklife.

What is more, all the processes of peer review that Mr. Berman
fell back uponin his conversation with the president of the Ameriean
Folklore Society, Dr. Dell Hymes, and myself last Septenther 20,
cannot give coherence to programs in this aren, operating ns they do
on the level of diserete and individual proposals. Ore conld not
conceive of the Endowment operating with as ill-formec a notion of
scholarly standards and organizing prineiples in history or literatire.
Here again, one would hope thnt with the assistanee of the resources
and expertise that would be provided by an Ameriean Folklife Center,
the NEH would be enabled to develop informed programs in the
arew of folk culture, and raise it= commitment to the study and pres-
ervation of folklore and folklife beyond its present lovel, and bevond
the 9.5 percent it cluims, ultimately to the lovel of parity with its
investment in elite eulture.

_ But I do not want to seem as if 1 am concerned solely with the
National Endowment for the Humanities, Perhaps my remarks can
be generalized in support of the essential point that an American
Folklife Center in the Library of Congress would be ideally placed to
undertake the study amd preservation of folklore and folklife in
America in such a way as to make the benefits of such work eflectively
available to the Congress and many other arms of the Federal Govern-
ment in a life-enhancing way and through them to the American
people. '

~ The Library of Congress is clearly the proper lecation for such a
center because of the wealth of material already in its hollings, and
especinlly significantly because it has the intellectual character hroad
enough to cover the field of folklore and folklife in entirety. Neither of
the Endowments has this breadth of the scope of folklife more than
the folk arts, it has to do with a way of life, the form of expression the
NEA will never include in their sphere of work: the customs, humor,
and sayings that is so much a part of the folklife.

I will elose by saying the American Folklore Society supporis the
establishment of this center in the Library of Congress and looks
forward to the opportunity to cooperate in it= work.

Thank you.

Mr. Nepz1. Thank you, Dr. Bauman. Your statement was so cotn-
prehensive that I really don’t have anyv questions, except to express
my appreciation for articulating much more comprehensively and
clearly the point I was trying to make yesterday at the hearing. I am
apprecintive. -

Mzr. Thompson.

Mr. Troypsox. T join my chairman in commending you for a very
concise und inetsive stutement,
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I have applauded many times the work of the National Endow-
ments, partenlarly its tremendously successful endeavor to publish
unprinted, previously unprinted, works of such persons as Mark

Twain and others,

In looking over the grants of the foundation, and examining them
vis-a-vis what folklife and folklore really is, I can see why they make
the claims that they do for their interest in folklife. I am glad that
many of these things are being done.

As you point out, they really aren’t folklife. For instance, a grant
for seminars on NMexican-American, summer work=hops in American-
African culture, workshop on Negro literature and art, workshop on
Negro history and materials, the image of the Negro in American
films, the Afro-American experience, a sumuner institute for black
studies, the Cherokee Trail of Tears, now that sounds as if it will be
very interesting, Portrait of a Chippewa, the Mountain Heritage
progran, and so on and on, and =0 on, all meritorious grants, but not
what we are getting a..

Dr. Bavyay. Not at all. )

Mr. THoupsox. I therefore think, notwithstanding some indication
by the National Endowment on the Humanities that they would

~aceept a folklife center, that it belongs neither in the Endowments on

the Arts or the Endownients on the Humanities, rather it belongs in

. the Library of Congress, and we will need cooperation in the forming

of grants from the National Foundations, =
think that we can pass and repose in the Smithsonian Institution

. this center, despite Dr. Mumford’s reluctance, I think that is mostly
. because of his failure to be able—it seems to me—to conceive of how
it would be administered, and with all due respect to him, he will be

replaced very shortly by a new Librarian who might most enthu-
siastically undertake u new, broad, and exciting thing in the form of a
folklife foundation in that institution. 7

We might even have to persunde the very able Dr. Jubbour to move
back from the National Endowments. What we can do is make him o

" GS-18, and he would pack his bag immedintely. [ see him in the buck

of the room there.

Thank you very much.

Dr. Bavmax, [ ain for it. Thank you,

Mr. Nepzi. Thank you, Doctor, 7
_Our next witness is Dr. Americo Paredes, Center for Intercultural
Studies in Folklore and Oral History, University of Texus.

STATEMENT OF AMERICO PAREDES, CENTER FOR INTERCULTURAL
STUDIES IN FOLXLORE AND ORAL HISTORY, UNIVERSITY OF TEXAS

Mr. Pagrepgs. Mr. Chairman, I am honored to appear before you
as a folklorist, and also as a Mexican-American, n Chicano, as is the
current term, to present a very brief, but I hope a very strong state-
ment 1n suppors of the bill for the establishment of an American Folk-
life Center, from what I feel is the viewpoints of the Mexican-Ameri-
cans, the American citizens of Mexican descent. )

- Texas is a long way from Washington, but our papers do present
Washington columns, and it is not quite » month since a well-known
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Washington columnist discovered folklore. She identified it as “a
growing movement dedicated to preserving all sorts of cultural
tidbits.” Noting that during the past 15 years folklore has expanded
=0 much that “there is now a well organized folklore sociely which
holds regular conventions.’

The statements were well-intentioned, in fact they were in support
of this particular bill, but they do merit some eorrection. T don't
think it is nceessary to do that to drive a point home here. The fact
is the diseipline involves much more than bottlecap collecting. My
collencues have made that point, also that the American Folklore
Soclety has bun around in pretty well organized tm‘m for much longer
than 15 vmu s, since January of 1888, to be exact, when it wus estab-
lished in Cambridge, Mass,

Still, we folklovists are being delighted at being discovered all over
again. 'We cannot help feeling there is o general interest, and a very
genuine one, and ‘general in American Tolklore among our people
tmlm‘ and that such interest speaks well for whatever future lies
h(-vnn(l our current period of national transition and self-appraisal.

Mr. Taoaesox. If I may interrupt. [ thought it was a splendid
thing that the President of the United States mmmnxed folklore in
his visit to the Grand Old Opry in his attempt to work a yo-yo, He
didn’t play the piano on that occasion.

Mr. Nepzr. You may proceed, Doctor.

Mr, Partoes. Americans of past generations were very mueh sware
of folklore. That certainly was true nf the scholars and men of letters
who founded the Folklore Society 86 years ago. So in o sense, the

assnge of a bill to provide for “the establishment of an American
gnll{llfe Center in my estimation would come as a reaffirmation of an
existing tradition in this country, but with a difference, I would hope,
at least from my viewpoint, a major difference being in the role that
would be given o what we call ethnic groups, not that the founders of
the American Folklore Society were unaware of ethnic groups, On the
contrary, ns Dr. Bauman pointed out in more detail, one of the major
zoals was collecting the lore of the American Indians and Southern
\ILCFI‘GQ?-. ) i B .

Hw_y‘ were also interested “In French Canada, Mexico, et cetera’’.
In that I suppose were included the people I belong to, the Mexican-
Americans. Unfortunately, it has been our fate to be mr]uded in the
et ceteras too long, more or less,

But folklore ‘%uhf)larshlp in those days was based on premises that
we no longer accept. First, the folklore was seen as o kind of quaint
behavior, qmte removed from the real life and concerns of the majority
culture,

Second, folklore was to be collected and preserved mainly as a
mllcclmﬂ' exerclse, since folklore would soon disappear. This was not
only because of the American melting pot, but because follklore as such
was supposed to be dying out e:vpr_} where in the world.

Third, and most important, was the fact that the folklorists in
those dn,y‘:; focused their interests on the lore parts of folklore rather
than on the folk. This was a general bias in folklore studies of the
time. Folklore items were scen as having a life of their own, inde-
pendent of the people who performed them, people who were seen
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ns carriers or transmitters of folklore, almost as if folklore was a

_~'disease, rather than actors and creators within their own traditions.

Nowhere was the scholarly attitude more mischievous than in the
study of minority groups, such as those existing in this country. It
allowed a scholar to study folklore without really concerning himself

- with the people whose folklore it was and without necessarily some-
" time even having to think of them as people like himself, He could
- think of them as merely stereotypes,

"It has been the contribution of the contemporary folklore studies
to focus on the individual who does the folklore, on the people he

| t ED% place.
n this way folklore studies become a means of understanding the

people and, of course, ultimately of understanding ourselves.

© Let me apply what I said to the ethnic group I belong to. The

?reservmimi of our heritage is u vital thing to us, and that heritage
or the most part is found in our folklore and folklife, In very recent
times there has been n great deal done in other areas, the areas included

“in Chicano studies, Mexican-American studies. I have been involved
in those studies myself. But most of our culture is found in the realm
‘that one could call folklore, being both bicultural and bilingual. This

has been the very nature of our experiences in minority culture.
We have expressed a most important part of ourselves in a language

“and tradition different from those of the majority of cultures, and
- because of their unofficial character, the expression of this language,
“these traditions have rarely been recorded in books or official docu-
‘ments. Our past in the history of the Southwest, for example, has

been one of conflict and despoliation at the hands of some members

“of the majority culture, yet rarcly has our side of the question re-

ceived official notice. That side may be found in the oral sccount of
our people. So, in a true sense, our history is for the most part an
oral history. Our hopes, feelings an.d aspirations have been expressed
in folk music, folk literature, and the folk arts.

~ These materials have been collected in the past, it is true, but -
just as often they have been regarded as o quaint and colorful effusion -

of an exotic people, rather than expressions of a very human position
that other Emericans could relate to. Sometimes they have been
archived and forgotten, perhaps more for rewsons of lack of funds
or other reasons, so that they are relatively innceessible very often.
The preservation of these traditions of ours in an American Folklife
Center is extremely important to ow1 sense of identity and to the
recognition of that identity by other Amelicans as one stiand of the
varied heritage of this country. I envision the function of an American
Folklife Center as going far beyond the collection or preservation of
American folklore materials. The study of such materials would
be the study of the people that produced them. That to iny mind

‘'would be a way of leading toward the understanding not only of

other Americans, but of ourselves as well.
Thank you. ) )
Mr. Nepzi. Dr. Paredes, in behalf of the subcommittee I want to

-thank you for this addition to cur hearings.

Mr., Tromeson. I think it is a fine statement with which I am in

‘substantia] agreement. 1 happen to have the very good fortune to

63




O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

60

have a brilliant assistant who is o Mexjcan-American and who has
completely fascinated me with stories of his childhood in Arizona,
of the habits and customs of 1 people, the stories that his mother
tells, the songs. It is particulutly interesting because he is multilingual,
and some of tlm stories are really heart- wmlm'? Some, of course, :up
funny, but they lead to the same conclusion that vou do.

1 ]”":L have one question, doctor, do you think ‘that the Library of
Congress is the most logieal place in which to house such a foundation?

M, Pareoes, I would think 50, especiully because where the ussist-
ance of the staff the Center would have is already in full foree in the
Library of Congress, and it has not really beent utilized becuuse of
lnck of persouncl. That would ¢ ertainly ulso be nvailuble,

I cun speak for my own particulur viewpoints, John A. Lomax, for
exatple, in the 1930%:, colleeted much material from even my own
home town, nnd most of that i still uneataloged, not because of any
luck of “l“'llﬂ'”fﬁﬁ from the stafl, but because there has just not
been the p onnel to do it.

Mr. Trowesox. Thank you, =ir.

Mr. N ezt Thank you very much, doctor.

The Chair would like to aunounce it is its intention fo procesd
with all the witnesses without w break until we are finis

At thi= time | would like to call upon Dr. Richard Kolm, Catholic
University, President of the National Ethnic Studies Assembly,

STATEMENT OF RICHARD Z KOLM, CATHOLIC UNIVERSITY, WASH-

INGTION, D.C., PRESIDENT O0F THE NATIONAL ETHNIC STUDIES
ASSEMBLY

Mr. Korw. Thank vou, Mr. Clhairman.

I am very much honored and pleased to be called to testify in be-
half of this legislation. This obviously is very e¢lose to my heart as I am
muich pwmcupmd with this in the United States. | am very much
Lhonored to testify in behalfl of it. '

I am teaching conrses at the Catholic University, teaching courses
in folklore and folklife.

I have a statement prepared which T =<hall read, but before I do, [
would like to identify myself a little bit closer. vai* a resident immi-
grant of Polizh origin of post World War II, I beeame immediately in-
terested in the existing ethnie society of the American society. [ must

say I was deeply involved with eultiral groups before arriving here. I
“mkvd for 4} yvears with 14 nationalitics of displaced persons
groups in le umnv

I found myself in Germany after the release from a prisoner of war

camp in 1945 which in itself, the experience of work gave me also a
very deep experience of the significance of cultural heritage as it was

P\pléaﬂ‘d by the various nat

nal groups in German prisoner of war
camps. Actually there I perceived the 1dea of its relationship of this
heritage to the survival of the groups, which I later developed in my
thesis.

I was very mueh diappointed upon arrival in America at the gen-
eral lack of interest and actually even rejection in ethnie pluralism,
especially in edueation and academie circles. After receiving my
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‘master’s degree in social work, I had the opportunity to work inti-
‘mately with American ethnic groups in Detroit, and 2 yearsin Toronto,

Canada. 1 realized quickly that there is a general fack of data and

‘knowledge on the history, cultures of the ethnic groups, and this

probably was decisive in my change to sociology.

In my thinking I distinguish two meanings of folklife. One meaning
connotes some cultural contents derived from tribal beginnings or
peasant activities centered around intimate primary relation and

nteraction, and transniitted over generations mostly by oral means in

the form of traditions and customs. This meaning of folklife refers

mainly to the memories of a social group, essentially subconseious and
reaching often to its prelistorical formative stages.

.. There is also another meaning of the term “folklife,” referring to its
historical continuity. In this sense folklife becomes closely related to
ethnicity as its concrete substance and manifestation, ever aceumula-
ting, adapting to changing conditions and to the historical experiences
of the group, but always aimed at the survival and developnient of the
group. R. Kolm, Ethnicity and Society, NIMH, 1971.

In both these meanings folklife reflects the aceumulating wisdom and
practical experience of the group, and articulates these in a variety of
expressive and normative forms, in folkart, music, danee, in tales and
stories, and in moral taboos and norms. ,

As my predecessor here said, it expresses the feelings, hopes, and
aspirations of the group. , 7 i )

As William Sumner, an carly American sociologist, Folkways, 1908,
puts it:

The folkways are not creations of human purpose and work, they are like
produets of natural forces which man unconsciously sets in operation, which are
developed out of experience, which reach a final form of maximum adapatation
to an interest, which are handed down by tradition and admit of no exception or
variation, yet change to meet new conditions, still within the same limited method
and without rational refleetion or pu e,

. As time goes on, the folkways become more and more arbitrary, positive and
imperative. When conviction as to relation to welfure is added to the folkways,
they are converted into mores and, by virtue of the phiscsophical and ethical
element added to them, they win utility and importance and become the source of
the science and the art of living. '

I think this is a statement where I could not find any other one that
would surpass it in its preciseness. )

In the above sense folklife or folkways can be regarded as the essen-
tial and indispensable elements of organized group life and conse-

quently of human existence. ] 7 )

The main function of folklife, even in our modern society, is to pro-
vide the group bond by reinforcing group sentiments and by develop-
ing personality and character models. They also provide behavioral
guidelines in areas not yet fully penetrated by mmﬁ*m lifestyles, such
es intimate family relations, socialization, et cetera, and, above all, in
moments of griefl and stress as well as of joy and exuberance.

. Most modern ““Old World” societies consist of multiple ethnic roots
integrated over centuries into what has become a national culture. The
degree of Integration varies, depending mainly on the length of time
and on the historical experiences involved. Most of them, particularly
European societies, have become very conscious of their folklife
heritage and hare making great efforts to preserve whatever is left of
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it, even if only for use on festive oceasions; but nbove all they study it,
describe it in great detail, eategorize and analyze it from the point of
view of its relation to modern life and for comparative studies.

Folklore studies became u special field of science in Europe, and
especially in Finland, Sweden, Ireland, France, and Germany, A
contemporary French social anthropologist, Claude Levi-Strauss, has
developed a new theoretical school of social thought, called structural-
ism, based on the studies of South American Indians and myths,
leading to the understanding of the primitive mind and of the patterns
linking these myths with the development of modern science.

In the United States, the study of folklife has not yet gained full
recognition, though some progress has been made during the last
deeade. And this in a country made up of immigrant cultures from
all over the world, and comprising an infinite wealth and great diversity
of folklife brought over by these immigrants and transmitted to their
children. ) 7 )

It would seemn that American social seientists should grasp the oppor-
tunity to study the immigrants’ folklife, its modification under the
impact of the American experience and in direct contact witl each
other. There wus, and still is, a great opportunity for comparative
studies of similarities and differences of ethimic molifs, of their diverg-
ing patterns and their difTusive tendencivs, their resistance or their
fragility—and for studies of how these diverse folklife patZerns con-
tributed to the American social and cultyral bond-—the “American
miracle’. ] -

The reasons for the slow recognition of the impostance of folklife
studies were probably mnauifold. One of the muin reasens was, perhaps,
the psychological reuction to the endless variety of groups of immi-~
grants arriving from different coitures: the contintieus encounters with
strangers, with strangc languages, strange names, strange customs.
Perhaps I should add, the embarrassment of riches. Perhaps this
explains the emphasis in the past on conformity and uniformity, the
tendentious social philosophies of homoegeneity, including the melting
pot ideology with its rejection of cultural backgreunds and its demand
for the instant conversion of immigrants to Americunism; for the still
prevalent equation of ethnic diversity with divisiveness and conflict.
- Perhaps this alvo explains the preoccupntion in ihe past of the Ameri-
can social scientists with negative aspects of cultural diversity and
with acculturation and with measuring the disappearance of ethnic
patterns—of folklife. And perhaps it does take 200 years of historical
experience to conclude thiat this ethnic diversity has not prevented, or
even seriously disturbed, the unprecedented growth of this Nation,
nor its unity und the unfolding of its greatness. It took 200 years for
the formal recognition of the positive aspects of cthnicity and ethnic
diversity, culminating in the Ethnic Heritage Studies Act recently
passed by the Congress, o

Whatever the rcasons for the neglect of ethnicity and folklife
studies in the past, the American Folklife Center bill as proposed by
Congressman Nedzi is a further step in asserting the positive and
constructive nature of American ethuic diversity.

The study of the mul C3 ]
unique, intrinsic composition in individual ethnic cultures, in their
interrelationship with each other and their convergence into the

3
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American cultural flow, will help us to better understand ourselves,
-each other, and the meaning of being American.
v ny facilitating the development of cultural identitics, the study
of folklife will make a positive contribution to the unfolding of
American personality andp?:harﬂﬁter, giving it a sense of wholenecss
-and of centrality. ) .
. As Erik Erikson, the well-known psychologist and philosopher,
outs it, in “Uprooting and Resettlement,” World Federation of
‘Mental Health, 1960, “To be a person, identical with its self, pre-
supposes a basic trust in one’s origins, and the courage to emerge
from them.” , )

The study of American folklife will enrich our life by fostering
interest and involvement in spontaneous, creative culturuf processes,
and will contribute to the improvement of human relations in American
society by stimulating mutunl interest and appreciation among
groups.

"~ Thank you. )

Mr. NEepzr. Dr. Kolm, I want to thank you very much for an
excellent, s-holarly analysis on the value of study of folklife in our
country.

I would just like to say you made reference to Congressman Nedzi
proposing this legislation. It was Congressman Thompson’s initiative
that enlisted me 1n this cause, and we are in it together now.

Mr. Kouwm. I should correct myself.

Mr. NEpzt. Mr. Thompson, do you have any questions?

:Mr, TuompsoN. Except to thank you for being overly generous,
no,

. It was really a remarkable experience to draft, with the constant
approval and help from Congressman Nedzi, this legislation and to
circulate it for cosponsorship; completely remarkable is the diversity
of its sponsorship from both sides of the political aisle, and from each
State in the Union. The Members don’t take lightly such things.
In this case there is tremendous enthusiasm. ) o
-1 am simply going to repeat a question that I am asking all the
witnesses. Do you agree with me that the best place in which to put
this cultural, this fal%ﬂife organization is in the,iibrary of Congress?
~Mr. Koum. Yes, I certainly do. I think Dr. Hand has stressed that
the Library of Congress is the nerve center of intellectual development.
I do think for maybe not necessarily the collection of artifacts, but
for the atudies on folklife, I think it is the only place in the country.
It is the best place,

Mr, Taompeson. Thank you very, very much.

Mr. Nepzr. Thank vou, %r Kolm. o o o
~ Mr. Nepzi. Our next witness is Rev. William Wiggins, Folklore
Institute, University of Indiana.

STATEMENT OF REV. WILLIAM WIGGINS, FOLKLORE INSTITUTE,
UNIVERSITY OF INDIANA

- Raverend Wiceins, Chairman Nedzi and distinguished members

of the House Subenmmittee on Library and Memorials. I am honored

that you invited me te testify before you concerning H.R. 8770, the
American Folklife Preservition Act. My following testimony is based
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upon my experiences as both a teacher and collector of Afro-American
folklore and culture. o

The passage of this bill will have an enormously positive effect upon
the fledgling academic discipline of Afro-American studies and the
growing cultural pride of all Afro-Americans, because central to all
research and appreciation of Afro-American culture is black America’s
deeply rich and diverse oral tradition. For example, the growing edge
of today’s angry poetic chants of Don L. Lec and Imamu Baraka
spring from the taproot of sluvery’s ornl tradition of protest; today’s
soul hits spring from the cultural reservoir of the haunting levee
moans heard and transeribed by W. C. Handy at the dawn of this
century; last Sunday’s gospel songs are cultural echoes of slavery’s
5})1ritnxals; and the intricate patterns of jnzz improvization rest upon
the music my ancestors made in New Orleans’ Congo Square.
The primacy of the oral tradition in Afro-American scholarship
has been clearly demonstrated lately. Three outstanding studies can
be cited. Folklorist Gladys-Marie Fry and journalist Alex Haley
have successfully used the earlier field research technique of John B.
Cade and tapped the rich but seldom used source of Afro-American
oral history. Professor Fry has studied th» lu Klux Klan from the
hitherto unexplored vantage point of their black victims. Mr. Haley
has spent the past several years successfully tracing his family lineage
back to Africa. The relevance of Mr. Haley’s rescarch is clearly to
be seen in the fact that he has been in constant demand as a lecturer
at universities, colleges, churches, civie, clubs and associational
meetings since he began his study. His findings have had a tremendous
emotional effect upon many Americans who have heard him retell
the story of his research, Ard Professor Fry's dissertation study of
the Klan will soon be published by the University of Tennesses Press.
In both instances, the primary sources of information were those
memoirs, legends, and anecdotes passed on from generation to gener- -
ation. And historian John W. Blassingame has reconstructed the slave
community using autobiographies of ex-slaves. The passage of H.R.
8770 will insure future valuable findings like these. , -

But I speak with more than an impartial observer’s interest in oral
history and its importance for American scholarship. My current
research project is also based upon the oral tradition of Afro-Ameri-
cans. Thanks to a generous Rockefeller Foundation Grant I have
been able to travel extensively and interview hundreds of Afro-
Americans on the subject of Emancipation Day celebrations. By
going to the folk, I have been able to: (1) uncover the births of more
than 15 such celebrations between the dates of January 1, 1808 and
February 1, 1940; (2) determine the geographical spread of the various
celebrations and (3) note three basic celebration types, namely,
secular, sacred, and sacred/secular. The discovery of this important
story of American history could not have been accomplished without
oral dats collected from kind informants. Their help was just as
valuable as that of any reference librarian. The establishment of an
ifAmEﬁenn Folklife Center will make similar research possible in the
uture.

The passage of this bill will financially aid the many departments
and institutes of Afro-American culture. Like other educational
institutions, these centers of research are fecling the current financial’

68



65

ch. The timing of this present funding drought is ironic in that it

es at the precise moment when many of these centers have reached

academnic maturity and are in the process of developing meaningful
axch projects. Each of you have samples of the accomplished and
ected research projects of Indiana University's Afro-American

Stadies. Department, Afro-American Research Center, and Black

Music Center. These sctivities only mirror what is happening at

any other Afro-Amorican centers across the country. I know that

"ggeﬁ.' %& us, would greatly benefit from the research funds provided

by H.R. 8770.

, }fﬂerbairﬂ,y the passage of this ﬁill will have much more than an
academic impact upon American life. This will be money well invested.
Hirstly, it will allow valuable oral data to be collected before it is lost

tidie to death. This precious black history and culture must be mined
from the minds of aging blacks before their irreplaceable knowledge of

“ithe black experience is buried with them. )

-Secondly, this bill will bring many young black scholars into the

S-diseipline. , 3 ’ o

~And, thirdly, there will be great returns gained in interracial rela-

i tions. The films, tapes, records, monographs, articles, workshops and

~“concerts which will result from this national investment will help

correct. the distorted image that many Americans have of the Afro-

‘AAmerican and hiswole in American history and culture. )

The seon to be mined knowledge of the diversity and fecundity of

- Afro-American culture will dramatically improve our country’s public

ducation. Roger ID. Abrahams has boldly pointed the way in which

“folklore data can be used to heighten cultural awarens:s and apprecia-

4tion among black and white Americans. For one thing, the quality

and quantity of cultural information published in textbooks will be

wimproved. o

¢~ As a parent of two children, one grade school and the other junior

sthigh school, 1 have noted the appearance of more black fizures and

stories about blacks in their school books. But all too often this change
ig achieved by simply switching black characters for white ones, with
little or no egoi't made to utilize the didactic possibilities of authentic:

Afro-American culture. o o , ,

- For example, on one oceasion I used a basket from the Sea Islands

2of South Carolina to demonstrate to a second grade class its West

% African traits of construction and form. And at an inner city school in

#houisville, Ky., I brought order, and later serious questions, from an

embly of over 150 sixth graders by reading the toast, “Stackolee.”

both instances, interest, self-pride, and lesrning took place. This bill
é}grovide more such material for the textbaﬁi writers and schooi

#x::More importantly, this bill will promote a broader appreciation of

%&éj’fﬁk artist and craftsman, Firstly, it will allbw them the rare

iopportunity to perform before heterogeneous audiences. These per-

jlormances will make their viewers and hearers aware of the viabi tﬁ
sand sophistication of Afro-American folk culture. Americans of all

thnic ‘backgrounds will be less culturally deprived after hearing a

%ﬂuasmam sing and talk about his art, or watch a quiltmaker fashion a
attern; or 2 basketnmaker weave a basket. Secondly, their honorariums

Il .go a long way toward balancing out the sheet of past financial
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injustices. And. thirdly, this governmental and academic regcgni,tinﬁ;
of the folk arti: will provide many of them with asense of sccomplish-.
ment and worth which will last long after the honorariums have been-

spent.

Finally, H.R. 8770 will allow academicians of Afro-American cultuﬁi

the necessary options of collecting and analyzing blaclk culture. This’"
latter activity has been greatly neglected in past research. For example, .

many scholars have followed Robert Park and assumed that Afro-:
American culture is devoid of any African influence. This bill will

encourage such recent research ml the African retention tradition of
ol

Melville J. Herskovits as Daniel J
analogs in Afro-American folktales, Mary A. Twining’s comparative

study of basketmaking in Senegal and the Sea Islands of South:

J. Crowley’s search for African

Carolina, and John Vlach’s structural study of the “shotgun” house in-

black communities of America, Haiti, and Nigeria.

nuances of the narratives and songs that they collected. Some have:
been unable to detect and analyze the hostility and protest which is.

Many past collectors have also been culturally blind to the cultural

present in many genres of Afro-American folklore. This quaint school, -
which stems from the paternalism of Joel Chandler Harris, et al,, will:

be thwarted by suchneeded and imaginative research as Gerald Davis™

film analysis of the blues tradition, and Pruleite Cross’ incisive study:

of contemporary black jokelore. This high caliber of A,firo=A,mericanz

folklore research is long overdue,

I only hope that my testimony has made each of you awure of the

Folklore Preservation Act is long overdue.
I thank you. . ) o
Mr. Nepzr. Twant to thank you very much for your support of this
legislation. ' '

%m])ort{ince of H.R. 8770, Gentlemen, the passage of the American
oll ..

Mr. Thompson. , 5
Mr. THompson. I have no comment except to suy it is a splendid
statement. I have been aware of the activities not only at the Uni-
versity of Indiana but of other newly formed studies, and I thoroughly:
agree there is now an economic crunch when—just as you say—the.

academic excellence has been airived at. 1 hope with various Federal

and State programs these centers can survive and preserve for us the.

tremendously important contributions to America of the blacks in
America. &

Thank you, sir. )

Reverend Wicgins. Thank you,

Mr. Nepzr. Thank you. ) , s
_ Our next witness is Col. Casimer I. Lenard, executive director,
Polish American Congress, Washington, D.C, o , o
]jfl know you have had broad experience in the field of American folk-
e, i

STATEMENT OF COL. CASIMER I LENARD, EXECUTIVE DIBECTO'E,
POLISH AMERICAN CONGRESS, WASHINGTON, D.C. o
Mr. LEvarp. Chairman Nedzi, distinguished members of the com:

mittee, I thank you for giving me the opportunity of appearing here
today on behalf of H.R. 8770, the American Folklife Preservation Act,
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I am the executive director of the Polish American Congress, PAC,
‘umbrella organization for millions of Americans of Polish descent.
In order to add orgznizational weight to our support of this bill, I

hink it is important to give a short description of the organization I
present since it does occupy a unique position in the history and life

“the American sthnic groups. I am leaving the sociological and
chological aspects of ethnic organizations to others. )
Xt is irue I don’t focus on folklore as such. I focus on the broad life
of the Polish people in America. o ,
The PAC was incorporated in 1944, in Buffalo, N.Y., where 5,000
lélegates representing Polish American fraternal, civic, educational,
business, and professional organizations, together with eminent pre-
ates from the Enmm Catholic and Polish National Catholic Churches
agreed on a unified action on behalf of a free and independent Poland
nd for the betterment of Americans of Polish ancestry. -

© The PAC is composed of major organizations and individuals. There

are over 3,000 organizations representing approximately 1 million

members. Included are such fraternal insurance organizations as the

Polish National Alliance, the Polish Roman Catholic Union, the Polish

Woman's Allinnce, the Polish Alma Mater, the Polish Falcons of

‘America, the Alliance of Poles in America, the Polish National Union

f America, and the Union of Poles in America. Professional organiza-

ions of doctors, dentists, lawyers, engineers, scientists, prolessors,

uch 8s the American Council of Polish Cultural Clubs, the Polish

Institute of Arts and Sciences, the Polish American Historical Asso-

stion, and the Polish Museurn -f America.

& "Lhe Polish American Congress’ purposes and cbjeclives are spelled
out in the preamble to its bylaw:: which stats, among others, that the
rrganization will—

& /Concern itself with the weliv o of Amerionns of Polish extraction in politieal,

»mational, religious, social azid economic maiiers with the view of encouraging the

rowth of their fraterr.l, profession:l, idcologieal, civie and other associations,

v supporting and protecting thei# publications, schools and parishes, which teach

he Polish language, history, and eulture, and through general support of industry

nd travde in the United States condueted by persons of Polish extraction and to
equaint then with their rights, privileges and dutics of American citizenship.

T facilitate its work ior the betterment of the Polonia, the collective

ody of Amoricans of Pelish ancestry, the Polish Americun Congress

28 extublished commissions on American affairs, culture snd educa-

ion, civic affairs, econemics and management, and information and

ublications to improve the welfare of Americans of Polish origin
hrough support of their schools, parishes, press and vocational

bjectives. o ] o
tha Polish American Congress has, through many of its State divi-

sions, offered scholarships to young Americans of Polish ancestry to

-encourage study in such fields as social work, history, arts and journal-
- Emphasis has been placed on presenting the true image of Amer-

ans of Polish ancestry, and of Folonia to the pluralistic society of

\erica.

.R. 8770, introduced in, the House by Congressman Nedzi, is
slation of the utmost interest to our people. TE; establishment of
:the American Folklife Center is a grand step in the direction of making

knowledgeable and proud citizens. If we are to have future generations
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take their places among the leaders of the Uniled States, much must
be done to mnake them fully aware of who they are and of all that has
rone before, Through the study of history, literature, music, drama,
anguage and general culture-folklife of their country of origin, these
young people will be enriched and better equipped to be leaders,

It 1s important to note that the Polish American Community has
always expressed and shown an interest in matters pertaining to the
study and maintenance of their ethnic heritage. This was done nninly
through primary and secondary private schools, the churches, and
fraternal institutions. It is only in the last 15 or 20 years, that because
of economic and social conditions, many of these centers of Polish
ethnic education, that is parochial schools, have been disturbed and
have not been able to pursue this course, this is why we strongly
supported the ethnic heritage studies program. Representatives of
our community testified at both House and Senate hearings,

The American Folklife Preservation Act reinforces our attempts to
collect and preserve evidence of Polish and Polish American culture.
It is meant to serve individuals and organizations. Our member organi-
zations will have a great deal to gain once the American Folklife
Center is established. )

They will be able to share much of the information in their posses~
sion with the client groups of the center. They will be assured proper
storage for their holdings and will be permiited to retrieve much more.
They will be able to use not only their original holdings—but alse add
on to information already submitted by serne of theit own sister
ethnic groups—and also by other 1eligious, ethnie, 1acial, et cetera
grove .
~ Ini . vder to further support our argument | would like to note the
differences in approach to ethnicity asit is understood in the United
States and Cannda. ) , o

In practice the United States is still an Anglo-Saxon, uniculture
country, trying to force assimilation or the meliing pot theory on all
minority or ‘‘ethnic” groups. ) 7

Sinee 1971, Canada officially adopted a policy of multiculturalism,
which means that no ethnocultural group has precedence over any
other group. In order to carry out this enlightened policy a Ministry
of Miﬁimltmalism has been established. I believe that the members
of this committee may find the attached copy of comments by Minister
Stanley Haidasz, o Canadian of Polish descent, to le of interest.

In closing 1 make the following specific recommendations:

(n) 1 recommend that the number of trustees listed in section 4(2)
be increased from 8 to at least 20. o )

The world’s nationalitic  epresented in the United States may be
@E‘ouped according to georaphic location, for example: Western
Europe, Eastern Europe and the Soviet Union, Scandinavia, Mediter-
ranesn, Middle Eastern, Jewish, Arabic, Alrican, Black-American,
Near Easterm, Far Eastern, Southenst Asinn, Polynesian, Micro-
nesian, Melanesian, North American (including American Indian),
Central America, Latin America, and Caribbean, These groupings may

be further genernlly categorized.

I further recommend that the members of the Board pmv‘idgd‘

forin this parazraph (1) be selected from each of the above enumerated
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reas, or; (2) be selected proportionately according to the number of
hnics from these areas living in the United States (UU.S. Census
ireau figures may be used). ) )

In this way, no one from any particular ethnic group will exert
undue influence on the materials procured, distributed, given, et
lera, by another ethnic, et cetera, group.

(b) Section 5 (2) and (3). )

~Materials, works, et cetera, should be accepted only upon proper
aview and verification as to their authenticity and should be lubeled
orrectly as to their ethnic, religious, et cetera, origin.

. Recominend that a review committee be established as part of the
center to' perform this function. This will insure that proper identifica~
ion and credits will be accrued a given religious, ethric, et cetern,
up or individual. Mislabeling could cause serious , .oblems and
sunderstandings among groups.

(e) Provide for a continuing process of discussions and consultations
between the center and all groups concerned in order to further develop
nd implement a multi-ethnic approach to its programs by forming an
dvisory council for the center, embracing at least 100 members from
I over the United States; members to be representatives of the many
thnic, religious, et cetera, groups covering all regions of the United
tates.

This council would: Hold regional meetings and an annual meeting;
ncourage attendance and participation by other interested persons,
hat is besides members of the council, recognized experts in various
élds, heads of major ethnie, religious, et cetera, groups organized in
orkshops covering vital areas of interest; develop resolutions expres-
-sing the will of the conference as essential tools in further formulation
.of policy and new programs, , )

"fhe above recommendations would be safeguards that the center
programs and their implementation are open to a great input by the
‘society at large and diversified client groups, benefitting from the
multi-ethnie approach.: i '

I have not been asked to make this comment but my personal
xperience leads me to believe that our comments would apply to
aany of the ethnic groups, and certainly to the East European
groups. , :

-~ My organization expects to receive a number of written documents
‘and suggestions from our member organizations and I ask for permis-
‘gion to ig;’nrward these to the committee as soon as we can.

. :Mr. Chairman, thank you onco more for the opportunity to appear

and present these few remarks. , ) .

:.»Mr. Nepzi. The subcommittee will be very pleased to have these
documents and suggestions, ) ,

..-X note we are honored this morning by the presence of our great
chairman of the Appropriations Committee, Congressman Mahon.
It is always a pleasure. Es you know he controls the purse strings. If
this program is going to get anywhere at all, it is through his valuable
adaistarnice.

- "Mr, Manon. My grandson, George Mahon Holt, who is a senior at
Duke, told me about this hearing last night. I said I want to come by
but I have been having a hearing myself which we just concluded,
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George has worked—in fact he headed up a folk festival at Duko -
recently. I have been very much impressed with what has been done -
through the festival there and the festivals here at the Smithsonian -
have been wonderful.

As we approach the bicentennial year, I think it is very important
that we take steps to assemble and preserve the great traditions of our -
country. N , ) o

I have a copy of your bill here before me. I have not studied it in
great. detail but I am told by my grandson that this is a good bill. Of
course I am impressed, and when ﬂee who sponsored it, I am further
impressed. So that is my speech. Itis a ploasure to be with you.

Mr. Nepzi. Thank you, Mr. Chairman., We are going to do all in -
our power to authorize that great sppropriations committee to give
the folk studies program all the money they need. oo

Mr. Manon. You will probably find me to be very sympathetic. I
have an appointment at 11:30 with Dillon Ripley of the Smithsonian. -
Are our Smithsonian friends unfriendly toward this legislation? If so, -
what is wrong with them? o ) o

Mr. Nepz1. I don’t think they are unfriendly to the legislation, Mr.
Chairman. There is some question about thair desire to serve as a
member of the board but I think that that problem is not insur- -
mountable and we don’t anticipate any difficulties whatsoever. )
~ The principle of the legislation is completely endorsed by the
Smithsonian. , :

Mr. Manon. The increased interest in our culture in recent years -
has been tremendous. I have becn very much pleased with it. [t would
be unthinkable that 10 years ago even that we would be considering
legislation like this, We have come a long way toward & greater ap-
preciation of our culture. I applaud you, Mr, Chairman and members -
of the subcommittee, for your efforts in this conneetion.

I do have an appointment overdue with Mr. Ripley. I will tell him
to get himself in shape to see you. ) ) ) C

Mr. THomPsON. ]P hope George Mahon Holt wiil leave with us his
name, address, and telephone number. We might well see the student
from a great university influencing a great and wonderful grandfather. -
_ I think what the chairman meant when he expressed pleasure at-
the advancement of such things in the last 10 years is that we are
emerging from & period where anyone who can read without moving
his lips is suspect. , i 'v

Mr. Nepz1. Colonel Lenard, is your statement you made the sug- .
gastion that a number of nationalities be specifically represented on the

oard. One of the problems outlined to us yesterday was finding in-+
dividuals thoroughly experienced in the field of folklore to serve in
these capacities. Some of the nationalities indicated are rather small
groups where I think some difficulty might result in securing people
W‘hagmvg had broad experience in the area. Does that difficulty occur
to you, if indeed you consider it a difficulty? ) -t
~ Mr. LEnarp. I have considered that particular point. I fee] that s
far as our community is concerned, there should be no problem. I
know theie ure some smaller groups. However 1 do not think the size
of the group is an indication of their intellectual capabilities. I feel
if an honest effort is made, I think at least a touching of the base with:
these people will be tremendously important and who knows, maybe -
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¢-you will uncover people in the smaller groups that have the capability
and should be consulted. ]

Mr. Nenzi. [ don’t think there was any intent to derogate anybody’s
ntellectual ability, It is a question of professionalism in the ﬁe{di
Indeed the Endowment for the Arts and Humanities has purloined an
expert from the Library of Congress becauso of the problem in
recruiting in this area. i
Mr. LEnarp, May T add a comment, sir. The reason I made that
atement is that when wo went through the ethnic heritage study pro-
gram, perhaps wo did not have qualified, capable people, but after 2
yeavs .l organizing and talking to various community groups, educa-~
ticnal instiuutions—and to ethnic groups—we did come up with s
umber of people highly qualified who had reputations, but they were
10t associated openly with their own ethnic groups because they mado
their reputation as an expert elsewhere, If I may say it that way.
. Mr. Nepzi, Mr. Thompson.

" Mr. Troxpson, Colonel, I thank you very much. To pursue that
- point I think of course the subcommittee will give serious consideran-
" tion to any proposals that are made. I think you need not fear dis-
erimination in any way, against any group. A board that large might
?;:Eﬁssibly be unwieldly, but our experience with the endowments Las
~'been that they have formed advisory councils of great importance.
For instance, the music representative on the National Foundation
-on the Arts, tho original one was the gres! violinist, Isanc Stern. He
" gathered around him a superb advisory committee with respect to
“music in all of its forms including jazz and the advisory committees
“which would be crested as a result of the passage of this legislation
would without question provide representation for scholars from the
_¥arious ethnic or national groups to which you refer.
I thank you very much, sir.

Mr. Nepzt. Thank you, Colonel. We a preciate your coming.

Our next witness is going to be Mr. Walter Davis who is the educa-
“tional director of the AFL~CIO, Washington, D.C.
I welcome you.

STATEMENT 0F WALTER G. DAVIS, DIRECTOR, DEPARTMENT OF
- EDUCATION, AMERICAN FEDERATION 0F LABOR AND CONGRESS
. -OF INDUSTRIAL ORGANIZATIONS

.- Mr. Davis. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, We are very happy in-
deed to participate in these hearings, The way I would like to proceed
‘would be to read a very brief statement and then elaborate for a few
‘minutes on those comments. o , ,
__Mr. Chairman, my name is Walter G. Davis. I am the director of
the Department of KEducation of the AFL~CIO. In addition to that,
I serve as coordinator of the Folk Life Festival which has recently in
the past few years conducted programs on the Mall and we were
sort of in charge of the working American section of that program.

I am also the national coordinator for the AFL-CIO on the bicen-
tennial effort. I imagine that is not in the text of my testimony, but
it was omitted inadvertently,
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With me this morning is Mr. Jack Golodner, executive secretary
of the Council for Professional Employees. We appear on behalf of -
the Federation in support of H.R. 8§770. '

OQur statement, Mr. Chairman, will be brief in comparison to the
more well-documented presentations which the AFL~CIO customarily
makes on other subjects. This should not be construed as any lessen-
ing of interest in the bill now before the subcommittes. '

The Declaration of Findings and Purpose of H.R. 8770 eloguently
coincides with our views on American folklife. We therefore see no
compelling need to reiterate those fundamental points. ]

Qur inferest in this matter has accelerated over the past few years.
since we became a major participant in the annual Folklife Festival
sponsored by the Smithsonian Institution on Capitol Mall. o

Over the past 4 years, the working American section of the festival
has uniquely brought together segments of American society in a
kind of cultural exchange of heritages, regions, traditions, and
experiences, )

For the first time millions of people have had the opportunity to
witness the contributions to our society of America’s working men
and women during the July 4 weekend on the Mall. It should be noted,
Mr. Chairman, that nowhere in any national museum or similar
institution has there been any official recognition of the American
worker, his heritage or traditions. ) )

So, we welcome the approach of this legislation for it deals with all
the American people, the lifestyles of people of every sort and from
every part of the Nation, in the past, the present and, hopefully, in
therzjturei , ,

~ Fortunately, labor historians have paid some attention to preserving
the accounts of one of the most significant struggles in American
history—the struggle of American workers from sweatshops to a full
measure of dignity., 7

In addition, Mr. Chairman, because of our involvement with tha
Smithsonian, our sights have breadened to the extent of planning &
major national effort commemorating our 200th birthday in 1976,

We are calling upon AFL-CIO organizations in each of the 50 States
to engage in research projects which would reveal the folk-life history
of our members and workers generally. , ) o

Without a center to preserve the product of this research, it will be
lost to futu. - generations who may benefit from the learning experience
of what went before them and the values which are a part of America
and which have given us our strength a3 a nation. ) ]
~ We think it entirely right and proper, indeed long overdue, that
Congress establish an American Folklife Center to preserve the rich,
folklife history of ordinary folks. It would be a significant tribute to
the people of America and to future generations to come. We urge .
favofabﬁz actions on this bill. 7

To anticipate Congressman Thompson’s questions about where we -
would like to have it, we have made a conscious decision to stay from
that one. We just feel that as long as there is a center and as long as
Congress acts and provides the nation with a place in which we can
preserve these very important lifestyle documentations and so forth,
that from that pont of view, we Wiﬁ yield to the superior wisdom of
the committee on that question.

76




73

7 A word about ths bicentennial itself. I am very hopeful personally
that out of our research and digging into the past DF what went on
within our own organization, way back into the past century and so
orth, that there will be revealed a very significant body of informa-
tion, because we are really going after it and our people around the
Fountry are quite enthusiastic about this, If you have seen any of the
prkini\lg American exhibits on the Mall, you have seen the old ways
N the New World concept. I think millions of Americans have passed
hrough that over the last 4 years and I think the response we get has
1 excellent. , ,
In'addition, as you know, aftliated with AFL-CIO are the four A’s
ch are the Performing Aris Union, Stage Artists Guild, American
(Auild of Variety Artists, American Federation of Radio and Tele-
n Artists, and Actors Equity. All of these people are working with
helping us to develop our project vis-a-vis the Folk Life Festival
ear and next year and also the bicentennial.
1ese ar'e geopla who in fact work at perpetuating the mores of
merica and I think they live it. ,
-Jack Golodner, here with me, has worked closely with them. I
light add that two small unions that you do not hear much about but
ey are actively working around the country are the Hebrew Actors
fion and the Italian Actors Union. They have put on many, many
onderful entertaining shows. ] I i
"I brought one copy for you, Mr. Chairman, and I will have others
able for the committee, of a song book developed by AFL-CIO.
18 used in a number of our summer schools. We run 1-week summer
utes around the covrtry at 34 universities. It is the desire of our
embers o0 maintain anu perpetuate the songs that labor has sung
ck into the early days developed into this bool.
Mr. Nepz1. 1 have a hunch Congressman Thorapson and the chair-
in are familiar with some of these songs. ] )
Mr. Davis. Songs for example that eventually become the trade-
ark of the civil rights struggle of the 1950’s Eﬁ({ 1960’s emanated in
me instances at least through the working struggles of the early
20’s and 1930’s. Songs like, “We Shall Not Be Moved.” We were
wging, “We Shall Overcome” back in the early 1930’s, The mine
prkers’ struggle of steel and all of theso other organizations. It is a
»mendously rich history and if you go to any of our summer schools
d somebody has a guitar, you find before they start their learning
erience they sing out of our song books. So I want to at least pro-
le the committee with that because I think it gives some indication
least of the kinds of interest that we have.
We are also impressed obviously by the broad support given this
I, T do not recall even seeing the broad cross-section of the Congress
ting together saying, “Let’s go,” and we don’t have to discuss
viously where we go on appropriations because 1 think we have that
ifirmed already as a result of the appearance of the chairman.
Ime other item is this. The AFLF-C?IPD has just established a labor
dy center here in the Washington area. This will be a Iabor college,
}

st of its kind, run and operated by the trade union movement in
3_country. It is an old European experience. For the first time in
United States, the labor movement itsell will have its own facility.
By that because through that facility we will be having a lot of
' 35-084—74——0
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ciltural programs along with our performing art urions and there has-
been grants made by the National Endowment of the Arts and Hu-:
manities to help us move in that direction. ) ' e
"I think that would also complement the research project that I
mentioned earlier, connected wit;?; the Bicentennial. o L
‘T would like to—if my colleague would like to extend those re-
marks—give him time to do that, and answer any questions. s
~-Mr. Nepzi. Mr. Davis, I want to thank you very much for provid-
ing us with this very valuable and interesting support for the bill. At.
£z time I became involved in this project I did not contemplate the-
sequestering of any information that might be develo ved as a result of’
your efforts in regard to the Bicentennial. But I cou d see where thé:
ibrary of Congress would serve as an appropriate repository and be-
8 very valuable contribution to the history of this country. o
Mr. Thompson, do you have any questions? , L
Mr. Troypson. Only to thank my old friend, Mr. Davis, and my:
old friend, Jack Golodner, for being here. Naturally the support of the
AFL~CIO is terribly important and terribly much appreciated. o
I have a copy of the songbook. I also have copies of a really imagina~
tive set of records of the songs of the: Railway Werkers which, when
listened to, carefully demonstrate, as Reverend Wiggins said earlier,
the protest of their working conditions and explain in n most poignant.

W&f’ how they feel and how they work. N 7 B .
T thank you very much for your support. If we could get this much
Euigﬂrt for the repeal of section 14(b), we would be in great shape.]
Mr. Ngpzi. Gentlemen, thank you very much. ' o
‘Qur pext witness is Dr. Barbara Kirshenblatt-Gimblett of - they
Folklore Center of the University of Pennsylvania. -
Dr. Gimblett, you may proceed. '

STATEMENT OF BARBARA EIRSHENBLATT-GIMBLETT, ASSOCIATI
‘PROFESSOR OF FOLKLORE AND FOLKLIFE, UNIVERSITY.:OF
PENNSYLVANIA FnE

Ms. KirsHuENBLATT-GIMBLETT. Mr. Chairman, it is a leasure-ane
an honor for me to be here today in support of H.R. 8770, t%e-;Amerié‘éf
Folklife Preservation Act. From my experiences in the classroom wit
students and in my research with the culture bearers themselves;*
have seen how much we have to gain from a concerted, well-informed
and properly organized effort to preserve, understand, and celebrité
our traditionnl cultural heritages. The American Folklife Preservatior
Act is designed to promote these ends. What follows are some of ‘thi
experiences and reasons which have convinced me of the importancy
of this bill. L o L

As a professional trained folklorist, I teach courses at the under
%:gduatg and graduate levels at the University of Pennsylvania i
Philadelphin. We offer a graduate program in folklore leading to th
M.A. and Ph. D. degrees, and are beginning an undergraduate con
centration. Student interest has been extraordinary.

My colleagues and 1 offer over 35 folklore courses which cover
multitude of cultures: Afro-American, Pennsylvania German, Africar
Russian, Jewish, and others; approaches to folklore analysis; and ir
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arious courses in the methods of folklore research, C '
In addition, as a professional folklorist, T am engaged in researcl
hich deals with East European Jewish immigrants presently living
big cities, especially New York City. My work with them has in.
uded, first, tape-recorded interviews in which I ask them about the
ulture and folklore they remember from the old country: Poland,
Aiussia, Lithuania, Ukraine, Romania, Hungary, et cetera. From this
information I can reconstruct their eulture at a distance, a culture
Wt exists today only in their memories,
~.. Becond, I record and analyze the special immigrant culture which
- East European Jews developed here in the United States,
" Third, I have had the exhilarating experience of doing research in
-ongoing Jewish communities which are ultratraditional, especially the
Hasidim. To this day, they preserve folkways which have disappeared
;€lsewhere. Their wedding jesters continue to beguile the bride and

-groom and honored guests with improvised 11 ymes, Traditional musi-

wcing of diverse objects on the forehead.

- Furthermore, we have in the United States rare cultural opportuni-

Egens to preserve, study, and celebrate traditional cultural heritages
Which exist in few, snd, in many cases, no other places. For example,
‘ghere are Old World cultures, or aspects of them, which are better
réserved in America than in Europe: This is true of French, German,
Agelandic, and, to a degree, British Isles folklore. Thus, in the past,
great British scholars of the traditional ballad have sought out the
old songs. in"Appalachia. The Cajun, Acadian, French Canudian, and
Peiinsylvania Gérmans are other excellent examples of this kind of
marginal survival” of archaic Old World traditions. )
2, We are therefore in an excellent position to study these cultural
treasures. and the factors that contributed to their survival and vigor.
5 addition, there are cases where g culture was destroyed, either by
war or by attrifion as masses emigrated. In such cases, for example,
uropean Jewry, the United States boasts the largest concentration
of these peoplé in the world. , N
.1.In miany cases, these cul tures wero not adequately studied, if at all,
before the major upheavals and disasters wiped out their Old World
communities. Therefore, we can pioneer in the preservation and
ocurmentation of these cultures. Thirdly, there are cages where a
ciilture developed an expressive form and brought it to its pinnacle
1 ‘the United States. For example, the Yiddish theater really blos-
pomed and came of age in America, not in Europe, and the Yiddish
heater was instrumental in the development of a large part of the
Yiddish folksong corpus, folklorized ggeater songs. Fourthly, the
liverse ethnic groups that make up our Nation have been exceedingly
reative in developing ethnically ¢ stinct immigrant cultures here
F}_;Amerim. This modern eultural contribution s worthy of study and
;p%x}‘;zciﬂtian In its own right.

:the American Folklife Preservation Act is designed to tap all
hese resources, to take advantage of these unique opportunities, and
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thereby to enrich the life of the Nation. The American Folklife Center -
will accomplish this by making available in a variety of ways and to-
oll sectors of the Nation, these cultural tressures and the under-:
standings we can reach by studying and appreciating, and celebrating
them. This job is an enormous one and, to be successful, requires a -
coordinated, concerted, and well-informed effort. This function is

far too complex and large in scale for any one individual to tackl

or for any existing institution as presently constituted to undert.”
with the exception of the Library of Congress. ™ atiswhy a G 0
for American Folklife is needed. , ;

What are the implications of a concerted aud organizcd o o
preserve and study our folklore heritage? dust secently L work/d wiua
a group of high school teachers who wanied (» devr op an_inter-
disciplinary honors program in the humaniiies. They specifically
requested the help of a folklorist. In our discussions, they repeatedly
stressed that their students “had no sense of the past.” Anything that
happened more than 10 years ago was ancient history. There was
also s problem with ‘“‘immediacy,” with motivating interest and
renuine excitement in Americen’ bistory, which by the students’
definitions, was ‘‘old.” ,

When the students, who ranged in age from 13 to 16, were encour-
aged to identify their own fﬂiklprg traditions, to consider those of
other ethnic groups living in their neighborhoods, to ex slore the
folllore of other periods in American history, and to talk to old-
timers in their community, their excitement, and intense pleasure in
the whole enterprise convinced all of us that folklore has a very
important role to play in educating our young, in creating for them
that sense of their community and of their past. o

‘But what about our senior citizens, these oldtimers who all teo
often spend their twilight years isolated, unwanted, unneeded, and
from a folklorist’s point of view, tragically wasted. In my resoarch
and that of many of my students, we depend on older persons whose
meraory of their childhood and adolescent years is astounding. They
expiain that t.helf' cannot remember what they ate for lunch that day,
but they can tell you in precise detail what happened when they we
6 vears old, which is what happens when you get. old ]

They are veritable ‘‘custodians of culture,” and, in meny cases,
represent the ¢ t generation who can tell us firsthand what our folk
cultural heritage was like in the Old World and in regions of Americs
which have since undergone radical change. Normally, these pa()?l_
and their folklore riches would go unnoticed, for they are taken fo
granted by their families and communities. The attention and rgs&,
which we direct toward them by looking to them as experts on el
culture and by valuing their traditions enough to want to preserve
and study them, has, in muny cases, aced their older years with the
satisfaction that they still have a vital role to play, a role that insureg
some cultural continuity in times of traumatic change. )

Furthermore, it is the communication between enerations, the old
and the young, that should be emphasized. With change proceeding &
quickly as it does, our yo:inger generation finds itself cut off from it
past and deeply in need of continuity, & sense of roots, and the chane
to participate in_and share with others the cultural heritage that 1
their birthright. Therefore, I feel that the process of gathering, presel
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- ing, studying, sharing and presenting our folk heritage is as important
%.'as the final results and that this process can only en%zsnca the quality
..of life for all who participate. o . '
“ “In addition, I wish to stress thai the field of folklore is a dynamie,
“ growing discipline in which it is still possible to pioneer. The work ¢!
“my colleagues and students is pointing lo new and exciting directions
“for folklore research. Some folklorists are studying the role of folklife
~in the cognitive, linguistic and social development of children. and
‘ collaborate with psychologists and linguists in team projects. Others
- have turned to our big cities for urban folklore. One student has studied
: how children in Eraoijlyn utilize city streets in their traditional games.
-Others have studied the folk speech and occupational lore of restaurant

.. workerz, labor unions, jazz musicians, and other groups. Among the
“gtudent projects submitted by my undergraduates are studies of the
"role of the telephone in modorn folklore communication and the
~mufual impact of folklore and the mass media. ) )

Therefore, as a field, folklore is interdisciplinary and forging ahead
.in new directions. It is most appropriate that an American Folklife
.Center be formed at this time whon folklore as a scholastic discipline
1is reaching its maturity and has so much of genuine intellectual value
to offer the analysis and understanding of our cultural heritages.

I would like to ald one last comment on an argument I know has
had considerable debate yesterday and today. I want to stress the
importance of & center for accomplishing these goals. That is in order

_ to accomplish the kind of things that have been outlined we need a

-coherent, coordinated effort. This is an effort best accomplished by a

. center rather than by a granting agency. ) o
Such a center could provide leadership and coordination which is

informed and based on the evaluation and advice of the professional

folklore community who is best able to decide on priority. To separate
grant making from other functioning would be to cripple these arts
and these functions should be combined and coordinated, and the best
way to achieve this is through a center, and the most appropriate

_place for the center is the Library of Congress.

Thank you very much. , 7 - ,

Mr, Nepz1. Thank you. You leave no room for questions. I would
just like to underscore what I thought was a very interesting observa-
tion that you made in your statement. The fact that certain cultures
are better preserved in the United States than they are in their
countries of origin. That is quite obvious because of changesin Govern-
ment and everything else.

Thank vou for coming. ) 7

‘Mr. Nepzt. Our next witness is Mr. B. Eliot Wigginton, president
of the Foxfire Fund, Inc., Rabun Gap, Ga.

STATEMENT OF B. ELIOT WIGGINTON, PRESIDEXT, THE FOXFiRE
FUND, INC., RABUN GAP, GA,, ACCOMPANIED BY ROY DICKERSON,
MEMBER OF THE SENIOR CLASS AT RABUN GAF HIGH SCHCOL,
RABUN GAP, GA.

Mr, Wiceistox. Mr. Chairman, we are deeply enthusiastic about

this bill at Foxfire. If we were not we wouldn’t have ridden all night on
the train to get here for the honor of speaking before you.
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..Mr. Neoz1. Where do you find a train, incidentally?

‘Mr. Wiceinron. The Southern Railroad goes on. ,

_ With your permission, I would like a few remarks by one of my
high school students, Roy Dickerson, to form a part of my staterment. |
,. ilr. Drckerson. I am Roy Dickerson, and I em a senior at Ralun
Gap High School. I live there in the community which is mainly made
up of the school and & post office, The school has about 230 students
with grades 8§ through 12 It is located in southern Appalachian

Mountains, ] . )

My father is a construction worker, and my mother works in a pants
factory. I have two older brothers who never went on to college and
are now married and live and work in the country. I also have two
%gunger sisters, one in high school, and the other in elementary school,
Fhere isn’t a lot to do at home Liesides just get in your car and drive
from the bottom of town to the Dairy éugen until you are about out
of %ns, and then you have to call it a night. ) )

I have PIE,;YEX basketball for the past 4 years and I worked on a
magazine called Foxfire. Eight years ago when I was still in elementary
school Mr. Wigginton came to the school. His goal was to try and
teach English, but the kids weren’t concerned and they didn’t care
anything about getting into writing, so he couldn’t get through to
them. They never cared about writing or even about the older people
and things around them, so to reach their intercst in writing and in
their culture he started a magazine called Foxfire. 7

Later when I got to high school I heard my friends who were
involved with the project talk about how much fun it was, and I
have always admired my grandfather for the type of person he was’
and the way he lived, so I became involved in the magazine.

The kids on the project tupe all the interviews, transcribe the
tapes, take the pictures, print pictures, write articles, do layout,
handle - circulation, answer letters, stock stores in the area with
magazines and do everything required in putting & magazine together.
_ For myself, all the people 1 have interviewed and talked with have
become a lot closer {0 me, not only as someone to interview but as a
human being you ean communicate with. One in particular has been
Aunt Arie who has really given us a lot of good information and been
a true friend to all of us. She is 88 yeals old. Up until recently she -
lived all by herself in a log cabin, Her only source of heat was a
fireplace. She drew her water from & well and canned her food. She
worked her own garden and didn’t have any indoor plumbing. Her
bathroom was an outhouse. Now she isn’t doing very well and she is
in a hospital, but at least we have shared some good times with her
and we have all that information from her written down.

Another important person was John Conley, who was a black-
smith, and the last one in our community. He showed us what was
involved in ** line of work and was always willing to talk with us,
He was real . and patient. He told us the story of a wagon wheel
and how he . ade the whole thing just to fix a little imperfection,
because that was the kind of person he was. He wouldn’t let any of
his work go if it wasn't petfect. He died a month ago, but I am really
glad we got down the things he shared with us. , )

Now wo have an organization that brings in a quarier of a million
dollars a year. Doubleday published our first two books which are
collections of our magazine articles and they sold over a million copies,
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"They have both been on the New York Times bestseller list, and

beth of them have been selections for the Book of the Month Club.
T'ize third book goes to Doubleday at the end of the summer and I

will have a cou&;la ‘of my articles in this book. We have bought 50
_acres of land anc

| ‘8 bunch of old log buildings which we will be moving
.ﬁnd setting up. We have already completed a grist mill and a dog
‘house.

I have been hired full time for the summer to help with the recon-

struction project and the money I make will be rsed for my college
.expenses next fall. My girl friend has also been hired for the summer to
help put the third book together and she will be geing to the same
college I am entering. o ,
We have a group of kids which are investizgating social conflicts in
the community such as land development. We are also helping start
rojects just like ours with other kids across the country. So far kids
from our community heve spent summers helping other kids and
teachers in Haiti, Jamaica, Maine, New Mexico, Montana, South
Caraling, and Mississippi. B
I don’t know if 7o cuys can understand how it feels to be 17 years
old und be involved with a project which has had some of your own
writing in a best selling booii and to be involved in a reconstruction
%'Gject which will cost over $100,000 and is going to be our gilt to
Rabun County to show our thanks for their patiencs and under-
standing with us, and be guaranteed college admission, and also be
able to come to things like this. But I can tell you as a high school
student that for me aiid a lot of my friends it really has been a mean-
ingful and speciai experience. 7
r. NEpzi. That is the most impressive testimony we have had.
We appreciate it. ) - 7 7
Mzr. Wigginton, how do you see this bill as assisting what you are
trying to do? B
“Mr. WigeinTox. I have a short statement of my own which perhaps
will answer that, L ' o
I fell into folklore by aceident. I am not a scholar nor a professional.
I never took a course in folklore or journalism in my life. But I saw
through the examination of a community and its customs a way to
motivate, inspire, and educute in & way nothing else could. )
I saw Bit, Kay, and Phyllis Carver go from kids ashamed of their
father, who was & moonshiner, and ashamed of their mother, who was
a maid in a State park, move to a feeling of pride about those parents
and the sacrifices they made to keep a fnmilljy of 11 childien fed and
housed and clothed. ) 7
1 watched Barbara Taylor grow and blossom through her work with
us. Barbara is a girl who caught a lot of criticism for constantly wear-
ing biue jeans until it was found out that her mother still washed
their clothes in an iron pot and still does, and a dress made of today’s
fabrics would have disintegrated under that kind of punishment.
Barbara could not write. She hated school. She almost dropped out
in the 10th grade, and then she got into Foxfire, and in her senlor year
she sold an article to Seventeen magazine for $400. When the check
came in she cashed it and for days afterwards carried four $100 bills
around in her jean pockets. She would go through the lunch lins at

school and give the lady a $100 bill for & 4-cent carton of milk.
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I have watched the kids become more sensitive to others, sensitive
to the point where they stayed at Aunt Arie’s house when she was sick
or lonely; sensitive to the point where when we had a board of direo-
tor's meeting recently the lléids scoured the county to find examples of
local erafts and to find flowers to fill the hotel rooms. o

I have watched my kids who come from families with racial stereo-
types work with black kids from Haiti and Jamaica in productive
meaningful relationships. , ,

I have watched Roy Dickerson grow from a 10th grade punk into
a voung man who I feel sure is going to be n credit to our country.
Mt I know some things about our history that Roy does not. ’

I was there and Roy wus not during the years when we fought and
seratehed for funds. Years when every subscription dollar we received
went to paying for the current issue, and in order to bring the following
issue out we had to go and sell more subscriptions. 7

I remember flying into Washington in 1967 and ferreting out Ralph
Rinzler, who found us a used tape recorder. I do not know if you can
imagine what a tremendous contribution that was to our project at
that time. Ralph sent me to Joe Hickerson in the Library Dfp Congress
who mude me realize for the first time that we were part of something
bigger, and then Ralph and Joe got together and gof, us a grant of $500
from the Newport Folk Foundation. And how ever. though they could
not give much they gave what they could because they cared, and
how much that meant to us, that kept us alive. '

But I also remember how many fine contacts died before we got
to them, and how mysuy kids I missed just because I could not get
the money. ) ) ] )

Then 1 remember that futeful day on another trip to Washington
3 years later—do you know what that is like, spending 3 weeks of
your time going from door to door begging, trying to find someone
sympathetic—when I walked in to the National Endowment for the
Humanities and met Herb MacArthur, who was the Education Direc-
tor, and how he made us think big, and he shepherded through
for us two $10,000 grants that propelled us into what we are today:

I remember how he cared about little people, nonprofessionals like
us. How he made us believe that we coulcf) contribute too, just like the
scholars, '

I remember how grateful we were and are to that organization, but
then I remember how a new man was appointed at the National
Endowment for the Humanities and Herb was fired and his position
was taken over by a man who vowed to return the National Endov -
ment to the Humanities to professionals and academicians. And now
I find out through this document—(indicating]—that the Nationa!
Endowment is using us as an example in support of the fact that the,
support folklore. That bothers me because I worder how many other
Foxfires they have helped start. o

I served on four of their grant award panels during Herb’s reign,
#nd 1 know that organization wants uniqueness. Foxfire is not unique
anymore, but still there are hundreds and hundreds of kids like Roy
who could be benefited. We cannot be in tite hands of a foundation
that changes directors and emphasis constantly. o

~ This bill has to have stability. Folklore has to have stability. People
that care about little folk. People whs !0k not necessarily for financial
return or academic return but for human roturn.
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- Folklore deserves that consideration. Tt deserves the best we ean
give it. It deserves to be under the shelter of a stable organization like
the Library of Congress who are sympathetic to and care about little
folks like us. o ) '
__Folklore deserves it because it has the power * - lest the stereotyvpes.
The current Appaiachian stereotype is one of o - igrovant shiftless hick
with flies buzzing around his head, siting on the purch of his shanty
with a jug of moonshine liquor beside him. It 1s a stereotype fostered
by the medie and most recently by films like “Deliverance,” which
would have you believe that Roy and his father and people like them
who live in the mountains are rapists and sodomists. And holding those
stereotypes allows us to do things to people and not feel guilty about it.
’kﬁre can help make us more human. Folklore deserves our at-
: 1 because it can give kids a feeling of worth, competence and
#« . and it deserves our support unselfishly because folklore gives so
unselfishly to us. ’ ) )
It gives like the grandparent who loves us and gives to us and is
never missed until he is gone, and it is too late. Gone, leaving a hole in
the dikes of our lives that our TV sets «re powerless to fill. 7 )
Foxfire projests are springing up all over this country, thank rood-
ness. Essentialiy they are similur. A fact that will bore groups like the
National End:-wment for the Humanities but will thrill the Library of
Congress. And i could not be rors pleased thav it is happening, and
that this bill will Lelp it hiappin. Lasase through this bill and through
folklure we can wet to the pe' -u i Lis country where we can celebrate
with our ida those ihings thac we love, those things that make us
hwaan, those things that make ujs the infinite variety of the phases of
mai,

_ Mr. Neozr. I can only say, Mr. Wiggington, and Mr. Dickerson,
that your eloquent *est;*1ny spenks for itself and very truly there is
no room for questions #* : i::. point. ) ,

I want to thark you ver, much and compliment you on your sharp-
ness in finding a train that comes to Washington.

Thank you so much. )
" %ur next witness is David Whisnant, Wood Design Studio, Durham,

STATEMENT OF DAVID WHISNAKT, WO00D DESIGR STUDIO,
LJRHAM, K.,

Mr, Wrsnant. I would like to say, before I begin my statement,

‘hat I have at various times been a wooderaftsman, and it was it Tt
‘apacity I was originally asked to testify. But I am also a wiiter, a
wcholer, and I ain testifving in that capacity today. ,

For the past 5 years my research and writing have focused on
ultural problems pssociated with economic and political develop-
gent in tﬁe Appalachian region of which I am a native. Intellectually,
‘am e zcially interested in the dynamics of interaction between
Aajority and minority cultural groups. Personally, I am comraitied
0 supporting every reasonable effort to insure thut the rich =
eritage of the Appalachian region will survive for the s
f-those whose values and lifestyles it primarily expresses,

ill flourish as a source of regional cohesion and revitalizs!
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imake 4 maximum contribution to redirecting aspects of our national
ife.
Aniong the many compelling arguments which come to mind as
bases for supporting the American Folklife Preservation Act one
seems to me particulerly urgent: the function of folklore in defining
and sustaining individaal, group, and regional ideait'y. Let me ex-
plain briefly why T thiak such a function is worthy of our attention.
I begin at the level of the individual citizen. Because identity—
which the clinician E.ik Erikson has defined as “an invigorating
sense of continuity’’—i: an essential basis of self-respect, self-con-
fidence, initiniive, and personal growtl, ry individual has a high
stake in its developm:nt. But identity is also crucial for effective
education, rewarding work, and thoughtful participation in the
community and the l:iyer political process. Thus the stakes for
society are also high. )
indeed, at a time when the ar.nymity, rootlessness and value
confnsion of mass culture seem to be increasing without bound, it
cann be said without exaggeration that our survival as a nation
depends in et upon our deve's ping citizens who have strong, unique,
and ciierished identities. ) ) ) ) i
But what i3 the connection between identity and folklife? Our
national fixation on individiraliam entices us to believe that identity
is something innate and mysterious. You have it or you do not;
it is strong and resilient, or weal and fragile. But there is little evi-
dence that that is the case. Erikson and others have concluded that
identity formation is “‘a process ‘located’ in the core of the individual
and yet also in the core of his communal culture, a process whicn
establishes, in fact, the identity o’ these two identities.” Thus iden-
tity formed in isolation from one’s cultnral base, or in the context
of & minority cultural base that s devulued or ¢onrecated by the
majority, it likely to bn waroed or truncated. 'the mportant point
in relation to the Folklilu ’reservation Act is that Fiikson’s state-
ment about identity and communal eulture to »u extent merely
reaffirms the experience and wisdom of hundreds ¢! generati »s of
people from innumerabic caltures who have ki wa ool idenitity is

ounded in part upon the relisble transmissior o ied folkways
and folk traditions—that is, of the communal © oo oo whiea Erikson
speaks.

‘With appropriate qualification, the argument I have made about
folklife and the identity oi individuals ean be extended to groups and
regions as well. In fact, it is one of the huppier accidents of our histery
that for a lar;.» portion of our citizens, the cult' »al base or “com-
*aunal culture” which is so inseparable from indwvidual identity is
primarily a grovp or regi++. which is conerete, rather than the larger
nation, vhich tends toward being a politicil or ideological abstraction.
Thus if the individual has a stake in his own identity, the nation has al
stake in the identities of bot! individuals and regions. As individual
identity finds ruots in ethnic group or region, so the nation can and
should find identity in the pluralistic aggregation of such groups an
regions, ,

There is a conceit abrond that ns a Nation we have always en-
couraged and found strength in our diversity. We have even inscribed
a motto to this effect on our currency. That diversity has been ou
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good fortune is undeniable, bui any contention thet encouraging and
preserving diversity has been our policy is insupportable on the buasis
of the historical evidence. We have in fact been 100 sure that the melt-
ing pot was un acceptable model of cultural interaction, an.! that cul-
t.urgﬁ' diversity would somehow magieally maintain itself. In retrospect,
perhaps it is not too dramatic to sugeest that in our naivete we huve
come perilously close to reaping the whirlwind.

The problem we face us n Nution, then, is belatedly to identify those
culturnﬁ traditions, whether regional or ethnie, which still have o woealth
of strength and direction to contribute at every level of our individual
and nationul life. .

But where are such traditions, nud what is it that they have to con-
tribute? My colleagues vwill address themselves to a variety of tradi-
tions, including those of our citi il mdustiral sreas; I will confine
myself to the one I know best, which is my own. )

The folk culture of the Appaluchian region is and long has been one
of the richest and most dynamic in the United States. No other region,
it seems to me, has o wealth of ballad, song, story, dance, custom, folk
speech, and craft comparable o that found in what used

I to be ealled

the Southern Highlands. Nv own home county in - - North
Carolina has for 40 years be - the scene of a folk festiv - ..« v the
great amateur collector d self-taught folklorist I - - .amar
Lunsford, who drew hi- -formers from a relatively smiii but cul-

turally rich area. Had (i been other Lunsfords, his fostival could
have been duplicated ;. . times in other areas, from the hills of north
Georgia to eastern K- icky and Tennessee to northern West Vir-
ginia to the Shenando: .. Valley of Virginia. o )
__Since long before Cecil Sharp collected and published his English
Folk Sougs of the Southern Appalachians, that area has produced not
only a startlingly rich material culture, but also an unbroken stream of
gynami«: folk musicians: Roscoe Holcombe, Dock Boos, the Ritchie

amily, the Carter Family, Frank Proffitt, Doc Watson, Sarsh
Gunning, Hazel Dickens, and countless others.

As a native of the Appalachian region, it pleases me to report that at
present people in the mountains are making  conscicus, if largeiv un-
aided, effort to recover and preserve some of their rich cultural heri-
tage. They rightly perceive that that heritage is threatened by u ma-
jority culture which prefers the degrading stereotypes marketed
nichtly by the networks through “Hee-Haw” and “The Beverly
Hillbillies,” and by the newspapers through the ubiquitous 5.i'
Abner. To be denied cultural identity is to lose self, and to recover one
is 1 harbinger of the eventual recovery of the other. That fact has een
attested to over and over aguin by virtually every minority cultural
group in the country. ' 7

As a citizen of the United States, however, it embarrasses me to huve
to say that folk culture has survived in the Appalachian region, not
because of national policy, but in spite of it. One searches vir st

tory in
vain for evidence of significint national recognition of and commitment
to that rich cultural re-ouree. This .. t, corroborated by the expericnee
of many other cultural groups within our boundaries, makes the United
States virtually urique among the nations of the world,
For generations. othsy nations have recognized folk culture for what
it is: not a nonesseniiul! {rill, but a vital and priceless national - e
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toward the recognition and continued vigor of whieb it is essential to
shape national policy. The experience of those writons, perhaps es-
pectally of the Scandinavian countries, demonstrates that contrary to
popular beliel, the eradication of folk culture is neither inevitable nor
the result of mysterious, uncontrollable forces. It is the result of con-
scious choice nmong alternatives. )
~ TIronically, during the first two decades of this century, a number of
individuals from the Appalachian region toured the Scandinavian
countries, studying rsuseums, government ageneies, folk commiinities,
and especially the so-called folk high schools. Structures, programs,
and institutions ditfceed, of course, from place to place. But on one
point there was wide agreement: a broad-based commitment lhad been
made to guarantecing the viability of at least some forms of folklife,
and to insuring the widest possible range of life choices for every
cltizen.
~ In her book “The Danish Tolk Schools, 1028, Olive Dame Camp-
bell related that 1 peasunt farmer, who in ploughing his field “rurned
up a bit of chariot wheel and a fragment of gold and silver ornament,”
sent word to the national musgeum and stood guard over the treasure all
night. The probability of our furmers’ ploughing up chariot wheels has
ulways been negligible, but the relentless ploughing-under of our
priceless folk traditions has never ¢ bated. In the Scandinavian coun-
tries, however, there scemed to be a general recognition of the intrinsic
worih of folklife und it< function in sustaining cherished personal and
nacional identity. , ,
Convinced that selected aspects of the Scandinavian experience
might be adapted and applied in Appalachia, the travelers returned
and undertook rome experiments. But within about two dee ades, the
effort had larce’y ended, and it is difficult inueed to see perimunent or
broad-scale resiits, Why did it end, and why were the resutis fhnited?
A full ansv ¢ - ¢ either question would carry me far beyond the lmits

of my allotted 1. me. But of one thing I am reasonably sure: tiie dynamic
of such experiments would have been vastly different had it oceurred
n context of a national commitment to maintaining the viability

of the styles of life that had been chosen by millions of American
citizens. Instead, national policy was set against such a conmimitment.
) No one knows, of course, what the recent histery of the Appalachian
region would have been if we had had a more enlightened policy con-
cerning folklife, or had been more intelligent in adapting the experience

of ather nations. We cannot undo the mistakes we have already made;
sie wooved Lurving ground of the Cherokee en the Little Tennessee

=1} . o~ be under water. But we can guarante. hat the pas ~ze of
<ot auther half-century will not further componnd our historical
arroes. The question, after all, is not whether we shall have a policy.
As m so many other areas of our nation-! 'ife, the very absence of
policy is it.2lf policy. And policy by default iz the poorest available
varety. )

I am aware that in urging vou to give favorable consi’ sration to the
Amoriean Folklife Preservation Act, and in concentrating en the
Lur rely rural eulture I know best, I run the risk of implying inad-
vertently that you should do so out of a spirit of noblesse, or hecause
we urban dwellers want to assure ourselves a continuing supply of
quaint entertainment, picturesque scenery, and purchaseable artifacts.
Those are of course the worst possible reasons for supporting the act.
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It is essential that we recognize, on the contrary, that our commit-
ment is necessary because in the name of human dignity and under the
implicit and explicit guarantees of the U.S, Constitution, there is no
justifieation for doing otherwise. In simple truth, it is the malienable
right of citizens of the United States to retain their folkways, and to
transmit them to their children if they choose. In that choice, they
have every reuson to expect the support of their elected representatives,
the sanction and protection of public policy, and a reasonable and just
expenditure of publie funds.

Mr. Nepz1. Thank you, Mr. Whisnant. Yeu make your point very
effectively and dramutically.

I want to thank vou for taking the time to come before the subcom-
mittee this afternoon. , o

Mr. NEepzi. Our final witness is Dr. Sharon Leigh Clark, professor
in the dance depurtment of George Washington University.

STATEMENT OF SHARON LEIGH CLARK, PROFESSOR, DANCE
DEPARTMENT, GEORGE WASHINGTON UNIVERSITY

Ms. Crark. I am Dr. Sharon Leigh Clark. My home is in Maine,
and I am a dance sathropologist with a Ph. D. from New York
University. o ,

I thought T might begin my testimony today with a bit of back-
ground on just what a dance anthropolgist is and why the passage of
the American Folklife Preservation Act is impo: ant to our discipline.
In recent :ours it has become increasingly oviuent that patterns of
nonverbal behavior cun be ss eloquent und clear a means for con-
veying attitudes and values as may be the spoken or written word.
A number of social scientists have begun to turn their attentions to
the study of social communications processes. )

One of the methods available for the study of such nonverbal
behaviors is the medium of dance. Judith Lynne Hanna, a major
dance anthropologist, siates: )

Dance, conventionally eoneeived, is a visually pereeived ephemeral plastic
art in motion. But from another perspective, dance i human behavior eomposed
of purposefully, rhytbmically, and culturally patterned seque of nonverbal
body movement and gesture which claborate what, fur the society involved, are
ordinary muotor activities—-ns siuch expression, dance is shaped by the values,
attitudes, and beliefs of the people wha eomprise itz “host’”’ society.

While this definition of dance anthropology may sound formidably
academic, what this approach does allow is that dance, taken as a
whoie, may be & viable instrument with which to study and learn
sbout people through the movement patterns they value enough to
repeat frequently. N o

In my specific instance, while my colleagues at New York Uni-
versity were doing their field work in =uch romantic and diverse
locations as Borneo and the parishes of Louisinng, I was spending
my nights in the bangouts of the rock world, Electric Circus, Filmor:
East, and other less distinguished or infamnus places. Instead of dealing
with a small, exotic culture on some faraway island, I was look™ .. 1t
three huge stubeultural groups in contemporary Ameriea; black, woraen,
and youth.
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My study traced social dance forms from 1910, when African
derived movements began to enter the mainstream of American social
dancing patterns, through 1970, the twist and rock dance era.

It was the conclusion of my study, that for the three subeultures
treated, black, women, and youth, there was n need for or 1 movemesnt,
toward emancipation or change, a redirection of the previously as-
signed societal roles, us it were. During the period of my study, there
was, for these subcultures, often no direct aeeess to the agents of
sociul chunge nor was there the possibility of explicit verbal artieula-
tion concerning needs that were felt. The medium of social dance
was one avenue which permitted the transmis=on of this messuge,

Thus, did I seck to indieate that coneurrer. with or component {o
changes in styles of soeial dunce have been oscillations i the aititudes
toward the aseriptive roies of Llack, women, and youth. This phenom-
enon has, in tuen, reflected in behavior toward, in attention being
directed to, and eventually in legislativie about these three sube
cultures,

Increasing in the United States, we have become aware that we are
not the proverbial melting pot. We are rather the atew pot, with all
sharing the flavoring and juice of the whole <te but with potatoes

distinguishable from carrotz, and onions = v - from okra, In-
creasingly, too, we are becoming more and . awyr that part. of

the strength and dynamic quality of Ameries. =ocicr = erounded in
the difference, influences, and subsequent acecltn n= hetween and
among our many subeultural groups.

Without any formal training, you are able to see and distinguish
different cultural styles of movement, on the street, in class oms, in
this very room. The dunce anthropologist merely extends this vision
in the breadth and depth of her training, aud in the application and
presentation of her results. And, by making others aware of her find-
mgs, she can engender appreciation and respect for differences rather
than hostilicv Laisunderstanding, and, ultimately and unfortunately,
violence. ' ' )

Of what interest, then, is the passage of the proposed American
Folklife Prescevation Act to dunce anthropologists. [n my opinion,

there is one major philosophieal reason and two subsequent. functions
which are of vital keportance. The major philosophical reason is very
simple. To dxte, there is no single institution of national stature, pub-
lic, quasi-public, or private, which hes ns its central philosophy
nterest in the vich and diverse, fascinating and fortile study and col-
fee “+he artifacts of the American folk artist.
w0t to indicate that there aré not groups and institu.ions,
aons, and just plain individuals who are not aud have not been
seurs, cultivators, and collectors « { folk ¢ #t forms, It is rather
! ourage ¢rd compliment these mrerested souls and in ess nee,
povwde through this proposed institution, what [ see as one of the
two mujor functions: (1) a central eleuringhouse and repository for a
broad variety of relevant and related artifuets that currently have no
natural home; (2) te encourage, o1ganize, direct, and assist researeh in
the preservation of folk life and folk wy. )
~In the specific terms of the dance anthropologist, +his would, for
exmple, enable a researcher to study danecers in the indigenous
settings. Irom a Greek-Ameriean group in Buffulo who took ni ancient

-
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threshing floor movenient pattern and “redid” it to fit_the movie
seore of Never on Sunday, to the recording of the delicate Deer Dance
who helps to celebrate the Yaqui Easter in Tueson, Ariz.; from Puerto
Rican youth “moving, man” in Spanish Harlem to the dancing cele-
bration of an Italian wedding in Chicago; from the “cool” moves
emanating from Los Angeles each Saturday afternoon as Soul Train
i d, to the celebration of Bobby Burns birthday with Scots
dapce in Corring, N.Y.; each of these examples, and about six 600-
fold more, give some indication of the fabulous movement diversity
and heritage of this culture. These events have great worth, yet are
e Vemernl, Before ull vestiges and traces of these movement events
Craespear into u media oriented middle way, it is vital and essential
Bt e ek collect and eelabrate our differences . . . and our snme=.

e i mizht mention that onl7 a very short distanee rom
bare, tind o, 0t botionn of the hill, ut the National Gallery of Art,
there open Lo o luy last (May 5, 1974), African Art in Motion.
This particulur show i< simply =uper fabulous and all those wild

jectives. 1t is caleulated to warm the hieart of a dance anthropologist,
, frankly, is but one example of the kind of emphasis and
resentation 1 would hope the pussage of the American Folklife
reservation Act would not only encourage, but would revel in!
This unique exhibit, organized by Robert Ferris Thompson of Y:il.
University, marks a high point i the presentation of works of sub-
Suhara Africa, For, while a literate tradition of sorts exists amoig
some civilizations, for the most part, the intricate und extremely
sophisticated system of ethies, morals, law, politics and history, to say
] religion, and social organiza‘lon, is mainly in
r}

¥

=5

Even in the most literate of civilizations, we sometimes find our-
selves placing more trust and emphasis in a nonverbal understanding
of what is going on, than in the most glowing of rhetoric.

Wo Americans, as a people, have always, eventually, been nbla to
find a place or way to honor all facets of our culture. However, rec-
ognizing and honoring our folk artists has often been fast or the
bottomn of the list of priorities. The folk artists und facts of a
culture are 1ts living museum, its breathing libravie~. Passage of the
Ameriean Folklife Preservation Act iz a more than approprinte way to
begin to celebrate nearly 200 yeuars of a unique experiment in society
and in Governinent. N , ,

Mr. Nebzi. Thank vou, Dr. Clark. Thank you for the fuscinating
testimony in support of this legizlation. We deeply appreciate your
taking the time to be with us and I am pleased you could finally make
1t.

The Chair will announce that as socn as we file il the testimony
that has been presented to us as well s the stater: _ats that have been
presented for the record, it is anticipated thei o+ cbup session on
the legi<lation will be held by the subcommitte w o + "2l be in the

(iven the enormous number of cosponsors I canuol help but be

-optimistic about the bill’s prospects.

The subcommittes will stand adjourned until further cull of the

-Chair.

{Whereupon, at 1 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned, to reconvene

subject to call of the Chuair.j
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StaTEMENT oF Hon, FRANK ANNUNZIO

Mr. Chairman, we live in a time in which the whole pattern of Ameriea life is
iderable change. One might say, in fact, that the promise of
American pluralism is at last coming into its own. A year or two ago, the best-
selling volume entitled “The Rise of the Unmrlmhic‘ Iithnics" focused on the
passing of the 19th eentury “melting-pot” ideal of Ameriean society, an ideal
which sought to blur the distinetiveness and iden of every group, redueing
everyone to a kind of “least-eomnion-denominator.”” In itz plaee, we sce an
emerging diversity in which the whole “melting-pot” image has been replaced by
that of a tapestry or symphony, an image which recognizes and even acecntuates
the special character of each part. )
There are many great and inspiring moments that Ameriea will always hold
yreciolis—our rieh ethnie and cultural heritage of erafts, folk art, music and dance.
hey have been forged by the distinetive individual spirit that has helped to give
birth to the greatuess of our eointry.

But we nist do more than just appreeiste the w
that embroiders the tapestr
presevy e zmd protect these expn

The American Folklife Center legislation that T sponzored least session addresses
itzelf apecifieally to these dilemmaz of preservation. This bill would ndate s
national poliey to retain, support, revitalize and disseminate American folklife
traditions and arts, )

The American Folklife Center would be loeated in the Library of Congress,
1lr('udv an nhmmdmg:, tl‘f‘}L‘allr\ fnr 80 many uf our unpurtunt ducufm‘" and
e
kind of herlmge it n:*l.ttes the m xds thu l.1bnr=-. of pain and thi‘ .lhul’:a of love
that sing the human and mortal E v

The prupuwd f[)“\llfL center \,uuld ln authorized o make eontracts grants,
Ionns and schol adividuals for the promotion of research, s I
and training in Amerl an folkiife. It would be = 'lu fur the urz..sun:'nmun and
production nf live performaneces, festivals, e £ | workshopz illustrating
our diverse heritage. The huunnle archives that cuulrj be created would house all
kinds of creative works, objects, materials, artifacts, as well as audio and visual
records which could be loa 1ed to miseums, cdueational institutions and other
individuals and organizations or released for broadeast over ra and television.
woltld also be an outstanding opportunity to create ibitions to display
s of ereativity—and freedom—around the world to other people far
more vﬁccuvcl) than the printed word could ever do. A nation's artistic efforts
8] 5 untold volumes about itz people and their lives. These are unspoken
volume . we must never lose, for our own sake,

In recent years educators 'and textbook writers have given greater attention to
the treatment of minority groups in our texthooks, b still huve very far to go
toward teaching our young people about the positive and t igible eontributions
of ethnie groups to Ameriean culture snd experience. There iz o great and urgent
need fi'7 more research and scholarship, for teaching and resource materials, for
more demonstrations and festivals of folk arts and erafts, and for means of pre-
serving arts, erafts, and traditions which might otherwize he loat,

In L) time llké the present, when unpredictable events have led to widespread

sm ab o and what Ameries really i3, we muat

ull our resources to strengthcn our National ethics, Our ap itual and ethical

TEI0UCes Are Among our most personal and revered expres E at.;tr:ments that
ard FUP(‘ and untainted Ly any kind of eomprom }

rC hlurm v, I urge th(‘ Members of the Subcomr e to suppnrt LhL E‘I‘Eﬂtlﬂﬂ

ofan A

that we m ust alw n§s remrmber=—ihe human side of our great hcritz&gc;

th of erafts, arts and tradi-
We must do all we ean to

StaTEMENT oF How, Jonx A, BraTyig

Mr. Chairmian, I thank you for this opportunity to zpesk in favor of 1L TR, 12106,
the American Folklife Preservation Act, and offer a few comments on the need for
thi=
For too lnnp; this enuntry i1as accepted ihe notion that to have pride in one’a
heritage, to enjoy the costumes, foods, and folkway's of one's ancestors, and tu
actively seck to preserve these eLhnm traditions was somehow “un-American.’
The prevailing ethic for most of our history has been that a person leaves his or
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her family, life and heritage at Ellis Island. But the truth ia that not evers
came through Ellis Islund and that this nation has alwuys been n plarafistic
society, It is this pluralism, and its attendant culturnl diversity, which has given
our nation the unique texture and depth that is the Unitod States, i

We in Minnesota, with one of the most varied ethnic populations in the United
‘SBeandinavinn, Finnish,

States fully appreciate the need to keep alive the Sla \
Jewish, Indian, Black and other cultural traditions of aur forefathers, We recognize

that this country would lose a great deal were these folkwayrs forgatten.

I am proud that 1n Annual Folk-Festival in Duluth, Minnesota boasts repre=
sentatives from over 20 ethnic groups who not only display their arts and erafts,
but also perform their traditional dances and songs. This eommunity eelebration
: 000 spectators each year and draws from all age, ethnic
comminity,
rthern Minnesota we have an All-8lav Day, a Columbus
h-American  gatherings, ond an American=Yugoslav

: hat. bring together memboers of
folkways and customs.
1 7 Wisconsin have

~ ¢t urea and they
4 badians will not be
pers and a strong
thnicity in American
. Thesze are signs, I

34
held in Northern Ainpe
[1"‘( 13

The Indian dance cont y
become favorite summertime activities for all the
guarantee that the songs, dress, :
forgotten. Minnesot . - supports several h
oFganization to pro - . 1. . uderstanding of the ro
life, known ag the .. Project on Ethnic Ame
believe, that o f

311 g effcot of mass cultiire ethnic traditions
have persisted w ;- to serve important functions in our socicty.

"From anoth: &, the American Folklife P. - vation Act is a hill
whose time has o 0. We nre in tiie midst of a “renwssance of cthnic history.”
Evidence of this can be scen in the popularity of movies o picting cthnie history
such as “The Immigravis” and “Sounder.’’ There is hardly a major unjversity
that does not have & department devoted to the study of ethnic history, Black
history, or Indian history and some, like the University of Minnesota, have

- established Archiz e .. eollect documents that trace the history of immigrants and

support the further study of various cthnic groups. I am pleéased that there are
graduate students at the University of Minnesota doing their thesis on the life
and influence of major immigrant groups in Minnesots. This renewea interest in
ethnic history will surely further understanding and respect among the people of
this country, S

These activities demonstrate conclusively that interest in folklife and folk
history i strong in Minnesota and the entire nation, This interest must then be
compared to the apparent interest that the National Endowment for the Arts
has in preserving the 3fts and crafts, values and beliefs of this nation’s various
ethnic groups. Despite the fact that the Endowment is the central Federal Agency
supporting arts and crafts, of the $35 million the Endowment has spent since its
creation in 1965, only $141,000, or .5% of its budget, has gone to supporting folk
life and folkk culture. The vast majority of their funds have been devoted to
“raising” the tastes of Amerjcans by presenting a steady diet of “fine’’ art. To do
this at the expense of the diverse folk cultures that exist in this country is to
sentence ourselvea to the bland broth of a mass culture soup.

My bill, the American Folklife Preservation Act would state that the cultural
diversity found in the United States has been, and continues to be, u source of
strength and richness and that preserving this diversity is a legitimate concern
not only of local governments, but of the Federal government as well. 7

H.R. 12106 can further these goals in 3 very ‘mportant waya, First, by making
contricts, grants, loans and scholarships available for the promotion of resenrch
in folklife. Second, by making money available to finance the organization and
E:}Dductidn of live performances, exhibits and festivals, presenting as -cts of folk
life or folk culture; and third, by establishing and maintaining within' ¢ Library
of Congress .n archive of all kinds of crective, scholarly, and histor . materiai
documenting the history and ways of ethaic greups in the United a.atr These
programs would not only encourage greater research and study of fi. 'j
they would also provide a “living history’”’ of our past and g

JRH g 5
history und contributiona of Amerien's many ethnie groups are not lost fi

generations, ] ) ) )
With the modest expenditures anticipated for the Folklife Center, 1v hus the
potential for promoting a new pluralism in which (he eontributions of each ethnic

306004 —T4—T
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ad to a rirh national tapestry is o wnowledged and celebrated instend of being
hidds 1 under : dull grey blankei of conformity.

I urze vou tu give it your full, careful and toughtful congideration.

Thank you.

SrateEMENT oF Hox. Lixpy (Mirs. Haie) Booos

THE NEED FOIk AN AMERICAN FOULELIFE CENTER

The story of jnzz i a unigue vhapter in the history of America. The recent
revival of . il indicated that it is not a dead chapter, ¥4 a living,
growing, vibrant onc tlet has captured the Intercat of people th.. 2 hous the
world.

It wasr't long agon, howev

'r, that the memuories of our Nation's historie “Jazz
Age' were just that—few s, museums or netnorabilia remained to promote
what waz once a enltwnlly rmh pel rmd of wir histor

Rerent nmiore and more peapte hae o heeome fnerensingly involved in jazz,
not oiay with the aound, bt history as wed, Stimulated hy this new surge of
intere ino 4. bn 1 te reeeive the rrcc»;;mtmn n 503 rlgrhtlv (lt‘;nﬁrx ad,
8 Were revived, nd

nmen «oan e N R st LA 3
fnuml(‘d to rdd th ‘vitnlity of this expressive art form.

p= have been taken, it has become even more important
At juzz preservation will evolve with the m , keeping
‘the b('lt nf dnelnprm nt, while logging and recording its history as it
h*xp]wnsﬁ-md equally important, dlssmmndtmg it to listeners and participants
thiroughout the eountry.

While New Orleans has boeen named the BlﬂhpLu e of Jazz, the spirit nf thP
miisie has by no means been eonfined to that City. Travelling up the D
R er, then reaching out to all parts of the eonmry—and the world
hecomae an international language, an ambassador of good will and u
understanding, Surlv, such an lmpnrmnt art form needs to be nrt-sm”wd and
cacouragid, and 1 heliove the proper way to support such an American tradition

=tahlishing 1 national Folklife Center.
to itr funetion of elevating the respect and dignity
al=o memo-alizing these profound c‘un(nh\mnn% nde by Black
onr eulture, .. Folklife Center would a of
infurmation, [l\ making available m, clagsroom use,
tlir Conter wonlid be an iimpetus for stim lnmrf a nationwide interest in jazz, us
well as all other elementz of our folk herit

Perpetuntion, preservation, and edueating y are the three essentind aspeets of the
propozed American Folklife Center in the Library of Congress. T ean think of ne
niore desepving a recipient than our Notion's heritage for sueh an estecmed
recognition,

BTATE oF LATIs1ANA,
ARTMENT oF Art, Histonican axp Crrrrrat Prespnvation,
Buton Rovge, La., May 13, 197},

Dy

Hon, Lixpy Booas, ALC,,
Lungwarth Ijullalgn_]
Washington, D.C.

Dgan Mus. Booas:
that I learned of House Bill 957
Library of (mngrc‘as

The preservation of Amerien’s folklore has long been negleeted and T hope that
the Folklife Center enn be established in order that our vazt amount of folklore
throughout the country can he preserved {or generationsz of peoples to come to

It was with mueh interest, exeitement and encourage ‘ment
79 establishing an "American Tolklife Cender in the

“has lnm, enjoved its own rich folk heritage and our
ars made attempts to promote and prescrve the
fiolk art thrnnghmm tlw = 1t The Louisians Art Commission ereated by the
H Legislature in 1938 ecaducted {ts program. And, in January 1, 1973 this
small state age ney was consolidated into this major de p;u'tmtnt and the program
ha= coutinued. ]

5 s support. 116, 0579 and hope that members of the UK. Cungress
ght fu approve the establishing of an Ameriean Folklife Center.

Jay R. BrouUssarDp,
Direclor.
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*from all corners of the globe. This div

“tion has left reluti

| -and customs of our folk heritage h;fure 1t,

‘f-vnd only in the backwoods, in the Appala

-committee on Llhl‘ufv and A
for giving me the “I)Ilurtumt‘; to offer testimony on 1R, 11305 ), which estublizhes

ethnie growps whi

91

BrarryENT oF ConcrEssMay Jasmies T. BrovuinL

ceinte having this opportunity to testify in behalf of

Mr. Chajrman, 1 appr
to estoblish an Amerienn Folklife Center within the

legislation I have spun-:su @
Library of Cor

The' purpose thls measure is to develop, promote, and imiplement a program
of support for Amar;cun folklife. The Folklife Center would be staffed by sehalurs
knowledgeable in the field of folklore, who would coordinste present Foderal
efforts in this arca and would initinte new prografis to encourage, organize, and
promote research seholarships and training in American folklife,

The Center would do this by providing loans and gran 1 1
groups for the initiation, promotion, and organizition of fes 5 : perform-
ance, exhibits, and w Urhshups related to American folklife. In addition, the
Center wonld establish in conjunction with a al departinent of agency a
national archive and center for Amorican folklife to further research and majntain
A comprehensive record of our folk heritage,

The United States i= a nation with an es tremely rich eultural heritage, Tt hus
been said that we are a nation of immigrani-, .wgmmm: with the original influx
of the American Indisus and continuing to tl wstnt day arrivals of people
s¢ back rround has 1eft its imprint on the
The men and women who settled our

ty the diff 5
14 tut.l“} u \quc
urbaniza~
aily thia

character of the American people todas
country imilated into their own cultural ider
‘with whom they canie into contact, producing one that w
However, we are in danger of losing this rich heritage. The increase

cly few communities which retain and practice
re.

oelate Profeszor of History and Folklore at 8t Andrews
Prasbyterian Cnllr In & letter to me he wrate: “Many of the Tar Hecls
who are living rt'[mf- ies of the full wisdom of gene r.nmn-=: of North Carolinians
are getting along in vears. Some of themn will du p 15 fulL knm 1=
-edge can be collecred and shared with thv it
lost. We need to ocileet and study .

1unique Ameriean cult
_ Charles Joyner, !

1z, snn«rs tLlf‘%, Deli fs, arts, erzlfts,
is too late Alld make it once again be-

-come the property of the people.”
North (’L rolina has a wealth of folk eulture, Unfortunately, much of this ean be
chian country, is m.rr are underway,
h. wever, to bring the folklife to the eity dwe lers, A proup culled the '\[)p.ll.lchmﬁ
Cowsortium has been formed in Boone, Narth Caroling, 1o preserve, protect, und
ppetuate the rich history and resourees of the 8 uthc‘m Apg alaanu LIt
1= dulng this igh (‘dllt‘utum 11 SOULCCs, 1 i tivals thronghout the State, *md
£ pnsive collection of ¢ of American folklife. Although formed
stipinally through dona (mimm, the Consortium nu(k external
[iading to keep it functioning i “ulklife Center eonld provide lllh
i ndmg nnt only to the GmHnrtmm but to similar groups and organiz
wi.roughout the country., )

Our nation is approaching its 200th hirthd
-ommemorite the founding of our great na
teritage. By establizhing the Ame
heritage a living heritage, and share

© (mm T, we can g rl-.t- our [mst
it with the world,

SrateMENT OF Hox, Jimes A, Burgr
’\Ir. Chairman, T should 1]

* to hegin by expressing my tharks to this Sub-
morinlz of the House Administration Commitice

n Folklife Center within the Library of Con 1 en- =aponsored this
was filed by Mr, Ashbrook last November 12th, vedanse I zee a grent

‘need fﬁr the establishmen® of an American Folllife Contor

It has long heen said of Ame ntn that this great \\mnn af ours should be
ealled the “\fhrltmrf Pot'; Llns i licative of the fuet that all people 76
Ameriea’s greatness has, i ulted from the benefits uf the diversity of
1 LOMprise our ])‘Jpllld.flﬂll I thi ks highly of America

been able to worle together, mi 1k the great Nation
it is, without sacrificing their cultural differenees or their hackgreunds, [ foel that
the support of scholurship and research into Ameriean folklife, which this bill
provides for, will contribute to a basic understanding of the eumpln problems of

that her penple ha
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the desires, beliefs, and values of the American people in both rural and urban
Arnas.

[n eeent years, we have seen a desire on the part of many of or ethnie groups
tn more fuliv take part in Ameriean folklife, by which 1 mean the traditional
beliefs, danees, songs, tales, savings, art, crafts, and other expressions
oup of people within any arca of the United States.

The American Folkiite Conter which H.IL 11305 ereates would have broad
anthority to coneeive and to implement a national policy of siupport for Ameriein
folklore by encouraging all of the art foras shich woitld oxpress the beliefs,
en-rome, and erafts common to ethnie groups of American-,

The bill is similar to one tiled by Mr. Nedzi, the distinguiz

eitstoing, b
of the apirit eommon to a

rman of this

Subeommittee, and 1 feel Jhat it would be a step in i ne rigat dir or the
part of the Federal Government in supporting An. rian_Folklife, sometning
which has greatly contributed to the cultural richness of the Nation, while

the folklife of their diverse eultures,

permitting the Ameriean people to plrsi i
thus permitting them a greater sense of individuality and identity.

Sirangely enough, Ameriean fulklife is one part of the American eulture that
i been neglected by the government. We have seen this government subsidize
the eonstriction of huge edifices dedieated to the purs
fine arts. While it is not my intention to downgrade this most worthy pursuit, it
seoms to me that folklife, which is of equal stature in the Amerienn sagn, has been
left untouched. Thiz bill wonld ehange that, a change T fecl & Loag averdue and
certainly essential to the maintenance of the Ameriean Spirit. i

W hat better time than now, as our Nation’s bicentennial ecl hiration approaches,
to dedieate ourselves to the canse of Amneriean folklife? It 12 ot times like these
that we stop te think about the history of onr grent Nation, Iy these trvi i
of food and energy shottages, inflation, and all of the other sroblems facing the
United States today, 1 feel we should nxsist on a facet of American lifv: that brings
pleasnre to the American people, n pleasure that i= all teo rare today. )

s my opinion that this bill has within it provisions with sieh carcful limits on

the administrntion and finaneing abilities of the Center such that there iz a sufficient
guarantee to the Federal Government that this program will he able to earry out
its piirposes in an efficient manner.
* Mr. Chairman, once again I would like to tha
for permitting me to offer testimony on this bill. Let me cloze by emphasizing that
I think this Subeommittee sheuld favorably report out this , which has such
great impact on the cultural richness of Ameriea, as soon as poszible,

ank vou and your Subeninmittee

ZraTeMENT oF Hoxn, Rowarp V. DeELLUMS

Az n sponsor of the Ameriean Folklife Preservation Aet I ur - the committee
to take positive action on this important proposal
In other eountries it has long been recognized that the folklife ./ a nation haz a
]I)rcxfnund influence on the character, values, and beliefs of contemporary society.
t i= unfortunate that until ~~w this insight has been ofter lacking here in the
TUnited States. )

I see it inperative that we make avajlable to ourseives and cur decendants a
ire and acearate record of the significant contributions by the many different
cultural, racial, rnd ethnic groups which comprise our multi-faceted society.
Too often, a.complishments of minority peoples ave heen neglected, over-
loaked, dovng d, nr crudely suppressed. Establishment of =
which is ¢ 0 nraperly and fairly administered, wit ¢ much to i
difficult =< by providing tools to understand and appreciate one another, Through
incres -inderstanding and awnareness perhaps much fear, suspicion, and preju-
dice which plagues us today ¢.ui be umeliorated and, hopefully one day com-
pletely eliminated. ]

The 19th century “melting pot” socin! theory, which placed undue emphanis on
making everyone as much alike as possible, hos now been recognized as totally
unrepredentative of erir American culture. For, in actuality, Amerien can be
more aceurately depicted as au intric cultural symphony of many parts which
contribute to the entire compozition witl

hout lozing their distinctive qualities,

The American Folklifa Center is a comprehensive program which, through
grants, lnans, scholarships, and contracts will encourage research, festivals, live
performances, exhibits, work shop nd many other forums for the accurate
presentation of all aspects of our Ameriean heritage. Under this proposal the arts,
crafts, beliefs, traditions and contributions of our fore fathers enn and will be
preserved. hout the Americe. Folklife Center these crucini cornerstones of
our nation may be lost to us for all time.
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sparedryr o Hos, WinLias L, Dierissos

Ae, Clsirmn, [appreciate having the opportunity to appsear before this Sub-

cottimittee to testify i Peladf of my bill to provide for the establistunent of an
Ameriean Folklife Conter i the Library of Congress,

T am sure there are othiers who will testify before voir who ean prosent aomore
teehinical txsesement of tieneed foran Ameriean Folklife Center o coordinate the
efforts of tse who are intrested in preseeving our fislk eulture, hul as the
Repeesentative of @oonstiteney wliich iz livin wd erezuting the very folk enltire
we talk ahaont preserving, [ el Tean offer an additionad view (o the committee
member )

For @ nuniber of e, many Mnerieans
alike cubtirnlly aivd Gught e beeone wlike. Oure a=n melting pot, o place
whre differe tes waos =ornething to be played down, not eebebeated. Today, howeveer,
Atnericiuns d w hiet Hio=1 ot terin people ks allslong ~that s g &
di=tine a4 fallelife, is otaproot. Loeking that root, o persan’s =erse
of whuy, it he Sheivel= g, and the dey rol of alicnation =et ,

southwrners, espeeidly neral sonthe e buve never loeked o seree of place,
titne and hi=tory, The great sonthern pocts, novelistz, aid hizto s have been
attined 1o folie eitiire even while Chey prodieed highbrow eet, The folklore snd
fulklife of the Aomthy is the surest key to seuthern identity thial exist= for
southern people, Now that the national goveranent = pendy Lo help students of
Folklife use that kev, i will be pes=ible for academic penple and *ust folk="" tu
Join together in o eoramon <tud vl eelobientinn of onr regional Life

The Amerieen Fobllife Precreation Act witl not pave any rood
road o pride in whst we are and dieve been, T will not huild wny sehools, exeept
the =ehonl of erbneation i the ront < s meanings of our tradition: [t will noot dig
ot Ll cewer that earries away warped eviduntions of country
peaple, 10 will ot st ap any big defense planit=, but it will naee and for all wipe
out the ides that everveuy people, comntey people, need - feel apologetie for not
being highbrows, need 1o feel slighted ciltinelly

If there is anything the avernge Anerican traly needs this time,
know that he mnt ters, e cortainly matters to student= of Ameriesn folklife
whor o fiddle mutters mere than o violing a banjo picker nwre than a 1§
duneer, a4 burn danee trore thana night at the operss What the American Folklife
Preservation Ael neans for the conntry person is hesl expressed in the viords of
4 recent conntey s it L take o lot of pride in what Ioam'" I helieve as a
mitinn we hive eomis Looa foek o the road, and we esn either ke pride in what
wie nre snd cubtjvade our folk heritage, or we mpletely lose our identity,

The greatest (hing whont Aneriea is the sense of individuality we all able

‘ iblistiment of an Amerienn Folklife Center can
vidnality. 1 hope the members of this subcommittee
1 islation at the earlicst possible

mied that we were all beeoming

s, cxeept the

=PEWIErH, 1

it is to
, fur
et

the

steengihen that set f
appee and will et favorbly onthis]
Thank you, Mr. Clairtuar,

J, Dueskr

STatiaesT oF Hox,

having the

Alr, Chairman, [ am a cosponsor of LR, 0570, and T nppreety
fe Center

opporiunity to endorse the legislation to vatablish an American F
in the Library of Congresa
neration Arnerie:

w Pole, raised in a eity with a population of great
I arn perhaps especially eonseious of the many national arts and
I influenee our pational calinre. N

Fvery =ehool ehild knows= our nation is the groat “melting pot’. But today,
with miss eommirnication, ¢onst-ln-gnast customs and inereas whility
general national culiure has emerged, Without denigrating a
itutes churascter, [ odo bolieve we should not lese =ight of wtir or
gn influenees that enrickiour lives, An understan und preser n of the
folklore influsnces in our soeicty will not only enable us o understand our own
better, Init will eontribute to grester cpathy with other nations,

st his legislation is most worthwhile, The Library of Congress isa logical
loeation for an Ameriean Folklife Center, with expert fucilities and personnel
able. The additional cost ix moderate, but the potential rew: ure great,
the reeord, [ would ke to inelude a statement from Dr. Zdoenka Gredel-
witele, President of the Niagam Frontier Folk Art Couneil, Ine., of Buffalo,
we York, The Couneil hus been one of our most active and productive orga
tions in the firld of ethinie he ulticulturali=m.

I respreetfully urge fuvomble ac i

traditions w

I belic
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Nucarny Froaseten Fons Awr Covsen, Ixe,
Buflalo, XY, May 5, 177,
Congresanan Lvews NNz,
Cloadrman, flouse Saheomnii! e nri Loibrary and Mg norials,
US. Howse af R preseedinti es, W astiinglon, 13,0,

Dyizaie M Covievias: As Peesidend of (e Niagara Frontier Folk Arl Couneil,
Ineo Uavould tke to snpport the Bill (0103, 9379) eallies fop the esi: Jvnent of
an Ameriean Folldite Center in the Librney of Congres=, 1t has been co-spor sored
by Uemnggreszn U, Dulski, S37th Disier, New York. 7

For the pa=t ton vonrs, oure Coineils annnal Felk brestiseal has promoted better
under-tanding and Amerieiini-m anong the varous el nge protips of this urea.
el hins been to foster the =haing of heritaees guid legaeies of one riel enltueal
astoamd to breing the etbnie groups together in the Unged Folk T All
one efforts pre =trietly volinnary motivated by the =gy peliel thee knowledge
of e diver-c et cubtinres will wa ke oy ottty s beter 1»1,11(' hnliu

We tnlly revogmize the fmporiznee of othnie gwaore Lnat oo lesealiyv, but
al-o pavionally, 1t i~ our beief chat the Aty ok ife i tion Act”
woild =trengrhen Local oforcs fmrnetecly and =ailify our del euftneal hortoges
o unity with diversity™

Sieeerely yours,

renga GuepreMaseenry, Pro Dy
D'residend,

ArareaesT ar Hox, Tesuy B Gloxzan s

Mre. Chairman, T am very plea=ed that the Subeonvmittee s considering logi
Intion to establi=h an Arnerican Folklife Conter in he Libr of Clorg 1 aw
fcosponsor of 1L 1IIs8, one of the muany bills introducesd 1o establish this
Clenler,

Our countey b
feveloped the o

heens built oncthe diversity of vur Amwrienn heritage, and has
tilless @ apperent in the Ametdean people, While the
United Stures iz the wrog meltinge pot in world history, onr many ethnie and
cuitnral groups that o prize onr mtion have been able to retain their identi ¥.

Inwever, a= our niho nogrow= older and moves furthes and further nway from
the periods of great ox cui=lon in our history e might find that mmeh of aur
cultnral beritage i= o=t unless =aneone, somoewhere li|k4~ a tonicentrited effort
f“ peeserve and retain i, Uhis is the intent and purpose of 00 American Folklife
- i the Library of (° OLER e,

\u\\ i the time to cncournge and suppori researeh, schol: ar=hip and training in
At crivan fuiklifo, To promole and support produetion of live perfennances,
cud workshops relnted to Ameriean (olklije, and a number of

procriins o presorve, support and  revieali thiz folklife.
rrond we see neiny of ol aeq tances frantie carching for
an o I lerly relative who ean il el Deon their families’ past histor . They are
1= to know where their atieestors earne from and w liety, o G have their men=
refreshed a= to =onie nl’ the customs tiey vage 1y remember participating
in with their grandparent < wiforomn: ite, Bt man s of these people
never find anyvone who ; vothenr regret nnt having listened to
fainily = and not keeping o reenrd of nates and phces w hen they hnd
had the opportunity,

Let ns not eanse the fiture genermtions of thi= nation to lock baek o hundred
yours from now and say tht they wish someone had had the foresight to oresorve
our folklife, We nnis=t =tari now in pre<erving o ligaey for thesn A ns of the
firtiire <0 they will be able (o =iy thie lmm where they earve from and they
know their s, )
what the Anerican Folklife Conter in the Library of s
I hope that the Sobeommit tee arees, and will frovor: bly cionsider |

will uffer.
sizluation,

T

T oo Hox, Witnia L [TesaaTs

STATES

ke a brief statement sapporting 1R, 8770, 1 nill fo e
an Folklife Conter in the Library of Cangress to sipport and
S exhibition, and performanes of rivan folklife. T would
ir Al .Uui th ' HU,

L apportnnlty to eominend (h
mephers uf thiz subeommittee for thei
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As owe all know. indosteinlization sl the nearly incomprehensible w
compitters and ealeul: s lavve lwoni respenizible for o veordering of onr ifes
Few of uzuncer=tand e teehnology whiels nakes onr 20th eentury worlid g and
even fower enn g te=s at sl of the efleet = is having and will live onus, Peraps
one of the ehvions effects i= that th sipdering has remaved s From our past
morethao justinterms=of sen Jsing the distinetiveand diverse euliural, e thie,
religiots  seenupidional, and ravial heritnge contribiting W the developine nof onr
country, Thi= preetous heritape, from whieh we have derived miel of our =trength,
has been foneotten and neglected by mang.

And vot, ar o timme when the pubilic is fosing faith i wnny of cur basie nstitn-
tions, nod when our governe m' in=titntions are umh Foinereg=ing A
imperaii e that we e eonipped witha i voein order foevalu m olr

srcArnl =inistion ond cope with the prossimes= of 1 welern existemee. An Ameticun
S‘Ul Jife Comver ecnld provide this perspective by instilling an appreeittion and
wnder=to pcdines of oy enrly Ndnerien en e il vivibization,

Not only woiild llna e |/ weetive abd us e dealing with the derpnds of one
modern 1 pand presagres, bt Tane eontident th st it would also Tave the effeer of
sttt g =L o o distingl ve odern eulture, for we wonl -
progeliic witioan uneer-tanadigg deasn fro the nsight= which history giy
reiewed interer ©ocenhd play o impertant tole o restoring Americans” faitls in
their oasiv in=tivar ions, Tlereia no neeessity, 1aim sure to emiplineize the iznsor-
el ih

| 1

inhiten andinform our own people, but it would also
siting o ureapital, providing \h\m with sin jntinmme
: the action= of carh
auding could mak

rilv eonl this ecntor s
edueate these of other nati n=
sensc o of ottt o, As ot werld contiiue s to shrein
nution have iaeresng i, poaet on their nefghhors, =uch undc
animpertani e ntribution to iternationsd relation

Far this and other reazons, which the =ul ¢ m
hearing=, I feel that it i= in the publie intercst izt
life centor to preserve cour precious heirloems of varly
Americar folklore tradi

ittee has heard during these
tnhl Amoriears folli=
Ameriea and our virgoing

105N

Hen, Liceirs N, Nunpzr,
Chairmiar, Subevnmittee on Lileary and Memorfals, House Copemitlee on forer=
ment O peralions, Rayhury oee (2 fice ’bnlr!un]_ Washin jtun, ..

Drar Ma Crioasatan: T would like 1o ke this opportunity to offer my sireng
support fur FLEL 95319, o bill to establish nn American Folklife Center in the
Library of Congre

Our grest Notion is s composite of the pooples of every notlonmity on the
globe, Tn theru les o weelth of Deritages and eyltures that, when mingled w ith
our own unigue energy, has prodaced ot Anercan strength and sense of history
unduplicated in the waorld.,

The e=iabli<htnent of an Ameriean Falklife Center in the Library of € HnEress
would represent our acknowleds Cand pratefal thanks o tures that
v richly enhaneed Amer It will b an energetie example of the di-
hirt is the Amerieun m-uphx t importantly, it will enable ol
1 =lere i U warmh of sthnie cultures, and to better
understand and appreciade the importanee of serving those cultires,

Mre. Chainman, 1 deep TS ot Ll vour Sibeomiinittes
tn stlnlv this Bl znd its merits, and T urge that it be favorably repor
ﬂuur fnr vabe s sonnas po=:ible, )
wour offorts apd eonsidomn ton, and with best regards, 1 anx

4 taken
d to the

Tacr Kewe,

StatrMisT orF 1Tox, Dawsos Maris

AMevnhers of
tiablizh un

Alr. Chadmua, it i

adeed a pleasure forme ‘o testify hefors U
this Subeornmitrec in b i

wbf of the leg spounsored 10

Ameriean Folklife Conter in the Library f

The purpese of the Center would be o develop, prmnntr and implemene a
program of support for Ameriean folklife, This would be ae eomplished nnder the
superviston of atwelve meniber Board of Trustees, four appoint d by the Pre
nnd eigh .Lppnlmm! by the Liorarian of (Uﬂf;ﬁl’é“!@, and all subjeet to Seng
firmation, «Center winild be empowered to eonceive and implement a 1 1t1nn.tl
poliey of suppun for Amecrican folklore by encouragzing art forms which exp
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the cus=omm=, belief-, and erafvs comumoen to U anie greips of Ameriea, Fhe term
folklife womld webinde co-toms, beliefs, dapess, songs, tales, proverhs, arts and
crafts common o eulitireal, ethine, re lls'luuﬂ, ot aputionsl) celal or other groupings
of Arerie o peaple.

The €oater would s bae satborized to enter iz
aranits, loans and sebobar=hips (o initinte, promete or produce folklife t'(stl\ uls,
Sbdbis andd workshap=, and o eolleet for presenvition i a folkl (

works, s Fers, audio and visonal v s cancd other msterials which v

dhstrte ~ome aspeet of Ameriean folklifi,
; (h.k’ the Unived? Srates effectively denwons=trates t,h it

i contriets and to extend

I bodpeve, ws vhis bill sr
lltlil‘lin; v et Geees et renuire e sieeridice of edtineal ditfe e
thnt . b dntere=t of the g el welfs s Nodion to |Jn'at-r\ o,

il

and di-a minate Awepean folklife tedizio:
shebief that Thooveintr sditees D ebi= tegislat e
henmini e,

revit Lll
Tzt th
if bafope th
Thonl. v o

SraTiEvENT or Hox J0 L Preie

prowud 1o te=tify in behalfl of the Anmerican Folklife
livtion whirh exeites me, 1t s a bill chat
v tne facets of life in this country which

rescprvadion Acts Thiv s a piees of lez
Al Vg an ergnnized effort 1o preser
wve becotne unigiid s Aniericsn.
Befure 1 ecommient an the vill porse, however, I want to recognize 2 nunand an
cradiizetion that have een }!nlnl' movers ia the effort to ereate the Amgrican
Folkhore hnner
The paaty = Profes=or Archic Green of Ohio State University, He has worked
tirelessv G organi fppert for the Center, doing the inglorious hall-walking
which st acvompuny <uch a project, 1 have come to admire not onle Professor
Gireeit s abi

ities and sineereite, b al his deep feeling for Amorien and her
people’s enlinrn root= The Amerienn peonle undoubtedly owe a great deal of
gratitiyde to thisl fine man.

Thies wrg atinn i- the Cirizens Committee foroan American Folklife Conter,
composead of persous motivated by theie love of fhe vast and rieh heritage of
Ameriey. A= mnch a= anyv orler cronp, lhhnrg; nizition represents the enlight ened
patriotiztn whirh nurtnres our \Atmn = Ereutiss

I anyvery prodd te associte mvself
and T g pl d to have cosponsored the Folklife lnll lufnrz- thls ke ummmc-«'

Mr. Chairmnan, this legi<hetion is oo gargantuan efort that will require great
stin= of moeney, Bather, 10 s 0 <eriogs and ~rholurly effort W preserve the strins
of enltupes which are u

[t b= troe thet Amerien
But themwrging of these man;
lind have produeed o whole w
e the spark that =¢ts Ain
Amweriean Folklife Conter will
vomprise this uniqueness, bringing to
craft, trditional cn=tom= wned <o furth,

T* ~ough this o rt, we shall see the arshitecture of early American log cahins
reeorded for posterity. Inthe year 2000 ,an American may look back to 1780 {o
see the difference befwoen a dovetail mﬂLh nd 2 saddle noteh,

He can view the intricacies of a Virginin fteel or an old ned
He will pead the tates of Peees Bill of Paul Bunyan, He n Jew the nee
of 4 New Fogland Artlen or the lundwoven quilts of the Appalachiu

Al thi= and muach more ean beecme part of the Folklife Conter we are striving
1o rite, .

I personally am mo=t exelied shont plan= fer a recordr d library of American
folk pig; Here wor ean draw together the varons straing of vow try, bluegrass,
liluv fulk, religiou= and other muiseal genres. Here we'll preserve the tulents
itht'n Hepkins, Bill Maowroe and sienneth Threadgill, )
cffurt, one that seel's to preserve and cherish the American
: isly imj»rintv;'d ot each of s in subtle ways
'lu i rrmt extent, we st nn nd the unique featur \
under: ‘mil oursclves. The Falklife Center will enrich and keep the ability of
Amneriva t o understand herself amd ook to the future with firmness and certitude,

Lum very preud w be g eosponsor of this legislation and [ urge its approval

‘mpsed nf peoples from a broad
m'vpli £ .mil tlu ir inte

HLVOT tu p
sther such dive

; t“!dﬁ as hunmrj hélldl!

square danee.
dlework

of our heritage to
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Starraext oF Hox, W. R, Poane

Mr. Chaitan, T appreeiate (e vpoorliznity to submil these comments to vour
committer sud would like vo vrge the wdoption of 1,50, SUlY, the American Folks
life Preservation Act, of whieh [ arn e -4 O TS,

American culture vannot he elameitiod ke o distn et typer it ia made np of
stromg ethnie gronps who ave contritined aspeet= of thear Lfvstvles to mold into
our present cultnre, 1t s ntial thit we keep o meord of thest influenees upen
our own life<teles; they are as valiable 59 any hist opieal evelntions in our nation,
We should T Cespiee ; Eeiots OF thi=n< we tser the Biecns ennial I,

The Amwerican Folklife Preservation Aet wonld enable tiie Librar of Congpeas
to colleer tocordings of fislkzong< plus printed materials o the way people of ane
nation Hves Thise yeeardings would Jeeep alive onr enliaenl bt e insoway no
printed world could, Sones are often selfeetive of the wav people reaet 1o eondi-
tions in woeerinin e and Chese eecorddines would Le el pronf. Throneh 1h
recordingse not andy vonld o pwerary rend Taiit b By prevepbe were forline oo
certain v,

I af vontrs, nm fntores
one of the tirst =tte= o
workinsg to keep alive rr
doveliped whey they
haee n kol of this,

The Univer=ine of Tean< offor= g sleotormne lesrie in folklore a2 Loomans ot i
sehond= and they wonld Bt froma Uhe Stnericin Folklifee € enterin the Lirary
of Conervss UL Librnrv wald we oK in conjinetion with these proormes 13hi<
it wonld beosing goedlont pofope e Lk

[fech that it = cecontiad tlies we stope poaopl
DO provides onoeseellent epaportinity for thi
and adoption. Thank von,

.

ddin e sns falk lore Beeanrse i B vl e 2fan s Tesors wos
abli=hits covn follk fare =oeiety su ] hev o oo Ltandly
lriores vl vl senilor= in i mehi o with thern s
el Throaesh their offorss, it e mire P belgd will fni-o

peets of oapr endbee and 1
1 sk for vour conzideration

SrarnaesrorHos, B F Sax

Mr. Chairman, ditingoished membars of the subeamnmiit teer, 31 12 indeed an
honor for me Vospeak ont in st rong support for the geesag < of legi=lation pending
befure yon which wontld e=tallizh an Ameriean Folklife Conter in the Libirary of
Congress,

Establishment of the Center wonilid o twosfold benefit: prese svation of

ethuie aned regional heritage thereby enricfing the whole cominnnit v, and to fostep
interest in modern Ameerienn folkiore and folklife that reveal the multi-faceted
nd gepits of all Americans.
id folklife are o rieh leman re<oitree and are an index Lo this co.n-
s expressed in folk tales and logends, 1t beliefs aind o 5, IS sones
1 ds, s mumes wnd danees, it proverhs and sayvings, and itz total range
and variety,

The tremendous indi=trinlization and =ettiement of the United States in 18th
and 19th centurics, and the total reordering of Amieriean life in the 20th centu
has exacted it toll of the slower pueed, bt rewas dinig lives that our forebears
knew, defended und trensured.

This logislation gives us an opportinity to pr

rve the phasieal and spiritual

heirlooms of varly Amerien, regardles= of its forra orpattern, In preserving, it nffers
a like opportunity for stu Beth, I fedd, are richly needed and will gres

hanee all America.
Thank you.

Sratesmixt oF Hox, Rienann C. Waite

Texan, I suspeet that you cud the o ier Honorahl.s
Pexpeet me to reiterate elaims you have heard
ditaal of the nation. T am not goine to do exac
that, althotgh T do want 9 stress that Texns has plaved a leading nlein the st

f rican folklore, that Te e of the t toe=tablish o state fulklore
socicty, and that the Universilv of Toxas is one of the very few . nstitutions of

igher loarning in the country o flering doetoral level yrogramss in folklore of the
i ) - And =0, while we have ronerete !‘\’id](!!!l.‘(' of oir averwhelming
interest in fulklore, I would stress that thi= intorest is in the ire country, not
i . That ix why T know that I am very sccurately r flecting my con-
stituency when L urge thi= Committee to give o faverable report fo this proposal,

Mr. Ch “rman, sinee I am g
Members of thi= Committee
before that Tezns is rhe folklor
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The e=tatdistinent of wn Awerican Folk Center in the T of Congress
wirtthd beow Gitting monnment o oatir bicente nu 1L birt hday, for it thv utmndes,
the mores, the habits, wad the aetions of the pe aple af this conn foille=
Toree = whith hasee allewed v to eredte .;mi maininin the grestest ation

of the world over the past (wo centiries,

in L Lidstor

Srarey NT oF How, Gus Yarnon

i=lingnished panel, thay
remaarks in heh Hof L
can F

Alr. Chind
e LI e Dot
=id=red vefore vo
_Ll) BTy Hf [ﬂ\l\"

Al n W hm m Arperienns are bwking to the pasc for sninders of a
o sociely and the world were mere peacs i, ane whea mauy are
10 oiiF past for guidance in the firteee, the coneept of an Ame
1]-.‘\» ST e EEeRLeT wning.
e by ooy Ao
d= are t Iu— porre of e rich Beritage, Und nri\mxltl\‘
pting clanae, these contril: ‘llll)lk’-a are heing eloided
termead thes vani oo N merimii,

Wen 11'; therefore, =horpen o war
inoeatr ife, Ly these of our people whe repr
anel oth in=. By doing so, we will preserve thes e
enhnee tire neaming of odern=d v At

e oo runtter of faet, the Sixth Uongressional Disieict of Penpzvivan
ay henaped to represent, ls !n avily steeped in the hi-tory of ma
el foe Penm=y Lviond woh, Gornaun, Polist, Trizh ani oher
eorist s would \\(li" me the oppertunity 1o vi=t t and cnjoy such a folklife
)

rn and meinleers
tior oifls Lmull‘kl
s comtnittes, toestablizh an Amer

=i

am= o fovaried enlineal by
srjmies of T
d lost, to W

hat s

of the role palved in our history and
s ditfering eultures
on< of the past and

. which I
;_ifullps

TRt

Hed for in Tl 909
n=or of the pe . T oreapeetiu

5 urge the nwm}mrs of this panel
1o approve the extabsbishinent of —m hoa eenter Dere in the Nation’s Capitol. This
propesstotnderseors aned reeosnizes the contribiutions nu wler to ony heritage by
wricans of widely diffeerent eiliires, whio make up the rich tapesiry of Ameriean

aver=11yY OF MINNESOTY,
i Fuit [anMIGRATION ST )
St Paul, Mina., May 13, 1574,

T, Lvees N Nuonzg, , )
Charemin. sohvommitor an Libprivs and Memorials, Rayburn Office Building,
Washinaton, 1.0,

Disir Cuativss Nener: The Conter for Trnigration Studies/Im ant
Arehivies of the University of Minhesoto wishes 1o 13 1pmt the establishment of an
Arnericnn Folklife Centier in the Libmry of Congr To that end, we offer the
fellowing wreitten testimmony ir =ipoort of T 12108},

Sinee 1063, the Center Arehives iz heen authering and proeessing for seholarly
Cihe written pecords of those iun i "lnups in Amwerien who origini ited in

i st ‘mmh‘ ro Firop s and the Near Bast, The nt of the Center/
-1 1t no o ltl'ﬂml v l\nm\'n repuozitun

—

cliive= w utyEe (o e f
deened the o i of the PIGE il?nlva Tindi
1hsi wir G Mo Earoni's as worthy of erious sche

thon. T 1o dienment s hltl cver heen gathered 1o mmeet the rizing
Ni=torinns interested in challenging the “2Melting l"ul” nut aphor for Anicrica in

favor of o o cir m- ib“( ﬂ[mwn if aur 12!

] : : ng in the Tmmigrant
¢ EPOWI tn imhnlv an imprint eollection of over 20, Oﬂ() vxglumes
12 L e \\s[)'l[]i‘r"-)

items) of mani:
gused) in 15 P II

Arel
(13,000 monoeraphs, FA0ON serial titles, 1
of mnr‘ulllm and more than l IH() liar “feor (2 i’milin

1 hn‘ll = (or are bed

mitale i gt
di=<esrtitions and ov
W hxl:‘ the gonl
—unnd do not mlndc ANy Cof the:
(uik erafis, live performoanoes, vle. )—\\'!' ™
UPCECTVE aneh traditions in the faee of societal pr
planed homogeneiry on the \'nl-"uﬂan people ¢ and deny th

or/Archives have been largely aea-
proposed in HL 1L, 12106 (festivals,
I o experience the need to
<nre which would foree o kind of
» charneteri=tics of life
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In our field work we have diseovered that the written and muderin] records of
Ameriea's im igrant gionp= re mpidlye (hﬂ[mu.mng as we move farther away
From the shuteof point of immigration iy the 19207, The immigeants who hae sneh
a streng inlluenee in shaping the oharaeter of mmh, Amerien are dwindling in
number. Anc thongh their values and atti cel on to sibse quent
}a[‘nll’\“(ill"‘v'"’\[)ll thepefiire #till strong crican life—

“ethniea” v not, for various reason i the wisdom of preserving the rocord
of their parenns’ p-nm’ul adjistment 1o et Life.

Thiz neglect has often been due (o the mv snrees of ennformity mentioned ahove,
The children of imimigrants have been tanght not to value their cannection with
the Old Waorld, Fortunately, however, new attitindes toward the diverse origzing of

- infhiunee

the American penple are cvilving froin the wrene hing soeinl eonflict= of the 19
We are now beghining to ook honestls and sipiirely at the inthienee of the i
t=on the Americ A v‘h|=u ter. And we are at list beginning Lo reeagnize Hm
resilicnee of “fothnieity,” Lo, that the melling pot was alwavs a myth, that cul-
tural differenees huve sorvivied and addid n rich dimensjon to the ido aititics of
millions of Arcvican= Tn order 1o Sty o oriaine, however, we mt=t act now toa
, rreserve the written and msterial evidenee—he iy for scholarly or popuilar nze—
| Irefore it di=appears, A doeade henee will e ton late, 7 ' 7
We at the Center for Trumdaeation Sindie= Tmmigeant Archives have ol
discoverad that onr work, limited it vet s, gil toep payehic need nmong
tho=¢ cthnie gronps \\hn sum;nr! : Tht»_’\' want to hi ave lhrl =torie= tnld not
celebrted; just osld) in helping ns do it.
o=t deninatie case jn pning iz the fn' 1h:n \‘irtn;tll_v (B sotiree eopitained
in our Inmuderant Arctives wa=< donod bl wronnps aned individoal
These douations inebude family his : LFieE, | nal napers, novels, plava,
wFipget s, [\fnmln llﬂ, mlu mn'} iphirs, \nlunmml rocotds of
ethnie nrmmm.mnu- photuzmph=, plionograph rm'-luisi kalerdurg=—nearly all in
liengages other than | mt‘] all atest to an ineredibly rich =ub-enltural
life heretofore harely noti in the nffe storiez of Americ.

The need the new ethuie v veh ditls i= al=o exeinplified in the ease of 4 eon-
ferenee on Ul Finni=h rivnee in the Weztern Girent Lakis Hegion: New
Porepectivia” spopsored be the Conter and held st Unia r=ity of Minnesoty,
Tabinh, Ar rhis eonforenes, tifteen =ehaolars of Finnih cmigrtion and Finnis
Ameriean enloural history Imth froms Finland ancd the United States) presented
paamors o topie as the exodus fromy Finland, Finnish setttemeni patterns
the United States, Finnish radienl movernents and Finni-h re=crnigration, Over
600 Finnish-Amerienns fonlv o handful of then seelemies from (hir ven states
ard Can witemded the eanferenee seagins and holy debated the findings of
the v =earehers inany of whot were third gencrdion Finns) At a hanouet
which clitnaxed the conforenes, the Conanl Ca nerad of Finland cand main banguet
speakes) noted with frony 1 hat more Finnish-Anwerieans were at the banipiot,
than bad attended & Banguet in honor of President hek konen in 1967, Virtually
all of the 1en or =0 =yrviv I hveswspaipers in Crosubi nnd the Unitoed Sates
hirve riun extensive article= on the conferer s, inchinling simmary transiations of
the presentations. And over 300 pe nplu have plueed orders for proceedings of the
conference when nned if theey ]

This was an overw heliding response \' the Inx pmblie 1o an aeademie cone
ferersee, We Lelivve it to b indimutive of 1he felt necd= of oue grotip 1o have its
past put inte proper rebuion=hip with the arger Amieriean RIS

We helieve that the Folk- life: Ceitter, if exstablished, will go even fanther in
meeting the needs of Aneriea’s ethnies Deentse i will liive the official anction
of the United States Covernment anel boganse it w ill b+ able to reneh people on a
wider basiz and through many more avennes than we ean ot the Center for e
migration Stiucdies

Our only eave: \ Qs that the spon=ors of T 12106 not view the ereation of the
Felk Dife Conterns nonostalgde foray into a disappueared izl The sternaktrappings
of ethnie Hfe celothing, ote) may lave disappenced in Arneries, but Che HHERY
errtainly o= not, We nrge these s ho mic evening Jlv hee inoehe n‘g,rv of the Folk
Center to view themselves us the curitors of o Hving teadition, To da atherw
wiailel gain he tn deny the exi=tenee of eultiral hetee sogencity. To do otherwiz
would egain be to deny the validioe of millions of Anerieni identitios,

Hineerely, )

=1

=

Micnann Kansy,
Admiristralive Fellow,
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National Pouk Festivan Associatioy Ise,
Washington, 1.C., Muay 135, 1574,

s N, Nunz,
fitee Building,

Congressman L
Iyhurn Hous
Washington, I

Lear Coxa
Aszpeiation is pi
provide fur the establishment of an Ameri
Cimngre

The ?

vy Nenzt: As voir have requested, the National Folk Festival
asec] to state uneguivoeally it ch will

snpport for TLR, B770 wh
an Polklife Center in the Library of

tirmal Folk Festival Assogintion i & nonprofit, edueational and eultural
organiziation that is dedieated to the conservation and demonstration of Ameriea’s
heritpge and eommon bonds through folk singing. ¢ weing, story-telling and 1d
erafi=, Lt is govertied by n 27-member Board of Directors, clected for three-yrar,
stageered foerims

The membership of the Board ineludes o mmber of wellsknown ful
Pt also ineltdes folk performiors as well as represeniatives from the n
wrpity, government agencies and minority afiel ethnie groups.

Forover forty vears, the NFFA haz encouraged, orgi izt and heen consultant
to many regional, =tate and loeal fostivals aeriss the United States. Beeause of
limijted frind= we lgve not progres=ed as f ndl hoped, In fact, until 1970
when the *atonal Park Serviee, throngh o Conperzuive Agreement, brought some
finnaneinl =tability to the NFFA—we often folr that the traditions of our Ameriean
heritme world suflor an iereversible fate not eomumon o the higher arts: death by
nedie et

The Nitional Folk Pestival Asoeintion noder its Artieles of Incorporation has
been srtissling without mueh innpeinlsupperts )

To foster, eneotrege, share and preserve teadit annl eapressions of American
Folklore through performnnes.

Tor develop and maintain a registry of perforning foll groups and nrganizations.

T sponsor of ta conduet eonferenees, seminars and other educational ser 3
in conprermtion with universities and eolleges thronehout the United States.

Tor provide advisory and professional zerviees to fulk festivals sponsored loeally
anud regionally. 7

Tor =t s eneonrage the attainment of high standards of rquality and authen-
ticits of participantz at folk fostival )

It b= long been the dream of the NTFA toset up g elearing house for the study,
recarding and presentation of folklife, folk musie, folk danee and hand crafts as
2 tienns of ediueating the publie to the beauty and value of our folk heritage,
Creating an apprecintion and toloranee of its diversity.

The folk resourees we have diseovered in variets regions, over the vears,

irgently need a central Resouree Center ag ens soncd hy the Ameriean Folklife
Preservniion Acet. This bill will finally give status and human dignity to the “folk”.
The NFFA’s anmial National Folk Festivals, with participants from our mang
iated and regional organizations. have plaved a significant part in the gencral
vl of folk song and danee for nearly 40 vears, _
You inqguired speeificall v about the wisdom of housing the Centerin the Library
of Cing The NFFA definitely feels that the bill ns orignally outlined (includ=
ing the gran ing powers) <hould stay within an arm of the Congress, It is the
biest way to as=tre that no part of the country will beneg eted and that the diverse
folklife of all of Americn ean be kept alive. )

We nlo coneur with vou that this bill will finally, give the U.A.
poliey of preserving our diverse cultural traditions as National Treasu
we have long been striuzgling to promote. . i

We nre mo-t grateful to vou for the important. work voir have done and we
sineerel v hope LI, 8770 will reecive early approval,

Sincerely,

k scholars
11¢55 COll=

\. an official
-an idea

) The, Creanenics L. Prunvi, It
President, Natioaal Folk Festival Assoctalion.

CTOR, AMERICAN

restent o Brnies D0 Cooke, ASsOCIATE

LInualty AssoCIATION

T am Eileen 12, Cooke, Associate Excentive Dircefor of the Ameriet
A=sopintion and Direetar of {12 Washington Otliee, The As=ociat c E
5, i 0 nonprofit edieational organization. Our membiership of abaut

foundod in 1876, ! ; : 1
47,000 Libruriang, trustees and other pithlie-spirited citizens is dediented to the
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development and further improvenient of library and information services for the
edueational, eultural and n tional advaneement of all Americans.
diation s in sipport of t his legi i, o indieated by the letter from
e, Jean F. Lowrie, o Sentor James Abourezk on Novenher 20,
1974, We ﬁ-apuctﬁllly n=k t this lett ,ucopy of which is attached, be made a
part of the hearing record at this point.

Witnesses have testified as to the standing of fotklore as o seholarly di=eipline
in the United =tates and olsewhere, College and university libraries in thie
country, and special colleetions and research libraries, of course, support this
aendemic fivld as they do other subjects for orgunized rese ,rt,h pullication,
and teaching Other witnesses have discissed the signifieance of folklore s
an element in eultural history, 1t is important to note, therefore, that publi
other libraries nssume a8 one of their mailar responsibilities the acqui
preservation, provision and display of mater: s documenting and illuste
folk tmdltmxh oral hiztory, folk arts, and many other azpects of Amerient
folklife,

The inereasing popubirity of folk f
Puhlie, =chool and aeaderie librarie
tions of hooks, recordings, phatogr

OIIF PEC

ntioned by seversl witnesses,
for exnmple, hewve arranged special exhibi-
shis aned otber o 1t the time of these
gatherings in nnivr to eapitalize on the interest they arouse and enecarag library
users to pu their interest=; many were ot previously awsnre that their lit ¥
vased examples of fulhlurv loend history and the like which could be enjoye
studn el unh\ndu 111\,’ and nt longth, '
propriate that the American Folklife Center be
, as proposed in HL 8770 and the eompurable
he ,;—vnunsnt m mun.\l lnhr,\ry of thv UnnLd

AU vals' w1

n the Llhmry of C
bills h( re the Jubcommittes
States, the Libuary of Congre

f: programs 1n other lib

1 3. lhv Lityr: lr\ of ¢ (mgruas has o lnng and uut=
sland ing reecord of its own work in this field, s the Librarian recalled for the
subcomiittee, Its future activities, ns ¢ mtcmplnti}d in the bills before the Sub-
committee, could hest serve to complement the aetivities of other agencics by
virtue uf Lhc yrary’s placement in the Legislitive Braneh.
th; American Library Aasuc'- tion urges enactment of an
crvation Act in this on of the 93d Congress. We
{ ruml}f to comment further or more specifically should this be considered
desirable during consideration of this legislaiion.

AMERICAN LIBRARY ASB0CIATION,
Washington, D.C., November 30, 19753,
Hon. JAMES ABOUREZK, '
Dirksen Senaie O flice Bruldmg,
U.8. Senale, Washington, D.C.

DeAR BENATOR ABOUREZK: We have noted with great interest your introdue-
tion of 3. 1844, the American Folklife Preservation Act, and the lurge number of
of the measure in the Sennte, as well as the introduction of a counter-
part mensure by many Members of the House of Representatives.

Our interest in 8. 1844 and similar legislation is two-fold, First, it would author-
ize further development by the Library of Congress of those activities which {
the preservation, study and appreciation of the folk traditions of the American

people. As you know, these sctivities include outstanding folk music and unique
5 well as

collection: nf mmmscrnptq, documents, books and other publics
photograp materiala.
The ary of Congress to the study, preservation and

, that is, Americun folklife, are not fully appre-
ciated. Your bill would augment the resuurces available to the Library for these
purposes. Since the ler Ly uf Congress is in many ways o keystone of the intricate
striteture of library ¢s throughout this a rengthening the Library
of Congress, as your bill would do, would thus have' t!n‘ putcutml cffect of pru=
moting the lmlm wement of librar ‘rvlms wnvr.\lly

The sceond reason for our intere . hH is th it in .Ldthtnm to the Lll r!
of Congress, many other libraries
manifes —;tm,s of the fulk culture of thu qu 1¢n ;u‘nplu '\Insl} puhlm llhr.lry
syste dder the eollectiom of loeal history muterials o purticular responsibility,
s [& llectl ns tvpm Llly mrludv tlm tales, legends and lore of the community
from : t pl.u:n names, the development of jts pas-
times .md ce Iehr itions, the U)l‘i’l‘%p meenee, diaries or other reeollections of jts
gitizens of & bygone day, and similar infurmation.
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d libraries
sholves apil

unees, broudensts,
NiLLumlh these Lﬁ’nrtd
mgmg stur\'u lllng

edueational institutions, publie, ax
strive to stimulate the 1!«* .lll(i e m i i
in their files, Librarivs g
publications and other effyrts to mform ‘h(ilr ]n
often present aspeets of American folklife, such as
sion=, demon=trations by eraftsnen, ox: lll\|lll woof the ¢
ethnie group=, nid many other eomparable events,
Beeanse litraries have long played an important prt in the preserva
ﬂp]lll(l:lllllll of Ameriean traditions, in short, the Angerican Library A
endorses 5. 1844, aral would nppreci: e lu\ mg ,llwplu,umllut} Lo Lesty
of the bLill wl\l'n Connnnltiee Lv.\ring

iruprovernent of the hill in its pre . 3
M in th.‘ 1+ gural institutions whose

wineuding Beetion 4 Lo fnelude “libraries 1
work could be alded by the proposed American l‘l’“\llrl‘ Center. Even though
tinnal institutions

librarivs would =vem to be inehnded among the neaprofit edn
mehtioned in Seetion A, sub-eetion o), yon oy wish to n thieir potential
eligihility more exnlieit.

ﬁ;w;ku vl !hv huml of view of o libeary edueator, T would like to
Lu,n( for those of us ¥\ll~l work \ch m Jnate ;l
= ’

ciupli

orytedl
i SR {IHIT i nhuun pu’t of =uct
study, The de \nl..pnu it ul i (; uuz x\lmh eould be used for resenreh and study
wotld be most valuabili.

I eonelusion, we are grateful to yoir for vair enlightencd sponsorzhip of thia
bill el we will commend to vonr eollengues for their support, and we are pleased
Lo pegi=ter onr endorsement of the Ameriean Folklife Preservation Aet.
sineerely,

Jruax I Lownie,
Presidvent, dumerican Library Associalinn.
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